

## "Protecting Public Health and the Environment"

## CONTRACT No. B112

PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

## CONTRACT AND SPECIFICATIONS

## FOR

## NON POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES

**JUNE 2019** 

AECOM+FOR

Date: 06/26/2019

DAVID A. BLAIR, P.E.

N.J. Professional Engineer - Lic. No. 24GE02637700

## PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION NEWARK, NEW JERSEY

## NON POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES

## CONTRACT NO. B112

#### **Table of Contents**

<u>SECTION</u> <u>PAGES</u>

## <u>DIVISION 00 - BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS</u>

00010	Invitation to Bid	.00010-1 to 00010-2
00100	Instructions to Bidders	.00100-1 to 00100-12
00200	Check List for Bidders	.00200-1 to 00200-2
00300	Bid Form	.00300-1 to 00300-5
00301	Bid Bond	. 00301-1
00302	Consent of Surety	. 00302-1
00302A	Surety Disclosure Statement and Certification	.00302A-1 to 00302A-2
00303	Bidder's Affidavit	. 00303-1
00304	Non-Collusion Affidavit	. 00304-1
00305	Statement of Ownership	.00305-1 to 00305-4
00306	Affirmative Action Affidavit	.00306-1 to 00306-2
00307	Acknowledgement of Receipt of Changes to Bid Document Form	.00307-1
00308	Certification of Non-Segregated Facilities	. 00308-1
00309	Certification of Bidder's Status	. 00309-1
00400	Bidder's Qualification Form.	.00400-1 to 00400-3
00401	Subcontractor Listing	. 00401-1
00402	Public Works Contractor Registration	. 00402-1
00404	Certification of Affirmative Action Plan for Contractors and Subcontractors	00404-1
00405	American Iron and Steel Certification	. 00405-1
00406	Disclosure of Investment Activities in Iran	. 00406-1
00500	Contract Agreement.	.00500-1 to 00500-5
00600	Performance and Payment Bonds	. 00600-1

00601	Maintenance Bond00	0601-1
00700	General Condition	0700-1 to 00700-68
00800	Supplemental Conditions	0800-1 to 00800-34
	Exhibit 1	
	- State Prevailing Wage Rate Determination	22 pages
	- Federal Wage Rates	4 pages
	Exhibit 2	
	- List of Debarred Subcontractors and Contractors	3 pages
	Exhibit 3	
	- Davis Bacon Act – Labor Standard Provisions for Federally Assisted	
	Construction Contracts	pages
	- USEPA Attachment 6 – Requirements for Subrecipients that are Governments	nent
	Entities	l pages
	Exhibit 4	
	- NJAC 7:14.281	l pages
	Exhibit 5	
	- NJSA 2A: 44-143, 144	pages
	Exhibit 6	
	- List of Drawings	page
	Exhibit 7	
	- Prompt Payment Certification	page

## **DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

01010	Summary of Work	01010-1 to 01010-3				
01025	Measurement and Payment	01025-1 to 01025-2				
01046	Control of Work	01046-1 to 01046-3				
01110	Environmental Protection Procedures	01110-1 to 01110-14				
01170	Special Provisions	01170-1 to 01170-2				
01172	Pipe Penetrations	01172-1 to 01172-2				
01300	Submittals					
01311	Construction Schedule					
01312	Progress Meetings	01312-1 to 01312-3				
01325	Construction Photos	01325-1				
01330	Operation and Maintenance Manuals	01330-1 to 01330-6				
01340	Identification	01340-1 to 01340-17				
01350	Record Documents	01350-1 to 01350-2				
01360	Schedule of Values	01360-1 to 01360-3				
01400	Quality Requirements	01400-1 to 01400-3				
01500	Temporary Facilities	01500-1 to 01500-3				
01600	Material and Equipment	01600-1 to 01600-6				
01630	Substitution Procedures	01630-1 to 01630-5				
01700	Contract Closeout	01700-1 to 01700-4				
01740	Warranties and Bonds	01740-1 to 01740-2				
01750	Maintenance and Plant Operations During Construction	01750-1 to 01750-15				
	14 Day Notification Letter for Temporary Chemical or Fuel Storage Tan Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines	ks, Equipment &				
	Contractor Equipment Visual Leak Inspection SOP					
	Weekly Visual Detection Log					
01900	Seismic and Wind Requirements	01900-1 to 01900-3				
	DIVISION 02 – EXISTING CONDITIONS					
02 41 00	Demolition	02 41 00-1 to 02 41 00-3				
	<u>DIVISION 09 – FINISHES</u>					
09 91 10	Shop Painting	09 91 10-1 to 09 91 10-4				

## **DIVISION 26 - ELECTRICAL**

26 05 10

26 05 13

26 05 20	Electric Wires and Cables
26 05 26	Grounding and Bonding for Electrical Systems26 05 26-1 to 26 05 26-7
26 05 29	Hangers and Supports for Electrical Systems26 05 29-1 to 26 05 29-6
26 05 33	Raceway and Boxes for Electrical Systems26 05 33-1 to 26 05 33-11
26 05 50	Seismic Controls for Electrical Systems
26 05 53	Electrical Identification
26 05 70	Electrical System Studies
26 05 90	Electrical Controls and Miscellaneous Electrical Equipment26 05 90-1 to 26 05 90-11
26 08 10	Electrical System Demonstrations
26 08 13	Field Inspection and Acceptance Tests
26 20 00	Electric Motors
26 22 14	Dry-Type Transformers
26 27 17	Control Panels
26 29 23	Variable Frequency Drives
26 36 23	Automatic Transfer Switches (Low Voltage)26 36 23-1 to 26 36 23-6
	DIVISION 40 – PROCESS INTEGRATION
40 23 00.07	Seal Water System and Appurtenances
40 23 13.01	Process Valves and Appurtenances
40 23 13.02	Cone Valves and Appurtenances
40 23 13.03	Valve Actuators and Appurtenances
40 23 13.09	Knife Gate Valves and Appurtenances – Bonneted Type 40 23 13.09-1 to 40 23 13.09-10
40 23 19.01	Pipe Supports
40 23 19.04	Ductile Iron Pipe and Fittings
40 23 19.05	Process Piping and Appurtenances
40 63 43	Programmable Logic Controller System

40 63 43 A	Appendix A - Control Strategies
40 63 43 B	Appendix B – NPW Replacement IO Lists
40 70 00	Instrumentation for Process Systems
	<u>DIVISION 43 – PROCESS GAS AND LIQUID HANDLING EQUIPMENT</u>
43 21 00.05	Dry Pit Solids Handling Pump
43 21 00.06	Dry Pit Submersible Solids Handling Pump

Contract B112

#### SECTION 00200

#### CHECK LIST FOR BIDDERS

- A. Failure to submit items 2, 3, 4, 7, 9, and 13 below is a mandatory cause for the bid to be rejected (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-23.2).
- B. Failure to submit items 1, 5, 6, 11, 12, and 15 below may be cause for the Bid to be rejected (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-23.1).
- C. Failure to submit item 20 below is a mandatory cause for the bid to be non-responsive (N.J.S.A. 52:32-58).

Item	Description of Item	Contract Section	Initial if Completed
1	Bid Form	00300	OV_
2	Bid Bond or Certified Check (Bid Guarantee Required by N.J.S.A. 40A:11-21)	00301	9
3	Consent of Surety (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-22)	00302	W
4	Surety Disclosure Statement & Certification	00302A	av .
5	Bidder's Affidavit	00303	CK.
6	Non-Collusion Affidavit	00304	<u> </u>
7	Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2)	00305	- <del>%</del> -
8	Affirmative Action Affidavit	00306	
9	Acknowledgement of Receipt of Changes to Bid Document Form	00307	21
10	Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities	00308	SV.
11	Certification of Bidder's Status	00309	97
12	Bidder's Qualification Form	00400	Stell
13	Subcontractor Listing (NJSA 40A: 11-16)	00401	ON
14	Business Registration Certificate (N.J.S.A. 52:32-44)	(00100, paragraph1.30)	di
15	Executive Order 117 Certification	(00100, paragraph 1.27	) (1)
16	Public Works Contractor Registration	00402	- 8V
17	Certificate of Equal Opportunity	00403	Form Not Included - To be submitted prior to contract award
18	Certification of Affirmative Action Plan Contractors and Subcontractors	00404	91
19	American Iron and Steel Certification	00405	9

00200-1

6/4/2019

Disclosure of Investment Activities in Iran (N.J.S.A. 52:32-58)

00406

The undersigned hereby acknowledges and has submitted the above listed requirements.

#### Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Name of Contractor

Signature of Representative

Print: Joseph Vaccaro
Title: Vice President
Date: August 8, 2019

Note: This form is to help the bidder in preparing his proposal. All information must be filled out in this Section.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

#### SECTION 00300

#### **BID FORM**

To: PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION:

Bid Submitted For: <u>CONTRACT NO. B112 NON POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES PROJECT</u>

Pursuant to and in compliance with your Invitation to Bid and the Instructions to Bidders relating thereto, the undersigned hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, supplies, equipment and other facilities necessary or proper for or incidental to the above Contract, as required by and in strict accordance with the Bidding Documents for the amount named in the proposal hereinafter described. In making this proposal the Bidder hereby declares that all provisions of Adderada which have been issued have been complied with in preparing bids.

Railroad Construction Company, Inc.				
Bidder: Co	rporation			
(Individ	lual, Partnership, Corporation, Jo	int Venture; L.L.C. as case m	ay be)	
Bidder's Busine	ss Address: 75-77 Grove Street,	Paterson, NJ 07503		
Telephone No.:	973-684-0362	Fax No.:		
Date of Bid:	August 8, 2019			
(If Bidder is an	Individual, fill in the following b	lanks:)		
Name of Individ	lual:			
Residence of Inc	dividual:			

#### Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

(If Bidder is a Partnership, fill in the following blanks:)
Name and Title of Partner:
(If Bidder is a Corporation, fill in the following blanks:)
Organized under the laws of the State of:
New Jersey
Name and Residence of President:
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.
Name and title of person signing this bid form if not President (copy of authority to sign must be attached)
Joseph Vaccaro
Vice President
Name and Residence of Secretary: Luz Carrillo
(If Bidder is a Limited Liability Company, fill in the following blanks:)
Formed under the laws of the State of:
Name of Managing Member:

## Rallroad Construction Company, Inc.

Bidder; that he/she has carefully exam the drawings therein referred to; and t contract with the Passaic Valley Sewe Contract deposited in the office of the Specifications in the manner and time	that he/she is authorized to sign this Bid Form on behalf of nined the annexed proposed form of contract and bond and hat he proposes and agrees, if this proposal is accepted, to erage Commission (PVSC), in the form of the copy of the PVSC, to perform all the work described in the Contract therein prescribed, and according to the requirements of the he will take in full payment therefor the sums, exclusive of
aforesaid, as specified in the General C contract is ready for signature, then the abandoned the contract and thereupon certified check and/or Bid 0% Total Bid Amount NTE \$20,000 do become the property of the PVSC and	the PVSC, and the undersigned shall fail to contract as Conditions according to the address herewith given, that the see PVSC may at their option determine that the bidder has the proposal and acceptance shall be null and void, and the Bond and the proceeds thereof for sllars (Bid Security) accompanying this proposal shall additionally the bidder shall be liable to PVSC for any and eason of said default; otherwise the accompanying check the undersioned.
Signature of Bidder with residence and	
960	
Joseph Vaccaro, Vice-President	business address:
960	

#### CERTIFIED RESOLUTION

I, Luz Carrillo, duly elected Secretary of Railroad Construction Company, Inc., a Corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of New Jersey, do hereby certify that the following Resolution was unanimously adopted and passed by a quorum of the Board of Directors of the said Corporation in accordance with the law and the by-laws of said Corporation:

IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED that any one of the following is hereby authorized to execute Bid Forms and Bid Bonds on behalf of Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Alfonso Daloisio, Jr., President
Robert Paz, Chief Financial Officer
Lauren Elsaesser, Vice-President/Treasurer
Joseph Vaccaro, Vice-President
Jack Tobin, Vice-President
Eugene Sullivan, Vice-President
Adam Schmit, Vice-President
John Pielli, Vice-President
Luz Carrillo, Secretary

Additionally, the following are hereby authorized to sign Contracts, Change Orders and Subcontracts:

Alfonso Daloisio, Jr., President
Robert Paz, Chief Financial Officer
Lauren Elsaesser, Vice-President/Treasurer
Joseph Vaccaro, Vice-President
Jack Tobin, Vice-President
Eugene Sullivan, Vice-President
Adam Schmit, Vice-President
John Pielli, Vice-President
Luz Carrillo, Secretary

I further certify that the above Resolution was approved by the Board of Directors of the Corporation on July 11, 2018.

Railroad Construction Company, Inc

NAME: Luz Carrillo

TITLE: Secretary

STATE OF NEW JERSEY: COUNTY OF PASSAIC:

On this date before me, a Notary Public, appeared Luz Carrillo, personally known to me to be the Secretary of Railroad Construction Company, Inc. and acknowledged that as said Officer and acting pursuant to all due corporate authority, she duly executed the foregoing Certified Resolution on behalf of Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Signed and sworn to me on this 11th day of July, 2018.

**Notary Public** 

NOTARY PUBLIG STATE OF NEW JERSEY ID #,2302998

MY COMMISSION EXPIRES JULY 17, 2023

#### Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

#### THE BIDDER AFFIRMS AND DECLARES:

- A. That he has carefully examined the site of the work and that, from his own personal investigations and research, has satisfied himself as to the nature and location of the work; the character, quality and quantity of existing materials. All difficulties likely to be encountered; the kind and extent of labor, equipment, other facilities needed for the performance of the work; the general and local conditions; and all other items and conditions which may, in any way, affect the work or its performance.
- B. The Bidder also declares that he has carefully examined and fully understands all the component parts of this Contract, that the work can be performed as called for by the Contract, and that he will execute the Contract and will completely perform it in strict accordance with its terms for the prices.
- C. That the Bidder will execute work for the Allowance Items as directed by the Engineer. It is also understood and agreed that the Final Contract Payment for Allowance Items will be based upon such actual payments, and not on the approximate amount cited herein.
- D. That the Bidder declares the attached "Qualification Form" is in all respects a true and complete statement of the qualifications and financial condition of the Bidder.
- E. The price is exclusive of N.J. State and Federal Taxes.
- F. Prices shall also include all transportation charges on materials removed from site and charges pertaining to disposal and other costs pertaining to the execution of the work.
- G. He shall maintain for the duration of the work to be done under this contract, insurance in the amounts specified in the Contract. Upon execution of the Contract, the contractor shall furnish all certificates of insurance as required and set forth herein.
- H. That he understands and agrees to the conditions for liquidated damages.
- Upon completion, inspection and acceptance by P.V.S.C. of the work, CONTRACTOR shall turn over to P.V.S.C. the Maintenance Bond (Specification Section 00601) for the one (1) year Correction Period specified in the Contract Documents.
- J. The Bidder has clearly marked on the outside of the sealed envelope that contains his/her bid, the Bidder's name, contract name and number, and bid opening date.

<u>DETERMINATION OF LOW BID</u>. Determination of low bid will be made by comparing the total estimated bid price, which shall include the lump sum bid price and allowance.

### A BID ON CONTRACT NO. B112

### NON-POTABLE WATER PUMP REPLACEMENT PROJECT

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN WORDS	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES		
			Dollars	Cents	
1 LUMP SUM		NPW PUMP NO. 4 WITH VARIABLE FREQUENCY DRIVE, ALL PIPING AND APPURTENANCES AND ASSOCIATED ELECTRICAL AND INSTRUMENTATION WORK.  Lump Sum (Must be written in words)  FOR Lo Milion Nive Hundred Sixty Five Trussand Dollars Cents	2,965,000	œ	
2	LUMP SUM	NPW PUMPS 1 THROUGH 3 REPLACEMENT AND ASSOCIATED EQUIPMENT Lump Sum (Must be written in words)  FOR Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars zero cents	\$750,000	00	
3	ALLOWANCE	ALLOWANCE FOR ADDITIONAL AUTHORIZED WORK  FOR FOUR HUNDRED THOUSAND	\$400,000	00	

		FOR		R HUNDRED THOUSAND llars Cer	its		
TOTAL	BID PRICE	(Sum o	f Item No. 1 t	hrough No. 3) (in Figures	\$ 4,115,000.00		
Amount	Written:						
Four	Million	One	Hundred	Fifteen Thousand	Dollars and	Zero	Cents
The "Alle project be	owance Item	s" are in red in th	tended to prove e bid specifica	vide for work that may late	be determined to be necessary in by the OWNER for utilization	for the completion of any part of th	n of the e allowances

00300-5

Contract B112

6/7/2019

#### **BID BOND**

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that we, the undersigned, Company, Inc., as Principal; and

Surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto the Passaic Valley Sewerage
Commission in the penal sum of \*\* for the payment of which, well and truly to
be made, we hereby jointly and severally bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and
assigns.

\*Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland
Signed this 5th day of August 20 19.

\*\*Ten Percent of the Amount Bid Not To Exceed \$20,000.00 (10% NTE \$20,000)
The condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Principal has submitted to the Passaic Valley
Sewerage Commission a certain Bid, attached hereto, and hereby made a part hereof, to enter into a contract

#### CONTRACT NO. B112 - NON-POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES PROJECT

#### NOW THEREFORE,

in writing, to:

- A. If said Bid shall be rejected, or, in the alternate,
- B. If said Bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the form of CONTRACT attached hereto (properly completed in accordance with said Bid) and shall furnish a bond for his faithful performance of said CONTRACT, and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said Bid.

Then, this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in force, and effect; it being expressly understood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all claims hereunder shall, in no event, exceed the penal amount of this obligation as herein stated.

The Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligations of said Surety and its bond shall be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of time within which the Principal may accept such Bid; and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have set their hands and scals, and such of them as are corporations having caused their corporate seals to be hereto affixed and those presents to be signed by their proper officers, the day and year first set forth above.

Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Principal:

Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland

Joseph Vaccaro, Vice-President

by: Krystal L. Stravato, Attorney,-in-Fact

#### CONSENT OF SURETY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that for and in consideration of the sum of \$1.00, lawful money of the United States, the receipt whereof is hereby acknowledged, paid the
undersigned corporation, and for other valuable consideration, the Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland (Name of Surety) corporation organized and existing under
the laws of the State of Illinois and licensed to do business in the State of New Jersey, certifies and agrees, that if CONTRACT NO. B112 - NON-POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILEINCY UPGRADES PROJECT is awarded to Railroad Construction Company, Incumdersigned corporation will execute the Bond or Bonds as required by the CONTRACT
Documents and will become surety in the full amount of the CONTRACT price for the faithful performance of the contract and for payment of all persons supplying labor or furnishing materials in connection hence with.  Signature of Surety by
Print Name: Krystal L. Stravato
Title: Attorney-in-Fact
Address: Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland
1299 Zurich Way, 5th Floor, Schaumburg, IL 60196-1056
(To be accompanied by the usual proof of authority of officers of surety company to execute the

#### - SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION

Surety(les) on the attached bond, hereby certifies(y) the following:

- (1) The surety meets the applicable capital and surplus requirements of <u>R.S. 17:17-6</u> or <u>R.S. 17:17-7</u> as of the surety's most current annual filing with the New Jersey Department of Insurance.
- (2) The capital (where applicable) and surplus, as determined in accordance with the applicable laws of this State, of the surety(les) participating in the issuance of the attached bond is (are) in the following amount(s) as of the calendar year ended December 31, 2018 (most recent calendar year for which capital and surplus amounts are available), which amounts have been certified as indicated by certified public accountants (indicating separately for each surety that surety's capital and surplus amounts, together with the name and address of the firm of certified public accounts that shall have certified those amounts):

Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland, \$273,709,716

(3) (a) With respect to each surely participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has received from the United States Secretary of the Treasury a certificate of authority pursuant to 31 U.S.C. § 9305, the underwriting limitation established therein and the date as of which that limitation was effective is as follows (indicating for each such surely that surely's underwriting limitation and the effective date thereof):

Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland, \$14,785,000

- (b) With respect to each eurety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has not received such a certificate of authority from the United States Secretary of the Treasury, the underwriting limitation of that surety as established pursuant to R.S. 17:18-9 as of (date on which such limitation was so established) is as follows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the date on which that limitation was established):
- (4) The amount of the bond to which this statement and certification is attached is: \$ 10% of the Amount Bid Not To Exceed \$20,000.00

### SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION (continued)

- (5) If, by virtue of one or more contracts of reinsurance, the amount of the bond indicated under item (4) above exceeds the total underwriting limitation of all sureties on the bond as set forth in items (3)(a) or (3)(b) above, or both, then for each such contract of reinsurance:
  - (a) The name and address of each such reinsurer under that contract and the amount of that reinsurer's participation in the contract is as follows:

;and

(b) Each surety that is party to any such contract of reinsurance certifies that each reinsurer listed under item (5)(a) satisfies the credit for reinsurance requirement established under P.L.1993, c.243 (C. 17:51B-1 et seq.) and any applicable regulations in effect as of the date on which the bond to which this statement and certification is attached shall have been filed with the appropriate public agency.

# CERTIFICATE (to be completed by an authorized certifying agent for each surety on the bond)

Krystal L. Stravato	(Name of Agent), as Attorney-in-Fact	(Title of Agent) for
Fidelity and Deposit Company of M (circle one) domiciled	laryland (Name of Surety), a corporation/mutual	insurance company/other (state of domicile), DO
HEREBY CERTIFY the are true, and ACKNON VOIDABLE.	at, to the best of my knowledge, the foregoing MLEDGE that, if any of those statements are	statements made by me
	Çeignature d	of certifying agent)
	Krystal L. Strava	to
	(Printed name	of certifying agent)
	Attorney-in-Fac	t
	(Title of carti	fying agent)

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF CONTRACTOR - IF A CORPORATION**

COUNTY OF PASSAIC	
	19 BEFORE ME PERSONALLY APPEARED Joseph Vaccaro
TO BE KNOWN, WHO, BEIN Vice-President	G BY ME DULY SWORN, DID DEPOSE AND SAY; THAT (S)HE IS THE OF Railroad Construction Company, Inc. THE CORPORATION THAT
EXECUTED THE FOREGOING EXECUTED THE SAME.	INSTRUMENT, AND ACKNOWLEDGED TO ME THAT SUCH CORPORATION

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I HAVE HEREUNTO SET MY HAND AND AFFIXED MY OFFICIAL SEAL, AT MY OFFICE IN THE ABOVE COUNTY, THE DAY AND YEAR WRITTEN ABOVE.

Notary AUDIELINE MIRAGLIA NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY My Commission Expires March 10, 2021

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF SURETY COMPANY

STATE OF New Jersey

STATE OF NEW JERSEY

**COUNTY OF Morris** 

ON THE 5th DAY OF August, 2019 BEFORE ME PERSONALLY APPEARED Krystal L. Stravato TO ME KNOWN, WHO BEING BY ME DULY SWORN, DID DEPOSE AND SAY; THAT (S)HE IS THE ATTORNEY-IN-FACT OF Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland, THE CORPORATION THAT EXECUTED THE FOREGOING INSTRUMENT, AND ACKNOWLEDGED TO ME THAT SUCH CORPORATION EXECUTED THE SAME.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I HAVE HEREUNTO SET MY HAND AND AFFIXED MY OFFICIAL SEAL, AT MY OFFICE IN THE ABOVE COUNTY, THE DAY AND YEAR WRITTEN ABOVE.

Notary Public

KEVIN T WALSH JR. Notary Public State of New Jersey My Commission Expires Feb 12, 2020

#### ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That the ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY, a corporation of the State of New York, the COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY, a corporation of the State of Illinois, and the FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND a corporation of the State of Illinois (herein collectively called the "Companies"), by Robert D. Murray, Vice President, in pursuance of authority granted by Article V, Section 8, of the By-Laws of said Companies, which are set forth on the reverse side hereof and are hereby certified to be in full force and effect on the date hereof, do hereby nominate, constitute, and appoint Kevin T. WALSH, Jr., Krystal L. STRAVATO, Thomas MacDONALD and Edward REILLY, all of Whippany, New Jersey, EACH, its true and lawful agent and Attorney-in-Fact, to make, execute, seal and deliver, for, and on its behalf as surety, and as its act and deed: any and all bonds and undertakings, and the execution of such bonds or undertakings in pursuance of these presents, shall be as binding upon said Companies, as fully and amply, to all intents and purposes, as if they had been duly executed and acknowledged by the regularly elected officers of the ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY at its office in New York, New York, the regularly elected officers of the COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY at its office in Owings Mills, Maryland., and the regularly elected officers of the FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND at its office in Owings Mills, Maryland., in their own proper persons.

The said Vice President does hereby certify that the extract set forth on the reverse side hereof is a true copy of Article V, Section 8, of the By-Laws of said Companies, and is now in force.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the said Vice-President has hereunto subscribed his/her names and affixed the Corporate Seals of the said ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY, COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY, and FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND, this 14th day of February, A.D. 2019.







ATTEST:
ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY
COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY
FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND

By: Robert D. Murray
Vice President

Dawn & Brown

By: Dawn E. Brown
Secretary

State of Maryland County of Baltimore

On this 14th day of February, A.D. 2019, before the subscriber, a Notary Public of the State of Maryland, duly commissioned and qualified, Robert D. Murray, Vice President and Dawa E. Brown, Secretary of the Companies, to me personally known to be the individuals and officers described in and who executed the preceding instrument, and acknowledged the execution of same, and being by me duly sworn, deposeth and saith, that he/she is the said officer of the Company aforesaid, and that the seals affixed to the preceding instrument are the Corporate Seals of said Companies, and that the said Corporate Seals and the signature as such officer were duly affixed and subscribed to the said instrument by the authority and direction of the said Corporations.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed my Official Seal the day and year first above written.



Constance A. Dunn, Notary Public My Commission Expires: July 9, 2019

Constance a. Dunn

#### EXTRACT FROM BY-LAWS OF THE COMPANIES

"Article V, Section 8, Attomeys-in-Fact. The Chief Executive Officer, the President, or any Executive Vice President or Vice President may, by written instrument under the attested corporate seal, appoint attomeys-in-fact with authority to execute bonds, policies, recognizances, stipulations, undertakings, or other like instruments on behalf of the Company, and may authorize any officer or any such attorney-in-fact to affix the corporate seal thereto; and may with or without cause modify of revoke any such appointment or authority at any time."

#### CERTIFICATE

I. the undersigned, Secretary of the ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY, the COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY, and the FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND, do hereby certify that the foregoing Power of Attorney is still in full force and effect on the date of this certificate; and I do further certify that Article V. Section 8, of the By-Laws of the Companies is still in force.

This Power of Attorney and Certificate may be signed by facsimile under and by authority of the following resolution of the Board of Directors of the ZURICH AMERICAN INSURANCE COMPANY at a meeting duly called and held on the 15th day of December 1998.

RESOLVED: "That the signature of the President or a Vice President and the attesting signature of a Secretary or an Assistant Secretary and the Seal of the Company may be affixed by facsimile on any Power of Attorney...Any such Power or any certificate thereof bearing such facsimile signature and seal shall be valid and binding on the Company."

This Power of Attorney and Certificate may be signed by facsimile under and by authority of the following resolution of the Board of Directors of the COLONIAL AMERICAN CASUALTY AND SURETY COMPANY at a meeting duly called and held on the 5th day of May, 1994, and the following resolution of the Board of Directors of the FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND at a meeting duly called and held on the 10th day of May, 1990.

RESOLVED: "That the facsimile or mechanically reproduced seal of the company and facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any Vice-President. Secretary. or Assistant Secretary of the Company, whether made heretofore or hereafter, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed the corporate seals of the said Companies, this 5th day of August, 2019.







Die Hill

By:

Brian M. Hodges Vice President

TO REPORT A CLAIM WITH REGARD TO A SURETY BOND, PLEASE SUBMIT A COMPLETE DESCRIPTION OF THE CLAIM INCLUDING THE PRINCIPAL ON THE BOND, THE BOND NUMBER, AND YOUR CONTACT INFORMATION TO:

Zurich Surety Claims
1299 Zurich Way
Schaumburg, IL 60196-1056
www.reportsfclaims@zurichna.com
800-626-4577

#### THE FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY

OF MARYLAND 1299 Zurich Way Schaumburg, IL 60196

#### Statement of Financial Condition As Of December 31, 2018

#### ASSETS

ASSES		
Bonds	\$	245,255,635
Stocks	*****	22,855,569
Cash and Short Term Investments		3,092,872
Reinsurance Recoverable	************	73,242,781
Federal Income Tax Recoverable	******	42,258
Other Accounts Receivable		4,801,363
TOTAL ADMITTED ASSETS	\$ <sup>*</sup>	349,290,278
Reserve for Taxes and Expenses  Ceded Reinsurance Premiums Payable  Remittances and Items Unallocated  Payable to parents, subs and affiliates  Securities Lending Collateral Liability  TOTAL LIABILITIES  Capital Stock, Paid Up		46,727,605 125,000 28,621,373 0
	3,709,716	
Surplus as regards Policyholders	1.0000000000000000000000000000000000000	273,709,716
TOTAL		349.290.478

Securities carried at \$162,739,508 in the above statement are deposited with various states as required by law.

Securities carried on the basis prescribed by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners. On the basis of market quotations for all bonds and stocks owned, the Company's total admitted assets at December 31, 2018 would be \$349,736,423 and surplus as regards policyholders \$274,155,661.

I, DENNIS F. KERRIGAN, Corporate Secretary of the FIDELITY AND DEPOSIT COMPANY OF MARYLAND, do hereby certify that the foregoing statement is a correct exhibit of the assets and liabilities of the said Company on the 31st day of December, 2018.

Corporate Secretary

State of Illinois City of Schaumburg

Subscribed and sworn to, before me, a Notary Public of the State of Illinois, in the City of Schaumburg, this 20th day of March, 2019.

Notary Public

KATHERINE R SCHULTZ Official Seal Notary Public - State of Illinois My Commission Expires Nov 16, 2019

## **BIDDER'S AFFIDAVIT**

State of New Jersey	)		
County of Passaic	88; )		
Joseph Vaccaro	being duly	sworn, deposes and says the	
		that he is the Vice	President
of Railroad Construct	ion Company, Inc.		(Title)
(Name of Bidde	<del></del>		•
	of in the Bid are true President d before me	ed is the seal of the Bidder at to the best of his knowledge	
( )	New Jersey		
My Commission Expire  JACQUELINE M  NOTARY PUBLIC OF N  My Commission Expires	IRAGLIA BAUJERSEY		

#### NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF NEW JERSEY, COUNTY OF	Passaic			
I. Joseph Vaccaro	, of the City of	Randolph	in	the
County of Morris an	d the State of New Je	ersey of full	age, being	
sworn according to law on my oath depose	and say that:		<b>J</b> , J	•
I am Vice President of	Railroad C	onstruction Com		der
making the Bid for the above-named contr		d the said Bid w		
so to do; that said bidder has not, directly	or indirectly, entered	into any agreem	ent, participa	ted
in any collusion, or otherwise taken any	y action in restraint	of free, compet	itive bidding	in
connection with the within Contract; and	that all statements c	ontained in said	Bid and in	this
Affidavit are true and correct, and made w				
Commission relies upon the truth of the s		in said Bid and i	n the stateme	nts
contained in this Affidavit in awarding the	Contract.			
I further warrant that no person or or secure such Contract upon an agreem brokerage or contingent fee, except bona f selling agencies maintained by the bidder for	ient or understanding ide employees or bor	g for a commiss a fide establishe	ion, percents	ıge,
For breach or violation of this war tract without liability or in its discretion to full amount of such commission, percentage	o deduct from the Co	ontract price or c		
(Affiant)				
Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President				
Sworn to and subscribed before me				
this 8th day of August 2019				
amuandu				
Notary Public in and for				
Passaic County, New Jersey				
My Commission Expires				
JACQUELINE MIRAGLIA NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY				
My Commission Expires March 10, 2021				

# STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP (OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATION) N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2 (P.L. 1977, c.33, as amended by P.L. 2016, c.43)

## This Statement Shall Be Included with All Bid and Proposal Submissions

Name of Business: Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Address of Business: 75-77 Grove Street, Paterson, NJ 07503

Name of person completing this form: Joseph Vaccaro

#### N.J.S.A: 52:25-24.2:

"No corporation, partnership, or limited liability company shall be awarded any contract nor shall any agreement be entered into for the performance of any work or the furnishing of any materials or supplies, unless prior to the receipt of the bid or proposal, or accompanying the bid or proposal of said corporation, said partnership, or said limited liability company there is submitted a statement setting forth the names and addresses of all stockholders in the corporation who own 10 percent or more of its stock, of any class, or of all individual partners in the partnership who own a 10 percent or greater interest therein, or of all members in the limited liability company who own a 10 percent or greater interest therein, as the case may be.

If one or more such stockholder or partner or member is itself a corporation or partnership or limited liability company, the stockholders holding 10 percent or more of that corporation's stock, or the individual partners owning 10 percent or greater interest in that partnership, or the members owning 10 percent or greater interest in that limited liability company, as the case may be, shall also be listed. The disclosure shall be continued until names and addresses of every noncorporate stockholder, and individual partner, and member, exceeding the 10 percent ownership criteria established in this act, has been listed.

To comply with this section, a bidder with any direct or indirect parent entity which is publicly traded may submit the name and address of each publicly traded entity and the name and address of each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest in the publicly traded entity as of the last annual filing with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent, and, if there is any person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest, also shall submit links to the websites containing the last annual filings with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent and the relevant page numbers of the filings that contain the information on each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest."

The Attorney General has advised that the provisions of N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2, which refer to corporations and partnerships apply to limited partnerships, limited liability partnerships, and Subchapter S corporations.

This Ownership Disclosure Certification form shall be completed, signed and notarized,

Contract B112 00305-1 6/7/2019

# Failure of the bidder/nroposer to submit the required information is cause for automatic rejection of the bid or proposal

## Part I

Chec	k the box that represents the t	Yne of husiness organization:	
_		<u>-</u>	
	ole Proprietorship (skip Parts II	and III, sign and notarize at the end)	
	on-Profit Corporation (skip Par	ts II and III, sign and notarize at the end)	
□ P	artnership 🗖 Limited Partnersh	ip Limited Liability Partnership	P
	mited Liability Company		
_		Subchapters C and S or Professional Corp	poration)
_	ther (be specific):		,
<u>Part</u>			••••
X	corporation who own 10 perc partners in the partnership w	ontains the names and addresses of all stocent or more of its stock, of any class, or ho own a 10 percent or greater interest thity company who own a 10 percent or gr	of all individual herein, or of all
		OR	
	of any class, or no individual	der in the corporation owns 10 percent of partner in the partnership owns a 10 per ember in the limited liability company of e case may be.	rcent or greater
Sign a	nd notarize the form below, al sheets if more space is needed).	and, if necessary, complete the list bel	low. (Please attach
Name:	Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	Name: James J. Daloisio	
Address		Address:	· -
Name: _		Name:	
Contrac	B112	00305-2	6 <i>/7/2</i> 019

Address:	Address:
Name:	Name:
Address:	
Name:	Name:
Address:	
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address;
Name:	Name:
Address:	
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:

## Part III - Any Direct or Indirect Parent Entity Which is Publicly Traded:

"To comply with this section, a bidder with any direct or indirect parent entity which is publicly traded may submit the name and address of each publicly traded entity and the name and address of each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest in the publicly traded entity as of the last annual filing with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent, and, if there is any person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest, also shall submit links to the websites containing the last annual filings with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent and the relevant page numbers of the filings that contain the information on each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest."

0	Pages attached with name and address of ea person that holds a 10 percent or greater OR	ch publicly traded entity as well as the name and address of each beneficial interest.
0	Submit here the links to the Websites (URL the federal Securities and Exchange Com	s) containing the last annual filings with mission or the foreign equivalent.
0	ANI Submit here the relevant page numbers of each person holding a 10 percent or greate	the filings containing the information on
_		
Subscribed as	nd sworn before me this 8thday of	(Affiant)
August	, 20 <u>19</u>	Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President
(Notary Publi	ofMugglia	(Print name of affiant and title if applicable)
My Commiss	ion expires: JACQUELINE MIRAGLIA	(Corporate Seal if a Corporation)

NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY My Commission Expires March 10, 2021

#### AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

(to be completed by firms with more than 50 employees)

	Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President of the firm of Railroad Construction Company, Inc. (name)
bei	ng sworn according to law on his oath deposes and says that:
1.	I am authorized to make this affidavit on behalf of:
	Railroad Construction Company, Inc.
	(name of firm)
2.	In addition an agreement to comply with an Affirmative Action Program for equal employment opportunity heretofore submitted as part of any pre-qualification statement, or under other conditions of this contract for a similar program, I/we do hereby further affirm that I/we will comply with the rules and regulations which will be promulgated by the State Treasurer as of the effective date therefor pursuant to the Affirmative Action Law (P.L. 1975, c. 127), as amended.
	Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President
	Name and Title
	- defen
	Signature of Authorized Representative
	oscribed and sworn to ore me this 8th
day	of August 2019.
Sea	JACQUELINE MIRAGLIA NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY My Commission Expires March 10, 2021

## AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

(to be completed by firms with fewer than 50 employees)

Ι_		, of the (City	, Town, Borough) of		10.	in t	he Co	unty of
		. State of	. 0	f full	age,	being	duly	sworn
acc	ording to law o	my oath depose and say	that:					
1.	I am	, of the firm of	, a bidder	makin	g a pro	posal u	ıpon	
	CON	TRACT NO. B112 - 1	NON-POTABLE WATER	PIIM	PRES	NET TEN	CV	
	- Marketin		GRADES PROJECT			CALL AND T	2.2	
2.		d	oes not have 50 employees	or more	e inch	sive of	all off	icers
70	and employee	s of every type.		d floor				
3.		with the affirmative action Freasurer, State of New Jo	n requirements of P.L. 1975 ersey, pursuant thereto.	, c. 12	7 and	rules ar	id regu	alations
4.		h	as complied with all the af	firmat	ive ac	tion rec	nuirem	ente of
	the State of N	ew Jersey, including thos Freasurer, State of New J	e required by the P.L. 1975	. c. 12	7 and	rules an	id regu	lations
<b>5</b> .	pursuant there (City, Town, I aware that the contracts, for	to, that no monies will be Borough) of contract may be termine a period of up to five (5) y	omply with P.L. 1975, c. 127 c paid by the State of New J until an affirmative a ated and the years. c 50 employees, I must continue to the property of the prope	ersey, ction p may b	Coun lan is e deb	ty of approv	ed. I s	am also public
٥.		nplete an Employee Infor		act un	Jian	- Allie	Iduve	Action
		4				140		
			Name and T	itle				
			Signature of	f Autho	orized	Repres	entativ	ve .
Sub	scribed and sw	orn to						
day	of	, 20						
500	l Notary Public	of New Jorsey						
لهټال	1 HOLLIY FUUNC	or new relacy						

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF CHANGES TO BID DOCUMENTS FORM

#### PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION

NON-POTABLE WATER PUR	MP RESILIENCY UPGRADES PRO	JECT	B112
(Name of	Construction Project)		(Contract No.)
the bid advertisement, specification acknowledges the submitted bid ta Note that the PVSC's record of no	knowledges receipt of the following and or bid documents. By indicating dokes into account the provisions of the tice to bidders shall take precedence toosal may be submit for rejection of the	late of rece notices, r and that fa	eipt, bidder evision or addendum.
Addendum No.	How Received (mail, fax, Pick-up, etc)		Date Received
1	email	Jul	y 30, 2019
Acknowledgement by bidder:  Name of Bidder: Rallroad Co	nstruction Company, Inc.		
By Authorized Representative:			
by Addiolized Representative.			
Signature:			The state of the s
Printed Name and Title: Joseph	Vaccaro, Vice President		
D-4-: August 8 2019			

#### CERTIFICATION OF NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES

(Applicable to state assisted construction contracts and related subcontracts exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the Equal Opportunity clause.)

The state-assisted construction contractor certifies that he does not maintain or provide for his employees any segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and that he does not permit his employees to perform their services at any location, under his control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The state-assisted construction contractor certifies further that he will not maintain or provide for his employees any segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and that he will not permit his employees to perform their services at any location, under his control. where segregated facilities are maintained. The state-assisted construction contractor agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity clause in this contract. As used in this certification, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employees which are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, creed, color, or national origin, because of habit, local custom, or otherwise. The state-assisted construction contractor agrees that (except where he has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) he will obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors prior to the award of subcontracts exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity clause, and that he will retain such certifications in his files.

100	August 8, 2019
Signature	Date

NOTE: The penalty for making false statements in offers is prescribed in 18 USC 1001.

# CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER'S STATUS ON THE STATE TREASURER'S LIST OF DEBARRED, SUSPENDED AND DISQUALIFIED BIDDERS

STATE OF NEW JERSEY	
COUNTY OF PASSAIC	
J, Joseph Vaccaro of the C	Randolph ity of, in the State of, New Jersey
full age, being duly sworn according to law or	my oath depose and say that:
I am Vice President of the fir	m of Railroad Construction Company, Inc. the
bidder making the Bid for the above named	project; that I executed the said Bid, this
affidavit and all other bidding documents with	full authority to do so; and that said bidder
is not now at the time of submission of this	
Treasurer's List of Debarred, Suspended and I	Disqualified Bidders.
By- Color	Date: August 8, 2019
Deponent's Signature	
Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President	
Deponent's Printed Name and Title	
Subscribed and sworn to	
before me this 8th day of August, 2019.	
a Milarera	
Notary Public of	
My Commission expires ,20,20	
NOTARY PUBLIC OF NEW JERSEY	
My Commission Expires March 10, 2021	

## **BIDDER'S QUALIFICATION FORM**

1.	Name of Contractor Railroad Construction Company, Inc.
2.	How many years experience have you had in construction work of the same general type as this Contract? 93 years
3.	Give information about the construction experience of the principals of your present organization who will be involved in the Contract:

Individual's Name	Present Position in Organization	Years of Construction Experience	Size and Type of Work	Proposed Position For This Contract
Gene Sullivan	Vice President	35 years	\$1-\$100M - Civil	Sr. Project Manager
Pat O'Connor	Mgr of Special F	rojects 31 yea	ars \$1-\$100M - Civil/Sew	er Project Manager
Tierney Griffin	Project Enginee	r 3 years	\$20K - \$1M - Civil	Project Engineer
Al Vilas	Superintendent	39 years	\$1-\$50M - Civil	Superintendent
<u></u>				

 Give information about your present contract workload, or contracts to which you are committed:

Contract Price	Type of Construction	Location Of Work	Percentage Complete	Expected Completion Date	Name and Phone No. of Owner
see attached V	/ork on Hand				

			Work (	On Hand / E	Backlog Re	port	. · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Contract Number	Original Contract		% Complete	Earned & Billed	Amount Received	Retainage	turr AR Less Retainage	Work on Han Back Lo
Job Info: R12	1241. Fi	VE STAR ELEC. / NYC	T.	Customer:	FIVE STAR ELE	CTRIC	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Remove/install/Reloc switch points, install t		i i j's, install No. 8 DXO, re	place	Owner:				
				Contract Date:	12/1/2012	Est Completion Date	: 4/30/2017	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
S-32769	9,400,000,00	10,191,057.50	99.70%	10,160,888.42	9,644,575.20	508,044,40	8,268,82	30,169,0
Job Info: R131	1100. P/	NYNJ/HACKENSACK	RIVER BR	Customer:	PORT AUTHOR	TY OF NY AND NJ		
bridge timbers supplie	ed by PATH during we	rs, Install new 115# rail an ekend outages. Paint top	flange of	Owner:				
ateel gerders and hare surface track on appro		setting. Replace concrete	ies and	Contract Date:	8/1/2013	Est Completion Date	12/31/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
PAT-924.103	3,887,734,01	5,186,914.01	82.01%	4,253,627.43	3,989,287.73	181,194,77	B3,144.93	933,286.5
Job Info: R151	1068. DF	RPA/TRACK REHAB		Customer;	DELAWARE RIV	ER PORT AUTHOR		
Contract No. PATCO- Westmont Viaduct	-28-2007 - Rehabilitati	on of Track Structure on th	19	Owner:				
i I				Contract Date:	8/1/2015	Est Completion Date	6/30/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
PATCO-28-2007	11,750,000.00	11,750,000.00	97.53%	11,459,621,36	10,617,889.63	841,731.18	0,55	290,378.6
Job Info: R161	1037. E-	31705 MTA-NYCT FLO	OD MITIG.	Customer:	MTA NY CITY TI	RANSIT		
		concrete aldewalk vent ba devices. Minor work at fe		Owner:				
buildings Includes rep	decement of exterior d	oors with marine doors, de te walls to be replaced me	molition of	Contract Date:	12/1/2015	Est Completion Date	12/31/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
E-31705	22,763,000.00	24,666,870.45	88.99%	21,951,266,31	20,488,962.96	1,097,563.69	364,739.66	2,715,604.1
Job Info: R161	1086. TO	LLY/PATH HACK BRI	JGE	Customer:	TULLY CONSTR	LUCTION		
Purchase (4) pairs of : bridge	new miter rail joints ar	id Install (1) pair on Track	G of Hack	Owner:				
				Contract Date:	12/1/2015	Est Completion Date	:	
D.T. 005 405 141	470.005.00	404 400 00		Contact:		GC(if any):		
PAT 935.165, W <sup>,</sup> Job Info: R161	178,685.00	194,120.00	66.11%	128,329.25	121,912,79	6,416.46	0.00	65,790,7
-		unty of Hudson JFK E		Customer:	County of Hudso	n		
CHIP AND PATCH UN CONRAIL TRACKS	NDERSIDE OF OVER	PASS OVER ACTIVE PAT	H AND	Owner:				
				Contract Date:	10/1/2016	Est Completion Date	9/30/2019	
3142B-R2	1,800,000.00	1,871,311,33	87.36%	Contact: 1,634,843.58	960 024 27	GC(if any);	744 007 04	
Job Info: R161		NYNJ Holland Tunnel		Customer:	890,821.37 PANYNJ	32,696.87	711,325.34	236,467,7
Seeling cracks of vario	ous types, concrete ap	all repairs, cleaning debris		Owner:	, 411,110			
and ring bolt replacem	HSF I4			Centract Date:	10/1/2016	Est Completion Date:	4/30/2019	
JT.460	3 20F 274 00	2 284 700 00	07 000	Contact:	A FAM MA	GC(if sny):		
-1T-469 Job Info: R161	3,295,274.00 265. E AN	3,381,700.00 ITRAK/MILHAM SIDIN	97,83%	3,308,447.20	2,567,753.93	164,035,46	576,657.81	73,252.86
				Customer:	нацены кацуау	Passanger Corp.		
Remove stumps, instal olace subballast	il safety barrier, place	subbase, grade to final ef	ovation,	Owner:	4440100.0			
				Contract Date:	11/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	12/18/2017	
3PO1003585	396,000.00	396,000,00	61,44%	Contact; 243,300.00	243,300.00	GC(if any): 0.00	0.00	450 700 1
		TRAKI FURNISH DRA		Customer:	AMTRAK	V.VU	0.00	152,700.00
	PRECAST PIPE AND	CUSTOM JUNCTION BO		Owner:				
				Contract Date:	6/1/2019	Est Completion Date:		
				Contact:				
O# 250016725!	123,158.08	123,158.08	33.05%	40,708.08	0,00	GC(if any): 0.00	40 700 00	55 1P6 1
				44,100,00	0,00	0,00	40,708.08	82,450.00

Contract	Origina		%	Earned &	Amount	c	urr AR Less	Work on Hai
Number	Contrac			Billed	Received	Retainage	Retainage	Back L
Job Info:	R161296.	AMTRAK/SUNNYSIDE	YARD	Customer:	AMTRAK	•		
		yard, new utility trenches, pol heat tracing system, masonry		Owner:				
				Contract Date:	6/1/2016	Est Completion Date	5/1/2019	
#9500001588	30,904,483.9	6 34,128,405,03	77.06%	Contact: 26,298,358,06	22 224 002 02	GC(if any):	440.500 44	
	R161338.	DET - Crossing Rehabi		Customer:	23,221,982.82 Delaware Coasi	2,629,835.83	446,539,41	7,830,046.
Remove existing	raliseal, install new ti	es al unit price per each (Expe		Owner:	OCIANDIO COLISI	MIO IVI		
nstali new railse	el, osess track.			Contract Date:	8/1/2016	Est Completion Date:	6/30/2019	
				Contact:	07 1120 70	GC(if any);	6/30/2019	
	49,060.0	51,728,77	68,08%	35,218.77	35,218,77	0.00	0.00	16,510,
iob info: I	₹161523.	MTA-LIRR Buckram Ro	#6242 #PN	Customer;	MTA/LIRR	0.00		10,510.
Replacement of a	an existing steel 3-spa	n railroad bridge, with a new t	nsos eloni	Owner:				
steel railroad bric additional cleara	ige. Work also includ	es reising of track elevation to bridge and construction of ass	allow for	Contract Date:	6/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	4/30/2019	
arminis usus to	ande tel latering of the	CA GETSSOIL		Contact:		GC(if any):		
	10,561,680.00	10,936,297.80	99,45%	10,876,302.57	10,332,487,87	543,815.19	-0.49	59,995,
lob Info: F	R161686.	Massachussetts Bay Te	ansportatio	Customer:	McCourt Constr		-0,43	38,833.
	nrow 2700 track feet; F hase 2-destress 4200	Phase 2-Reise, Surface, Line a	and Dress	Owner:				
450 Wach 1985, 1	1430 2-2630 633 4200	o (taser tant		Contract Date:	5/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	3/31/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
AcCourt 1703-	339,000.00	311,226.30	98.98%	308,056,30	292,653.49	15,402,82	-0.01	3,170,
lob Info: R	170575.	US NAVY EARLE/MAIN	TENANCE	Customer	US NAVY			
Railroad Mainten	ance Contract, Month	ly inspection of pier lumouts,	Biannual	Owner:				
repection of land	sida tumouts, Work o	rders for repairs.		Contract Date:	11/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	8/30/2019	
				Contact;		GC(if any):		
CONTRACT NO	). 1,527,090.00	2,407,036.90	93.74%	2,256,410.54	2,256,410,54	0.00	0.00	150,626.3
ob info: R	171020.	PANYNJ/ WTC 224,080,	7 WO 11	Customer:	PANYNJ			
rchitectural Wre	p-up At Transportation	Hub		Owner:				
				Contract Date:	5/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	6/30/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
/TC 224,080.0	7 2,570,099.00	2,590,785.00	99.81%	2,585,785,00	2,334,189,52	64,127,48	187,468.00	5,000,0
ob info: R	171116. A	PANYNJ/ WO #01 66th S	t Yard Tra	Customer:	PANYNJ			-,,-
ossover complet	e with new track cente	sovers; Reconstruct 1 existing ers and new timbers; Remove	and	Owner:				
sivage 1 existing		e and relocate 1 existing #8 tu		Contract Date:	11/1/2018	Est Completion Date:	3/31/2019	
		mark .		Contact:		GC(if any):		
MFP924634	953,367.00	872,027.60	94.22%	821,619.91	718,638,52	39,241.03	63,740.36	50,407.6
		CT DOT/METRO NORTH		Customer;	HALMAR INTER	NATIONAL		
ick over new brid	ck for 10 jump spans. Iga, install two crosso	demolish track on existing bri vers, build new Track 7, turnis	ige, build h one No.	Owner:				
ίΤΟ,				Contract Date:	12/1/2017	Est Completion Date:	6/30/2020	
	3,900,780.00	4 000 004 00	00.070/	Contact:		GC(if any):		
b Info: R1		4,006,921.30 LIRR/ MID-SUFFOLK ELI	20.87%	836,305,41	725,070.21	0,00	111,235.20	3,170,615.8
				Customer:	LONG ISLAND R	AILROAD		
ckwork, yard les	d tracks, yard storage	I Including dearing & grading, tracks, third rail, roasways, so lighting, site security and fend	rvise	Owner:				
cured material st	orage, utilities, vegeti	ative buffer, LIRR Welness Bu	iig, outdor iiding, AÇ	Contract Date:	1/1/2018	Est Completion Date:	12/9/2022	
astellon, DC sub	station, Malerial stora	ge facility, Hazmat		Contact:		GC(if any):		
	107,800,000.00							

ļ _			TOIR (	On Hand / B	Jackiog Re	hour		
Contract Number	Original Contract	Contract		Earned & Billed	Amount Received	Retainage	Curr AR Less Retainage	Work on Han Back Lo
Job Info: R17	1330. B	LIRRI MID-SUFFOLK E	LECTRIC Y	Customer:	LONG ISLAND	RAILROAD		
Environmental Redim	nation in the form of	<ol> <li>This Job number only incluing the second included and asbestos abateme</li> </ol>	nt Lead	Owner:				
abatement in Existing existing FAA building		Lead and Asbestos abatem	ent in	Contract Date:	2/1/2018	Est Completion Oate	3: 4/15/2020	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
Job Info: R171	53,831,00	89,242.00	39.68%	35,411.00	33,640,44	1,770.56	0.00	53,831.6
,		PANYNJ/PORT AUTHO		Customer:	PORT AUTHOR	ITY OF NY & NJ		
enhance and upgrade	interior building co	ial, labor and equipment to a Numna (Approximate 200 Lo	cations)	Owner:				
within the Port Author reinstaliation of erchit	ity Bus Terminal as ectural finishes are	Follows:5 Floor levels1) Re und and near selected colum	moval and nos to	Contract Date:	1/1/2018	Est Completion Date	: 12/29/2019	
upgrade end/or match				Contact:		GC(if any):		
CO# BT-254.08!	19,952,488.00	20,082,339.20	29,47%	5,918,750.14	5,418,876.90	291,277,74	208,595.60	14,163,589.6
Job Info: R171	i455. I	MTA/ C-48507 LONG TE	RM FLOOR	Customer:	MTA NY CITY T	RANSIT		
MTA/ LONG TERM FI	LOOD PROTECTIO	N-HAMMELS WYE		Owner:				
				Contract Date:	1/1/2018	Est Completion Date	: 5/2/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
CONTRACT# C-	12,797,830.00	13,843,817,50	97,94%	13,558,384.33	12,190,586,22	677,919.26	689,878,85	285,433,1
Job Info: R171	483.	PANYNJ/ WTC 964.956	FLOOD MI1	Customer;	PANYNJ			200,433,
Furnish and Install floo	od and fabric barns	r devices; including swing d	pors and	Owner:				
		d stainless steel jamb plates Ils, construction of masonry (		Contract Date:	214/2040	F-1 0 1-1 0-1	A4=1=	
stactrical work and ins	italiation of backflow	v preventers.			2/1/2018	Est Completion Date	: 4/6/2019	
O# 450008828!	7,612,000,00	7,723,756,00	99.71%	Contact:	0.447 077 04	GC(if any):		
lob Info: R171		PANYNJ/ LT-234,193	33.7176	7,701,100,00 Customer:	6,117,855,39 PANYNJ	380,600,00	1,202,644.61	22,656.0
eplecing power and c	ontroi souioment ar	nd associated conduit, wiring	and Bobl					
ixtures; concrete spali	repair and concret	e crack repair; pressure was	hing and	Owner:				
deaning and painting :	structural steel; was	walls, lead paint removal an shing and cleaning plumbing	ic disposal; i equipment;	Contract Date:	6/1/2018	Est Completion Date	5/31/2019	
emoving, replacing, lu		-		Contact.		GC(if any);		
O# ULT234193 Job Info: R171	2,629,000.00	2,629,000.00	15.60%	410,226.00	186,314.00	20,511.30	203,400.70	2,218,774.0
	,	MTRAK/ SSY SUBSTA		Customer:	AMTRAK			
temoval and Replace: arge duct bank and su	ment of Substation : ibstation; Substatio	S-4: Includes excevation 5-7 n sleb is 73 x 19 with spread	" deep for I fooring 6'	Owner:				
elow grade and maso	nny wali to support	underground for future profit and surrounded by fence.	e change;	Contract Date:	9/1/2018	Est Completion Date:	6/30/2019	
lectrical work. Requir			CAGINIAA	Contact:		GC(if any):		
CONTRACT# 95	10,875,000.00	10,875,000.00	24.43%	2,656,470.00	920,700.00	265,647.00	1,470,123.00	8,218,530,0
ob Info: R1716	562. N	ATA CAPITAL CONSTRU	<b>ЈСТІОМ/Н</b> Ј	Customer:	MTA CAPITAL C	ONSTRUCTION		712.01000.0
	(10) turnouts (No. 2	Os thru 28.5s) and 6,800 of	CWR track	Owner:				
n concrete ties.				Contract Date;	4/1/2018	Ent Completion Date:	410010040	
					4/1/2016	Est Completion Date:	4/30/2019	
O #CH057D	19,243,145.00	23,197,624.00	97.16%	Contact:	04.040.007.40	GC(if any):		
ob info: R1805		S NAVY EARLE/MAINT		22,537,817,50 Customer;	21,942,997.18 US NAVY	594,820.32	0.00	659,806.5
		inspection of pler turnouts, B			30 (VIII)			
spection of landside t			nruth	Owner,				
				Confract Date:	11/1/2018	Est Completion Date:	10/31/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
ONTRACT NO.	1,770,200.00	3,870,327.02	49,38%	1,911,212.91	1,855,288,65	0.00	55,924,26	1,959,114,11
ob Info: R1812		ON ED/ NORTH SUBST		Customer:	Con Edison			
		THE CONSTRUCTION OF 1 MENT LOCATED WITHIN 2		Owner:				
UBSTATIONS, SCOP	E INCLUDES HAN	DIVAC EXCAVATION OF WASTE MATL, SOE AS NE		Contract Date:	6/1/2019	Est Completion Date:	11/30/2021	
ONSTRUCTING REIN			EUEU,	Contact:		GC(if any):		
7876-18 & 2787	73,521,300.00	73,521,300.00	0.00%	0,00	0,00	0.00	0.00	73 524 385 55
				<del></del>	-,		4.50	73,521,300.00

Contract	Original	Current	%	Earned &	Amount	r	urr AR Less	Work on Han
Number	Contract	Contract		Billed	Received	Retainage	Retainage	Back Lo
Job Info: R	181303. P	AMT CONTRACT# 18	145.1 PAM"	Customer:	SOUTH STATE	INC		
Joints & Accessor	es and Grout	, 348 ea Sole Plates, 14 e		Owner:				
2,524' of crane rai	l, 9 ea. Exp. Jts:// Stage 2	to be done +/- March 20 2 to be done +/- March 20 Spice Restantion	20 includes 21 includes	Contract Date:	4/1/2019	Est Completion Date	:	
	and 5 ea. Exp. Jts. // W			Contact:		GC(if any):		
JOB# 19-005	1,621,912.00	1,621,912.00	0.00%	0,00	0,00	0.00	0.00	1,621,912,0
Job Info: R	181385. AF	NTRAKI CONTRACT#	950000227·	Customer:	AMTRAK			<u> </u>
Site electric w/jack	& bore under tracks for e	s on helical piles winew b electric. Design of Shig @	Jack & bore	Owner:				
pits. Orainage a w New concrete walk	vaist sine. Paving a sinpi ways & curbs. Instali 2 V	ng, New reilings at back o Vheelchair lifts furnished t	r plemorms. IV AMTRAK.	Contract Date:	5/1/2019	Est Completion Date	10/13/2020	
	r & 1 new building for ea			Contact;		GC(if any):		
CONTRACT: 95	3,863,301,12	3,863,301,12	0.00%	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	3,863,301.1
Job Info: R1	81451. KL	JEHNE CO! REPLACE	MENT OF	Customer:	KUEHNE CHEM		****	0,500,001.1
Remove approxima	itely 500' of existing track	k.		Owner:				
Oid rails, ties and a All excavation and	other track material to be asphalt removal to be pe (256) new creosoted han	removed from site. rformed by others.		Contract Date:	9/1/2018	Est Completion Date		
Fumish and install	511 TF of relay 132#/136	0#000 eas, / x3 x8-6". 6# rail.		Contact:		00%		
	168,000,00	168,000,00	5.95%	10,000.00	10,000,00	GC(if any): 0.00	0.00	440.000
Job Info: R1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	LE CONTI/ PATH C Y		Customer:	KYLE CONTI CO		0,00	158,000,0
There & Dome / f					KILL GOM, OC	Markocalon		
		nish & Install 60 LF Omol Yard (Spring 2019)Phase		Owner:				
new bridge timber,	spacer blocks, spacer ba	r & hook boils on new bri		Contract Date:	3/1/2019	Est Completion Date:		
rail by PATH (Fall	2019)			Contact		•		
PAT-784,175	162,215.00	162,215,00	0.00%	Contact: 0.00	0.00	GC(if any):		
		TURNPIKE AUTHOR		Customer:	AECOM	0.00	0.00	162,215.0
				ousidinor.	ALOVAI			
		MNG TO CONSTRUCT.  ACCESS RD & RESTOR		Owner:				
REA. SOLDIER P. IMBER LAGGING	LE REATINING WALL V & REINFORGED CONC	WITH DRILLED SHAFTS, RETE FACE. TRAFFIC S	H-PILES,	Contract Date:	2/1/2019	Est Completion Date:	10/31/2020	
	AILS & ELECTRIC			Contact:		GC(if any):		
\100.196-D2	9,485,541.00	9,485,541.00	1.66%	157,292,00	0.00	6,306.04	150,985.96	9,328,249.00
ob Info: R1	85003. EA	ST PENN RR/ REPLA	CE NORTH	Customer:	EAST PENN RAI	LROAD		
		with 112' Star Track Cros	ling -	Owner:				
sphat Removal &	Trackwork Only, Asphall	Install / MPT as Options		Contract Date:	4/4/2040	540		
				COMPACT DATA.	4/1/2019	Est Completion Date:	6/20/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
	309,000.00	331,560.00	95.00%	314,982.00	0.00	0.00	314,982.00	16,578,00
ob Info: R18	15008. SEI	PTA/ \$914041- STORI	I STAWN	Customer:	SEPTA		<del></del>	
		LF of track. Install a pred Sub). Dayshift work (Fou		Owner:				
				Contract Date:	2/1/2019	Est Completion Date:	7/25/2019	
				Contact		GC(if any):		
O# S914041	197,351.00	197,351.00	96.45%	190,351.00	0.00	9,517.55	180,833,45	7,000.00
ob Info: R19	1129. IMT	T/ CATHODIC PROTE	CTION (1	Customer:	IMTT - BAYONNE			7,000.00
Uhodic protection f	or (14) tenks			Owner:				
				Contract Date:	6/1/2019	Est Completion Date;	8/31/2019	
				Contact:		GC/if anv):		
O#67716	105,000.00	105,000.00	20.00%	21,000.00	0.00	GC(if any): 0.00	21,000.00	
ob info: R19		RAIL/ SHIELDALLO		Customer:	CONRAIL	0.00	£1,000.00	84,000.00
	a full track outage and al	I required support.		Owner;				
	DVM RDD (NEDALA AT AT) 44	ineselbe bas minuw manas	to the					
aw-cut, break, rem				Contrast Date:	Elelonia	E40 =		
aw-cut, break, rem fating (2) track cros de and 50' long fro	sting leading to the Shlei m seam to seam of existi	idatioy site. Crossing is a ing asphalt.		Contract Date:	5/1/2019	Est Completion Date:		
aw-cut, break, rem fating (2) track cros de and 50' long fro	ssing leading to the Shiel	idatioy site. Crossing is a ing asphalt.		Contract Date: Contact:	5/1/2019	Est Completion Date: GC(if any):		

	Work On Hand / Backlog Report							
Contract Number	Original Contract	Current Contract	% Complete	Earned & Billed	Amount Received	Retainage	Curr AR Less Retainage	Work on Hand Back Log
Job Info: R1	91263. C	HESEPEAKE & DEL	AWARE/ REF	Customer:	CHESAPEAKE &	DELAWARE LLC	The state of the s	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		w creosoted hardwood ti	es 6"x8"x8"6"	Owner:				
	e, not less than, (100) a	at each of your (3) location		Contract Date:	6/1/2019	Est Completion Dat	e;	
Furnish and Install	all necessary new spike	es, no more than (2) per p	plate, and	Contact:		GC(if any):		
	79,000.00	79,000.00	0.00%	0.00	0.00	0,00	0.00	79,000.00
Track Repairs on Tr entire plant	racks 971, 972, Dumpir	og Pit, and Tie replaceme	int throughout	Owner:	MOUNTAIRE FAI	e)		
				Contract Date:	6/1/2019	Est Completion Date	e: 7/17/2019	
				Contact:		GC(if any):		
	190,934.00	190,934.00	0.00%	0.00	0.00	0.00	0,00	190,934,00
TOTAL PUBLIC	CONTRACTS 376,888,759.17	393,293,907.91		200,669,328.49	172,429,868.33	10,774,837.14	17,484,622.47	192,624,579.42
TOTAL PRIVATE	CONTRACTS 12,467,149,00	40.000				The work		
	12,407,149,00	13,219,435,11	il de la constante	8,980,551.68	5,416,433,08	403,971,46	3,160,147.69	4,238,883,42
GRAND TOTAL			100		- 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1			
Total:	389,355,908,17	408,513,343,61		209,649,880.17	177,846,301,41	11,178(808:60	20,624,770,16	Ann ann ann a
TOWN		The second secon		The state of the s	The state of the s	11-11-31-000-00	Soferativente	196.863.462.84

5.	Has you contract	nr organization, or any other?yes <u>X</u> no	er partner thereof,	failed to complete a co	enstruction				
6,	under t	Provide five (5) references of projects similar in scope and size to that required under this Contract. Give only engineers, architects or owner's representatives for whom you have done similar work.							
	Name	Business Address	Telephone	Project					
	see attached								
**********									
7.	Is any litig see attac	ation pending or threatened hed	against your organ	ization?					
8.	lowest bide	organization been denied a der'? No details:	·		it was the				
					The second secon				
9.	financial:	eference a surety company o responsibility and general re	r companies regard cliability:	ling your organization's					
Nam		ompany _Fidelity & Depos gent (if different) al LLC	t Insurance Comp	any of Maryland					
Contr	act BI12	0	0400-2		6/7/2019				

6. Provide five (5) references of projects similar in scope and size to that required under this Contract.

Name	Business Address	Telephone	Project
Passaic Valley Sewage Commission	600 Wilson Avenue Newark, NJ		Concrete Repairs and Restoration as needed Contract No. B089-2
Phillips 66	102 Lower Road Linden, NJ 07036		Bayway Refinery - Crude Oil Receiving Terminal
IMTT	250 East 22nd Street Bayonne, NJ		Groundwater Extraction and Treatment System
Motiva			Ethanol Rail Project
Kinder Morgan	78 Lafayette Street Carteret, NJ		Sheeting and Bracing for Pipe

#### Is any litigation pending or threatened against your organization?

From time-to-time Railroad Construction Company, Inc., is subject to various claims and legal proceedings covering a wide range of matters that arise in the ordinary course of its business activities. Railroad Construction Company, Inc., is not the subject of any pending judgement, claim or arbitration except as set forth below.

Railroad Construction Company, Inc., had been named as a defendant in litigation that involved claims by James Daloisio, Railroad Construction Company of South Jersey, Inc. (RCCSJ) and others against the Railroad Construction Company, Inc., Al Daloisio, and other related entities, together with the shareholders, officers and directors of each of the same. Each respective side asserted and sought to recover separate monetary and equitable relief. The suit went to trial in February 2015 in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Chancery Division. The trial concluded in September 2015. The parties submitted post-trial briefs to the court and a trial decision was issued on April 21, 2016. The trial decision ordered an independent valuation of Railroad Construction Company, Inc., and Railroad Construction Company of South Jersey, Inc., by a court appointed valuation expert. The trial decision provides that upon a determination by the Court of the fair value of the corporate entities, the entities will be divided between Al Daloisio, Jr. and Jim Daloisio, leaving Al Daloisio Jr., with full ownership of Railroad Construction Company, Inc., and Jim Daloisio with full ownership of Railroad Construction Company of South Jersey, Inc.,

Loca	l Address:	100 South Jefferson Road, Suite 1	01
****		Whippany, NJ 07652	
Telej	phone		
Perso	on familiar	with Bidder's account:	
10.	Give the	names and telephone numbers of p	ersonnel in your organization authorized to
	Name		Telephone
	Joseph Va	иссаго	973-684-0362
	Gene Sul		

#### SECTION 00401

#### SUBCONTRACTOR LISTING

Failure to complete this Section is cause for the bid to be rejected (See NJSA 40A:11-16).

Before submitting his bid, the Bidder shall completely familiarize himself with Section 40A:11-16 of the New Jersey Local Public Contracts Law (New Jersey Statutes Annotated 40A:11-16). On contracts for the erection, alteration or repair of any public building, if the Bidder will use subcontractors for the plumbing work and gas fitting and all kindred work, steam and hot water heating and ventilating apparatus, steam power plants and kindred work, electrical work, structural steel and ornamental iron work he shall list below the name and address of each subcontractor to be used for these respective and kindred categories of work.

Initial here if no work will be subcontracted.

WORK CATEGORY	NAME	ADDRESS
Plumbing and Gas Fitting and all kindred work	Cooper Plumbing & Mechanical, LLC	40 Patterson Avenue Hamilton, NJ 08610
Steam Power Plants, Steam and Hot Water Heating and Ventilating Apparatus and all kindred work	self-perform	
Electrical Work	Beach Electric Company, Inc.	67-69 Grove Street Paterson, NJ 07503
Structural Steel and Omamental Iron Work	self-perform	

#### (Attach additional pages as required)

NOTE: Submission of the names and addresses of the subcontractors required by N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16 is essential and nonwaiveable. The names and addresses for subcontractors must be provided for each work category above, otherwise the bid will be deemed nonresponsive. Where more than one subcontractor is named for a work category, the bidder must identify, in the Bid, the scope of work that is to be performed by each subcontractor, as required by P.L. 1997, c. 408. Failure to comply with these statutory requirements will result in the Bid being deemed nonresponsive.

6/7/2019

Joseph Vaccaro, Vice Presid	ent
Name and Title of Authorized	Representative
Signature of Authorized Repres	entative
Contract B112	00401-1

#### 09/19/01

RAILROAD CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC. 75-77 GROVE ST PATERSON NJ 07503

Taxpayer Identification#

Dear Business Representative:

Recently enacted State law (Public Law 2001, c.134) requires all contractors and subcontractors with State, county and municipal agencies to provide proof of their registration with the Department of the Treasury, Division of Revenue. The law became effective September 1, 2001.

Our records indicate that you are currently registered with the Division of Revenue, and accordingly, we have attached a Proof of Registration Certificate for your use. If you are currently under contract or entering into a contract with a State, county or local agency, you must provide a copy of the certificate to the contracting agency.

Please note that the law sets forth penalties for non-compliance with the provisions above. See N.J.S.A. 54:52-20.

Finally, please note that the new law amended Section 92 of the Casino Control Act, which deals with the casino service industry.

Should you have any questions or require more information about the attached certificate, or are involved with the casino service industry, call (809) 292-1730.

Thank you in advance for your consideration and cooperation.

Sincerely,

Patricia A. Chiacchio

Director, Division of Revenue

BUSINESS REGISTRATION CERTIFICATE
FOR STATE AGENCY AND CASINO SERVICE CONTRACTORS

STATE OF NEW JERSEY

DEPARTMENT OF TREASURY/ DIVISION OF REVENUE

ricie a. Churchis

TAYDAVED NAME.

RAILROAD CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC.

TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION#

ADDRESS
75-77 GROVE ST
PATERSON NJ 07503
EFFECTIVE DATE:

08/01/79

FORM-BRC(08-01)

TRADE NAME:

CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION#

0097402

**ISSUANCE DATE:** 

09/19/01

Director, Division of Revenue

This Certificate is NOT assignable or transferable. It must be conspicuously displayed at above address

**APPENDIX 1** 

(Page 1 of 3)

PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION
Two-Year Chapter 51/Executive Order 117 Vendor Certification and
Disclosure of Political Contributions

FOR STATE AC	ENCY USE ONLY
TOTA STATE AS	REACT USE UNLY
Solicitation, RFP, or Contract No. B112	Award Amount
Description of Services Non Potable Water Pump Resiliency Upg	grades
State Agency Name <u>Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission</u>	Contact Person Thomas A. Fuscaldo
Phone NumberContact Ema	ail
☐ Check if the Contract / Agreement is Being Funded Using I	
Part 1: Business Entity Information	Please check if requesting recertification
Full Legal Business Name Railroad Construction	
(Including trade Address75-77 Grove Street	e name if applicable)
City Paterson State NJ bidgroup@rccmail.net Vendor Email Vendor FEIN (SS# i	Zip 07503 Phone 973-684-0362 f sole proprietor/natural person)
	cted. LETED IN FULL  and greater shareholder  nd ALL SHAREHOLDERS  ty interest
Note: "Officers" means President, Vice President with senior ma Officer or Chief Financial Officer of a corporation, or any	anagement responsibility, Secretary. Treasurer, Chief Executive person routinely persoming such functions for a corporation.
All Officers of a Corporation or PC	10% and greater shareholders of a corporation or <u>all</u> shareholders of a PC
All Equity partners of a Partnership	All Equity members of an LLC
If you need additional space for listing of Officers. Shareholder of the space for listing of th	on of "contribution" and "business entity" on the

Chapter 51 - Rev. 4/17/15

#### **APPENDIX 1**

(Page 2 of 3)

Part 2: Disclosure of Contributions by the business entity or any person or entity whose contributions are attributable to the business entity.

Report below all contributions solicited or made during the 4 years immediately
preceding the commencement of negotiations or submission of a proposal to
any:

Political organization organized under Section 527 of the Internal Revenue Code and which also meets the definition of a continuing political committee as defined in N.J.S.A. (See Information and Instructions form.)

 Report below all contributions solicited or made during the 5 ½ years immediately preceding the commencement of negotiations or submission of a proposal to any:

Candidate Committee for or Election Fund of any Gubernatorial or Lieutenant Gubernatorial candidate State Political Party Committee County Political Party Committee

 Report below all contributions solicited or made during the 18 months immediately preceding the commencement of negotiations or submission of a proposal to any:

Municipal Political Party Committee Legislative Leadership Committee

	Full Legal Name of RecipientSEE ATTACHED					
	Address of Recipient					
	Date of Contribution Amount of Contribution					
	Type of Contribution (i.e. currency, check, loan, in-kind)					
	Contributor Name					
_	Relationship of Contributor to the Vendor  If this form is not being completed electronically, please attach additional contributions on separate page.					
	Remove Contribution Click the "Add a Contribution" tab to enter additional contributions.					
	Add a Contribution					
	Check this box only if no political contributions have been solicited or made by					

#### Part\_3: Certification

the business entity.

(A) I am certifying on behalf of the business entity and all individuals and/or entitles whose contributions are attributable to the business entity as listed on Page 1 under Part 1: Vendor Information.

the business entity or any person or entity whose contributions are attributable to

- (8) o I am certifying on behalf of the business entity <u>and all</u> individuals and/or entities whose contributions are attributable to the business entity as listed on Page 1 under <u>Part\_1: Vendor Information</u>, except for the individuals and/or entities who are submitting separate Certification and Disclosure forms which are included with this submittal.
- (C) <sub>D</sub> I am certifying on behalf of the business entity only; any remaining persons or entities whose contributions are attributable to the business entity (as listed on Page 1) have completed separate Certification and Disclosure forms which are included with this submittal.
- (D) p I am certifying as an individual or entity whose contributions are attributable to the business entity. I hereby certify as follows:
  - I have read the information and instructions accompanying this form prior to completing the certification on behalf of the business entity.
  - 2. All reportable contributions made by or attributable to the business entity have been listed above.

Chapter 51 - Rev. 4/17/15

- 3. The business entity has not knowingly solicited or made any contribution of money, pledge of contribution, including in-kind contributions, that would bar the award of a contract to the business entity unless otherwise disclosed above:
  - a) Within the 18 months immediately preceding the commencement of negotiations or submission of a proposal for the contract or agreement to:
    - (i) A candidate committee or election fund of any candidate for the public office of Governor or Lieutenant Governor or to a campaign committee or election fund of holder of public office of Governor or Lieutenant Governor; OR
    - (ii) Any State, County or Municipal political party committee; OR
    - (iii) Any Legisative Leadership committee.
  - b) During the term of office of the current Governor or Lieutenant Governor to:
    - (1) A candidate committee or election fund of a holder of the public office of Governor or Lieutenant Governor; OR
    - (ii) Any State or County political party committee of the political party that nominated the sitting Governor or Lieutenant Governor in the last gubernatorial election.
  - Within the 18 months immediately preceding the last day of the sitting Governor or Lieutenant Governor's first term of office to:
    - (i) A candidate committee or election fund of the incumbent Governor or Lieutenant Governor; OR
    - (ii) Any State or County political party committee of the political party that nominated the sitting Governor or Lieutenant Governor in the last gubernatorial election.
- During the term of the contract/agreement the business entity has a continuing responsibility to report, by submitting a new Certification and Disclosure form, any contribution it solicits or makes to:
  - (a) Any candidate committee or election fund of any candidate or holder of the public office of Governor or Lieutenant Governor; OR
  - (b) Any State, County or Municipal political party committee; OR
  - (c) Any Legislative Leadership committee.

The business entity further acknowledges that contributions solicited or made during the term of the contract/agreement may be determined to be a material breach of the contract/agreement.

5. During the two-year certification period the business entity will report any changes in its ownership structure (including the appointment of an officer within a corporation) by submitting a new Certification and Disclosure form indicating the new owner(s) and reporting said owner(s) contributions.

#### Procedure for Submitting Form(s)

The contracting State Agency should submit this form to the Chapter 51 Review Unit when it has been required as part of a contracting process. The contracting State Agency should submit a copy of the completed and signed form(s), to the Chapter 51 Unit and retain the original for their records.

The business entity should return this form to the contracting State Agency. The business entity can submit this form directly to the Chapter 51 Review Unit only when it -

- Is approaching its two-year certification expiration date and wishes to renew certification;
- · Had a change in its ownership structure; OR
- Made any contributions during the period in which its last two-year certification was in effect, or during the term of a contract with a State Agency.

Forms should be submitted either electronically to:cd134@treas.ni.gov or regular mail at: Chapter 51 Review Unit, P.O. Box 230, 33 West State Street, Trenton, NJ 08625.

Chapter 51 - Rev. 4/17/15

Page 3 of 3



Contractors - Engineers

75-77 Grove Street • Paterson, NJ 07503



Phone: 973-684-0362 • Fax: 973-684-1355

#### **Officers**

Alfonso Daloisio, Jr. - President

Robert Paz - Chief Financial Officer

Eugene A. Sullivan, Jr. - Vice-President

Joseph Vaccaro - Vice-President

Lauren A. Elsaesser - Vice-President/Treasurer

Gregory Fallon - Vice-President

Jack Tobin - Vice-President

Adam Schmit - Vice-President

Dale Errico, Jr. - Vice-President

Luz Carrillo - Secretary

#### **Shareholders**

Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.

50%

James J. Daloisio

50%

Donor	Committee Name	Date of Contribution	Amount of Contribution	Type of Contribution
Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	1/8/15	\$5,000.00	Check
Al Daloisio, Jr.	Bill Shuster for Congress (Pennsylvania)	1/2/15	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	Nellie Pou for Senate	2/5/15	\$500.00	Check
Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	3/10/15	\$300.00	Check
RCC Builders & Developers	ACCNJ PAC	3/10/15	\$300.00	Check
Railroad Construction	Kean for Senate	6/9/15	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	Assemblyman John Wisniewski	6/22/15	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	Friends of Mayor Jose "Joey" Torres	7/8/15	\$300.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	Marco Rubio for President	8/3/15	\$1,000.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	Denham for Congress	1/5/16	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	1/13/16	\$5,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	Nellie Pou for Senate	2/12/16	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	3/4/16	\$300,00	Check
RCC Builders & Developers	ACCNJ PAC	3/4/16	\$300.00	Check
RCC Management	New Jerseyans for a Better Tomorrow	4/27/2016	\$2,000.00	Check
RCC Builders & Developers	New Jerseyans for a Better Tomorrow	4/28/2016	\$2,000.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	AGC PAC	8/10/16	\$1,000.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	EFO of Rooney & DePhillips for Assembly	2/1/16	\$300.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	Rodney P. Frelinghuysen	3/27/17	\$250.00	Check

Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	5/24/17	\$2,500.00	Check
Railroad Construction	OROHO for Senate	5/31/17	\$1,000.00	Check
Railroad Construction	ACCNJ PAC	6/7/17	\$1,500.00	Check
Railroad Construction Company, Inc.	AACNJ PAC	8/25/17	\$900.00	Check
Railroad Construction Company, Inc.	Hon. Jeff Denham NRC	1/8/18	\$500.00	Check
Railroad Construction Company, Inc.	District 36 Democratic Club	7/16/18	\$1,250.00	Check
RCC Management	One Paterson	7/10/18	\$5,000.00	Check
Alfonso Daloisio, Jr.	Wyckoff Republican Committee	9/24/18	\$300.00	Check

#### SECTION 00402

#### PUBLIC WORKS CONTRACTOR REGISTRATION

1. In accordance with "The Public Works Contractor Registration Act," P.L., 1999, c238 (N.J.S.A. 34:11 - 56.48 et seq.) amended by P.L. 2003, C091

"No contractor shall bid on any contract for public work as defined in section 2 of P.L. 1963, c150 (C34:11 - 56.26) unless the contractor is registered pursuant in this act. No contractor shall list a subcontractor in a bid proposal for the contract unless the subcontractor is registered pursuant to P.L. 1999, c238 (C34:11 - 56.48 et seq.) at the time the bid is made. No contractor or subcontractor, including a subcontractor not listed in the bid proposal, shall engage in the performance of any public work subject to the contract, unless the contractor is registered pursuant to that act." (N.J.S.A. 34:11 - 56.51)"

"Contractor means a person, partnership, association, joint stock company, trust, corporation, or other legal business entity or successor thereof who enters into a contract which is subject to the provisions of the "New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act," P.L., 1963, c.150, (C.34:11 -56.25 et seq.) and includes any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor of a contractor defined herein" (N.J.S.A. 34:11 - 56.50)

2. Proof of registration is required before an award can be made:

"Each contractor shall, after the bid is made and prior the awarding of the contract, submit to the public entity the certificates of registration for all subcontractors listed in the bid proposal. Applications for registration shall not be accepted as a substitute for a certificate of registration for the purposes of this section." (N.J.S.A, 34:11-56,55)

- 3. On and after August 16, 2003 Contractors and their listed subcontractors bidding on covered work shall provide proof of the required registration prior to the contract award. [As practical matter, proof of registration should be submitted with the Bid]
- 4. By signing this form, the Contractor certifies that they shall provide proof of the required registration prior to the contract award.

August 8, 2019 (Signature)

(Date)

Joseph Vaccaro, Vice President

(Name and Title of Signer -Please Type)

**END OF SECTION** 



## State of New Jersey

# Department of Labor and Workforce Development Division of Wage and Hour Compliance

## Public Works Contractor Registration Act

Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.48, et seq. of the Public Works Contractor Registration Act, this certificate of registration is issued for purposes of bidding on any contract for public work or for engaging in the performance of any public work to:

Railroad Construction Company, Inc.

Responsible Representative(s):

Alfonso Daloisio, President James Daloisio, Owner Responsible Representative(s):

Alfonso INACTIVE Daloisio, President

Registration Date:

**Expiration Date:** 

05/04/2018

05/03/2020

Robert Asaro-Angelo, Commissioner Department of Labor and Workforce Development

NON TRANSFERABLE

This certificate may not be transferred or assigned and may be revoked for cause by the Commissioner of Labor and Workforce Development.

# CERTIFICATION OF AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN FOR CONTRACTOR AND SUBCONTRACTORS

Bi	dder's Name:_	Railroad Construction Co	empany, Inc.	4.1
Ad	ldress:75-77	' Grove Street, Paterson, N	J 07503	
10:	2-4, the New Julations promu	ersey Law Against Discrin	ply with and shall require its subcontractors to rive action provisions of N.J.S.A. 10:2-1 throu mination (N.J.S.A. 10:5 et seq.) and the rules a scluding but not limited to N.J.A.C. 17:27-1 et	gh
An foll	affirmative act	ion plan for construction os:	contractors and subcontractors shall consist of	the
1,	Provisions in 3, 4(a) and N	the construction contract J.A.C. 17:27-7.4, or	containing language required by N.J.A.C. 17:	27-
2.	41 CFR Part program.	60-2 and any existing Fed	erally approved or sanctioned affirmative action	on
_ j	oseph Vaccaro,	Vice President	August 8, 2019	
			(Date)	
_	\_			
_	- C12	e e		
(Sig	nature)			
6				

### AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL CERTIFICATION

The Control 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		Railroad Construct	lion
The Contractor acknowledges to and for the benefit Passaic Valley Sewerage	of the	Company, Inc.	("Purchaser")
the "State" (the "State")	) that it un	derstands the good	ds and services under this
Agreement are being funded with monies made avail	ilable by th	ie Clean Water Sta	ate Revolving Fund and/or
Drinking Water State Revolving Fund that have state	tutory requ	irements common	ly known as "American
Iron and Steel;" that requires all of the iron and steel	l products	used in the project	to be produced in the
United States ("American Iron and Steel Requirement	nt") includ	ling iron and steel	products provided by the
Contactor pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor	or hereby	represents and war	rants to and for the benefit
of the Purchaser and the State that (a) the Contractor	r has revie	wed and understan	ds the American Iron and
Steel Requirement, (b) all of the iron and steel produ	ucts used in	the project will b	e and/or have been
produced in the United States in a manner that comp	olies with t	he American Iron	and Steel Requirement.
unless a waiver of the requirement is approved, and (	(c) the Co	ntractor will provid	de any further verified
information, certification or assurance of compliance	with this	paragraph, or info	rmation necessary to
support a waiver of the American Iron and Steel Req	uirement,	as may be requeste	ed by the Purchaser or the
State. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Ag	greement,	any failure to com	ply with this paragraph by
the Contractor shall permit the Purchaser or State to a	recover as	damages against t	he Contractor any loss.
expense, or cost (including without limitation attorne	ey's fees) i	ncurred by the Pur	chaser or State resulting
from any such failure (including without limitation at	ny impair:	nent or loss of fun	ding, whether in whole or
n part, from the State or any damages owed to the St	tate by the	Purchaser). While	the Contractor has no
firect contractual privity with the State, as a lender to	the Purch	aser for the fundir	ng of its project, the
Purchaser and the Contractor agree that the State is a	third-party	y beneficiary and r	either this paragraph (nor
my other provision of this Agreement necessary to gi	ive this par	agraph force or ef	fect) shall be amended or
vaived without the prior written consent of the State.			
		onstruction Co	mpany, inc.
Nan	me Bidder		
Jos	seph Vacc	aro, Vice-Presiden	ıt
Nan	ne and Tit	le By Authorized 1	Representative
	<u>〜</u> )ん	2	
Sign	nature of A	uthorized Represe	entative
Aug	gust 8, 201	19	

- END OF SECTION -

Date

Joseph Vaccaro

Full Name (Print);

Contract B112

Title

Vice President

		DISCLUSURE OF INVESTMENT ACTIVITIES IN IRAN		
Project Name:		Contract B112 - Non Potable Water Pump Resiliency Upgrades		
	Bidder Name:_	Railroad Construction Company, Inc.		
	BIDDE	PART 1: CERTIFICATION ERS <u>MUST COMPLETE</u> PART 1 BY CHECKING <u>EITHER BOX</u>		
FA	ILURE TO CHECK	ONE OF THE BOXES WILL RENDER THE PROPOSAL NON-RESPONSIVE		
pers http certi	w a contract must con ty, nor any of its paren on or entity engaging //www.state.nj.us/treas fication. Failure to co ector of the Division of may be appropriate and	2, c.25, any person or entity that submits a bid or proposal or otherwise proposes to enter into our plete the certification below to attest, under penalty of perjury, that NEITHER the person of the subsidiaries, or affiliates, is identified on the Department of Treasury Chapter 25 list as a in investment activities in Iran. The Chapter 25 list is found on the Division's website a <a href="https://www.purchase/pdf/Chapter25List.pdf">https://www.purchase/pdf/Chapter25List.pdf</a> . Bidders must review this list prior to completing the below maplete the certification will render a bidder's proposal non-responsive. If the New Jersey Purchase and Property finds a person or entity to be in violation of law, he/she shall take action a provided by law, rule or contract, including but not limited to, imposing sanctions, seeking mages, declaring the party in default and seeking suspension of the party.		
PLE	ASE CHECK THE A	PPROPRIATE BOX:		
X	to be engaged in pr that I am the person	to Public Law 2012, c.25, that neither the bidder listed above nor any of the bidder's ies, or affiliates listed on the N.J. Department of the Treasury's list of entities determined ohibited activities in Iran pursuant to P.L. 2012, c.25 ("Chapter 25 List"). I further certify on listed above, or I am an officer or representative of the entity listed above and ame this certification on its behalf. I will skip Part 2 and sign and complete the v: OR		
	is listed on the l description of the provide such will re	tify as above because the bidder and/or one of its parents, subsidiaries, or affiliates Department's Chapter 25 List. I will provide a detailed, accurate and precise activities in Part 2 below and sign and complete the Certification below. Failure to assult in the proposal being rendered as non-responsive and appropriate penalties, fines ill be assessed as provided by law.		
You its p	must provide a detaile	DE FURTHER INFORMATION RELATED TO INVESTMENT ACTIVITIES IN IRAN. and, accurate and precise description of the activities of the bidding person/entity, or one of affiliates, engaging in the investment activities in Iran outlined above by completing the		
PLE,	ASE PROVIDE THOR ITIONAL PAGES.	ROUGH ANSWERS TO EACH QUESTION. IF YOU NEED ADDITIONAL ROOM, ADD		
Nam	e	Relationship to Bidder/Owner		
Desc	ription of Activities_			
Dura	tion of Engagement_	Anticipated Cessation Date		
Bidd	er/Offeror Contact Na	me		
Jersey of this cer change in this agreem	e and complete, I attest that I el and the Owner of the project ar tification through the completi s to the answers of information certification, and if I do so. I	In my oath, hereby represent and state that the foregoing information and any attachments thereto to the best of my knowledge mauthorized to execute this certification on behalf of the above-referenced person or entity. I acknowledge that the state of New retaying on the information contained herein and thereby acknowledge that I am under a continuing obligation from the date of on of any contracts with the State of New lersey and the Owner to notify the State of New lersey and the Owner in writing of any no contained herein. I acknowledge that I am aware of that it is a criminal offense to make a false statement or misrepresentation recognize that I am subject to criminal presentation under the law and that it will also constitute a material breach of my lersey and/or the Owner and that the State and/or the Owner at its option may declare any contract(s) resulting from this		

Signature:

Date: 00406-1 August 8, 2019

6/7/2019

# CONTRACT NO. B112 PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

#### **CONTRACT AGREEMENT**

#### NON-POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES PROJECT

THIS AGREEMENT, made and executed this			
PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSIO	N, a corporate body po	olitic of the S	tate of New Jersey,
PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION hereinafter called the "OWNER", and Commonwealth (Commonwealth)	instruction Compa	iny Inc	, a corporation
chartered under the laws of the State of NGU 16	2664 partnership, in	ıdividual witl	principal offices at
chartered under the laws of the State of New 16 15-11 GWEST - VATE ON Thereinafter calle	d the "CONTRACTOR"	". OWNER a	nd CONTRACTOR,
in consideration of the mutual covenants, hereinafte	er set forth, agree as fol	lows:	
** 07503			

#### Article 1 - Work

In consideration of the payments to be made as hereinafter provided, and of the performance by OWNER of all the matters and things to be performed by OWNER and herein provided; CONTRACTOR agrees, at its own sole cost and expense, to perform all the labor and services and to furnish all labor, materials, plant and equipment necessary to complete, and to complete in good, substantial, workmanlike and approved manner, all the Work as specified, described or indicated in the Contract Documents, as defined herein and Addenda within the time hereinafter specified and in accordance with the terms, conditions and provisions of the Contract Documents and Addenda.

#### Article 2 - ENGINEER

The Project has been designed by PROGRAM MANAGER, AECOM HDR Joint Venture, 600 WILSON AVENUE, NEWARK, NEW JERSEY, 07105, who are hereinafter called ENGINEER and who are to act as OWNER's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities and have the rights and authority assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### Article 3 - Contract Times

The CONTRACTOR shall commence work on the day specified in the Notice to Proceed. TIME BEING OF THE ESSENCE of this Contract. The CONTRACTOR shall prosecute the work diligently and uninterruptedly, at a rate to ensure completion sufficient for substantial completion of all work within 330 consecutive calendar days and final acceptance of all work within 365 consecutive calendar days from the day of the CONTRACTOR's receipt of the written Notice to Proceed. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all provisions in the Contract Documents regarding substantial and final times of completion of construction.

Time is of the essence for final completion of all work within the time period starting from the CONTRACTOR's receipt of the Notice to Proceed and for substantial and final completion of the work by the above Substantial and Final Completion Times.

#### Article 4 - Contract Price

OWNER shall pay CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents in current funds at the prices agreed upon in the CONTRACTOR's Bid Form attached to this Agreement.

#### Article 5 - Payment Procedures

OWNER will make partial payments on account of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Article 14 in the General Conditions.

#### Article 6 - CONTRACTOR's Representations

In order to induce OWNER to enter into this Agreement, CONTRACTOR makes the following representations:

- 6.1 CONTRACTOR has familiarized itself with the nature and extent of the Contract Documents, Work, site, locality, and all local conditions and Laws and Regulations that in any manner may affect cost, progress, performance of or furnishing of the Work.
- 6.2 CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies that he has discovered in the Contract Documents and the written resolution thereof by ENGINEER is acceptable to CONTRACTOR.
- 6.3 CONTRACTOR is financially solvent and is experienced and competent to perform the type of work or to furnish the plant, materials, supplies or equipment to be performed or furnished by him.

#### Article 7 - Liquidated Damages and other DAMAGES

The OWNER and CONTRACTOR recognize that TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE of this Agreement and that OWNER will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the Contract Time specified in Article 3, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the General Conditions. Because some of this damage is difficult or impossible to calculate or estimate, the parties agree that the Contractor shall pay OWNER liquidated damages in the amounts set forth in the Contract Agreement in lieu of the above stated actual damage. The Contractor agrees that as liquidated damages (but not as a penalty) for delay beyond the Contract Times specified in Article 3 above, (Exclusive of Additional) architectural/engineering services as provided for below, the Contractor shall pay the Owner for:

7.1 Each and every calendar day that the Contractor is not in compliance with the Contract Times and Milestones, the sum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00), which sum is hereby agreed upon, not as a penalty but as liquidated damages, which the parties hereto have agreed to be proper and reasonable, and which the Owner will suffer by reason of such default. The Owner shall assess liquidated damages on each of the contract milestones given in Article 3. The Owner reserves the right to retain and/or release liquidated damages until the Contractor has corrected the delay in the

Contract B112 00500-2 6/7/2019

schedule or has met subsequent milestones.

- 7.2 In addition to liquidated damages the CONTRACTOR shall pay to the OWNER all costs incurred by the OWNER for additional architectural and engineering services required as a result of the delay. This amount, above and beyond the specified liquidated damages amount, shall be determined by and be equal to the actual architectural and engineering services invoices received by the OWNER. Copies of such invoices will be provided to CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR shall pay to the OWNER via reduction made by owner from the CONTRACTOR monthly payment request the full amount of each invoice. If unpaid contract balance is insufficient to reimburse OWNER the additional architectural and engineering services invoice amount, CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER directly any amount not covered by deductions from the contract balance within 30 calendar days from the CONTRACTOR's receipt of a copy of each invoice from the OWNER.
- 7.3 In the event the Contractor by delay or otherwise has caused Owner damages beyond the amount specified in the liquidated damage provision of any contract between the Owner and Contractor, the Owner shall have the right to seek damages for said additional monies and shall not be limited by any said liquidated damage provision for the amount to be recovered. In addition, the Owner shall have the right to withhold from monies due or to become due the Contractor an amount sufficient to completely pay for said additional damages.

Provided, that CONTRACTOR shall not be charged with liquidated damages or any excess cost when the delay in completion of the Work is for reasons included in Article 12 of the General Conditions. Further, that CONTRACTOR shall, furnish OWNER the required notification of such delays in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions.

#### Article 8 - Contract Documents

The Contract Documents which comprise the Contract between OWNER and CONTRACTOR are attached hereto and made a part hereof and consist of the following:

- 1) Invitation To Bid.
- 2) Instructions To Bidders.
- 3) Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award.
- 4) This Agreement and Notice to Proceed.
- 5) Construction Performance Bond, Construction Payment Bond and other required Bonds.
- 6) Certificate of Insurance.
- 7) Standard General Conditions, EJCDC Document C700, 2007 edition.
- 8) Supplementary Conditions.
- 9) Specifications (as listed in Table of Contents).
- 10) All drawings.
- 11)
- Addenda numbers \_\_\_\_\_\_ to \_\_\_\_\_\_, inclusive.

  Any modification, including Change Orders, duly delivered after execution of Agreement. 12)

#### Article 9 - Miscellaneous

9.1 Terms used in this Agreement which are defined in Article 1 of the General Conditions will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions.

- 9.2 No assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract Documents will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and specifically but without limitation moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.
- 9.3 OWNER and CONTRACTOR each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives in respect of all covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.
- 9.4 This Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New Jersey.
- 9.5 CONTRACTOR agrees that:
  - A. It hereby voluntarily and irrevocably submits itself to the jurisdiction and venue of any court of competent jurisdiction over the subject matter of this Agreement located within the State of New Jersey in which any litigation is brought based on or arising out of this Agreement.
  - B. Any legal process or notice connected with any litigation may be served on CONTRACTOR by United States registered mail, postage prepaid, addressed to CONTRACTOR at its address stated in this Agreement for the furnishing of notices to CONTRACTOR or at CONTRACTOR's last known address, and that service in such manner shall constitute good and valid service of process upon CONTRACTOR.
  - C. CONTRACTOR hereby waives any defense which might be available to it in any such litigation based on or alleging lack of jurisdiction or venue, or, if process is served in the manner provided in subparagraph "B" immediately above, invalid service of process, and that it will duly enter its appearance in any such action.
  - D. This Agreement may be presented in court as conclusive evidence of the foregoing agreement.

mentioned.	ies hereto have executed this agreement the day and year first above
	PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION
(SEAL)	ATTEST BY: fatther human PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION
	Railroad Construction Company, Inc.
	BV:
(SEAL)	Alfonso Daloisa H. President  ATTEST BY:  LUZ CARTINO, COFF BECRETARY
Note: If CONTRACTOR is a corpora must accompany the executed	ation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign the Agreement Agreement.
	Pailroad Construction Company, Inc.
, A	Alfonso Daloisio, JC President.
(CORPORATE SEAL)	ATTEST BY: WZ LOVA NO, COPP. Secretary.
(ADD TYPED OR PRINTED	NAMES OF OFFICER AND ATTESTING WITNESS)
Date: December 13, Zo	219

This document has important legal consequences; consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its use or modification. This document should be adapted to the particular circumstances of the contemplated Project and the controlling Laws and Regulations.

## STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

Prepared by

#### ENGINEERS JOINT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS COMMITTEE

and

Issued and Published Jointly by









AMERICAN C	COUNCIL OF ENGINEERIN	NG COMPANIES
ASSOCIATED	GENERAL CONTRACTOR	RS OF AMERICA
AMERIC	CAN SOCIETY OF CIVIL E	- NGINEERS -

PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS IN PRIVATE PRACTICE A Practice Division of the NATIONAL SOCIETY OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Endorsed by



CONSTRUCTION SPECIFICATIONS INSTITUTE

These General Conditions have been prepared for use with the Suggested Forms of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor (EJCDC C-520 or C-525, 2007 Editions). Their provisions are interrelated and a change in one may necessitate a change in the other. Comments concerning their usage are contained in the Narrative Guide to the EJCDC Construction Documents (EJCDC C-001, 2007 Edition). For guidance in the preparation of Supplementary Conditions, see Guide to the Preparation of Supplementary Conditions (EJCDC C-800, 2007 Edition).

Copyright © 2007 National Society of Professional Engineers 1420 King Street, Alexandria, VA 22314-2794 (703) 684-2882 www.nspe.org

> American Council of Engineering Companies 1015 15th Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005 (202) 347-7474 www.acec.org

American Society of Civil Engineers 1801 Alexander Bell Drive, Reston, VA 20191-4400 (800) 548-2723 www.asce.org

Associated General Contractors of America 2300 Wilson Boulevard, Suite 400, Arlington, VA 22201-3308 (703) 548-3118 www.agc.org

The copyright for this EJCDC document is owned jointly by the four EJCDC sponsoring organizations and held in trust for their benefit by NSPE.

# STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Article 1 – Definitions and Terminology  1.01 Defined Terms  1.02 Terminology	1 5 6 6
1.01 Defined Terms	1 5 6 6
1.02 Terminology	5 6 6
Autiala 2 Pualininama Mattaur	6 6
Article 2 – Preliminary Matters	6 6
2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	6
2.02 Copies of Documents	
2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	o
2.04 Starting the Work	
2.05 Before Starting Construction	
2.06 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	
2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules	
Article 3 – Contract Documents: Intent, Amending, Reuse	8
3.01 Intent	
3.02 Reference Standards	
3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	
3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	
3.05 Reuse of Documents	
3.06 Electronic Data	
Article 4 – Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental	
Conditions; Reference Points	. 10
4.01 Availability of Lands	
4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions	
4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	
4.04 Underground Facilities	
4.05 Reference Points	. 14
4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site	. 14
Article 5 – Bonds and Insurance	.16
5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	. 16
5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers	
5.03 Certificates of Insurance	. 16
5.04 Contractor's Insurance	. 17
5.05 Owner's Liability Insurance	
5.06 Property Insurance	
5.07 Waiver of Rights	
5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds	

5.09	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	21
5.10	Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer	21
Article 6	Contractor's Responsibilities	22
6.01	Supervision and Superintendence	
6.02	Labor; Working Hours	
6.03	,	
6.04	Services, Materials, and Equipment	
6.05	Progress Schedule	
6.06	<u>*</u>	
	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	
6.07 6.08	Patent Fees and Royalties	
	Permits	
6.09	Laws and Regulations	
6.10	Taxes	
6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	
6.12	Record Documents	
6.13	Safety and Protection	
6.14	Safety Representative	
6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	
6.16	Emergencies	
6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	
6.18	Continuing the Work	
6.19	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	
6.20	Indemnification	
6.21	Delegation of Professional Design Services	34
Article 7 –	Other Work at the Site	35
7.01	Related Work at Site	35
7.02	Coordination	35
7.03	Legal Relationships	36
		0.5
	Owner's Responsibilities	
	Communications to Contractor	
8.02	Replacement of Engineer	
8.03	Furnish Data	
8.04	Pay When Due	
8.05	Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests	
8.06	Insurance	
8.07	Change Orders	
8.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	
8.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	
8.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	
8.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
8.12	Compliance with Safety Program	37
Article 9 –	Engineer's Status During Construction	37
9.01	Owner's Representative	
9.02	Visits to Site	

9.03	Project Representative	38
9.04	Authorized Variations in Work	38
9.05	Rejecting Defective Work	38
9.06	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	
9.07	Determinations for Unit Price Work	
9.08	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	39
9.09	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	
9.10	Compliance with Safety Program	
	Changes in the Work; Claims	
10.01	Authorized Changes in the Work	40
10.02	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	40
10.03	Execution of Change Orders	41
10.04	Notification to Surety	41
10.05	Claims	41
	Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	
11.01	Cost of the Work	42
11.02	Allowances	45
11.03	Unit Price Work	45
Article 12 –	Change of Contract Price; Change of Contract Times	46
	Change of Contract Price	
	Change of Contract Times	
12.03	Delays	47
	Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work	
	Notice of Defects	
	Access to Work	
13.03	Tests and Inspections	48
13.04	Uncovering Work	49
13.05	Owner May Stop the Work	50
13.06	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	50
	Correction Period	
	Acceptance of Defective Work	
13.09	Owner May Correct Defective Work	51
	Payments to Contractor and Completion	
14.01	Schedule of Values	52
14.02	Progress Payments	52
	Contractor's Warranty of Title	
	Substantial Completion	
14.05	Partial Utilization	56
14.06	Final Inspection	56
14.07	Final Payment	57
	Final Completion Delayed	
14.09	Waiver of Claims	58

Article 15 –	Suspension of Work and Termination	58
15.01	Owner May Suspend Work	58
15.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	58
	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	
	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	
Article 16 –	Dispute Resolution	61
16.01	Methods and Procedures	61
Article 17 –	Miscellaneous	61
17.01	Giving Notice	61
17.02	Computation of Times	61
17.03	Cumulative Remedies	62
17.04	Survival of Obligations	62
	Controlling Law	
17.06	Headings	62

#### ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

#### 1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
  - 1. *Addenda*—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
  - 2. *Agreement*—The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between Owner and Contractor covering the Work.
  - 3. Application for Payment—The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
  - 4. *Asbestos*—Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
  - 5. *Bid*—The offer or proposal of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
  - 6. *Bidder*—The individual or entity who submits a Bid directly to Owner.
  - 7. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda).
  - 8. *Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security of acceptable form, if any, and the Bid Form with any supplements.
  - 9. Change Order—A document recommended by Engineer which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
  - 10. *Claim*—A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
  - 11. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written agreement between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.

- 12. Contract Documents—Those items so designated in the Agreement. Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in the Agreement are Contract Documents. Approved Shop Drawings, other Contractor submittals, and the reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents.
- 13. Contract Price—The moneys payable by Owner to Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03 in the case of Unit Price Work).
- 14. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to: (i) achieve Milestones, if any; (ii) achieve Substantial Completion; and (iii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- 15. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with whom Owner has entered into the Agreement.
- 16. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 11.01 for definition.
- 17. *Drawings*—That part of the Contract Documents prepared or approved by Engineer which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor. Shop Drawings and other Contractor submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- 18. Effective Date of the Agreement—The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 19. *Engineer*—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 20. *Field Order*—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 21. General Requirements—Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications.
- 22. *Hazardous Environmental Condition*—The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
- 23. *Hazardous Waste*—The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 24. *Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations*—Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 25. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Project funds, real property, or personal property.
- 26. *Milestone*—A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

- 27. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to the Successful Bidder stating that upon timely compliance by the Successful Bidder with the conditions precedent listed therein, Owner will sign and deliver the Agreement.
- 28. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice given by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 29. *Owner*—The individual or entity with whom Contractor has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be performed.
- 30. *PCBs*—Polychlorinated biphenyls.
- 31. *Petroleum*—Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.
- 32. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 33. *Project*—The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part.
- 34. *Project Manual*—The bound documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual, which may be bound in one or more volumes, is contained in the table(s) of contents.
- 35. Radioactive Material—Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 36. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.
- 37. *Samples*—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 38. Schedule of Submittals—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements to support scheduled performance of related construction activities.
- 39. *Schedule of Values*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.

- 40. *Shop Drawings*—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 41. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 42. *Specifications*—That part of the Contract Documents consisting of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable thereto.
- 43. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 44. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 45. Successful Bidder—The Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom Owner makes an award.
- 46. Supplementary Conditions—That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 47. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or Subcontractor.
- 48. *Underground Facilities*—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 49. Unit Price Work—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 50. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 51. Work Change Directive—A written statement to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer ordering an

addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the change ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.

#### 1.02 Terminology

A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraph 1.02.B through F are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.

#### B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:

1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Paragraph 9.09 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

#### C. Dav:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

#### D. *Defective*:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
  - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
  - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
  - c. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

#### E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of Contractor, "provide" is implied.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

#### ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance
  - A. When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
  - B. *Evidence of Insurance:* Before any Work at the Site is started, Contractor and Owner shall each deliver to the other, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request) which Contractor and Owner respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

## 2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor up to ten printed or hard copies of the Drawings and Project Manual. Additional copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- 2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
  - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

## 2.04 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

# 2.05 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules:* Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
  - 1. a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
  - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
  - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

# 2.06 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.05.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit instructions, receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

# 2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.05.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
  - 1. The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of

the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.

- 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
- 3. Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

# ARTICLE 3 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

## 3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that reasonably may be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the indicated result will be provided whether or not specifically called for, at no additional cost to Owner.
- C. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by Engineer as provided in Article 9.

# 3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
  - 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
  - 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the Contract Documents. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

## 3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies:

- 1. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents Before Starting Work: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures therein and all applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy which Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from Engineer before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents During Performance of Work: If, during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) any standard, specification, manual, or code, or (c) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Paragraph 3.04.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

# B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
  - a. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or
  - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

# 3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

- A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof by either a Change Order or a Work Change Directive.
- B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, by one or more of the following ways:
  - 1. A Field Order;
  - 2. Engineer's approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 6.17.D.3); or

3. Engineer's written interpretation or clarification.

# 3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and any Subcontractor or Supplier shall not:
  - 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions; or
  - 2. reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

### 3.06 Electronic Data

- A. Unless otherwise stated in the Supplementary Conditions, the data furnished by Owner or Engineer to Contractor, or by Contractor to Owner or Engineer, that may be relied upon are limited to the printed copies (also known as hard copies). Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, or other types are furnished only for the convenience of the receiving party. Any conclusion or information obtained or derived from such electronic files will be at the user's sole risk. If there is a discrepancy between the electronic files and the hard copies, the hard copies govern.
- B. Because data stored in electronic media format can deteriorate or be modified inadvertently or otherwise without authorization of the data's creator, the party receiving electronic files agrees that it will perform acceptance tests or procedures within 60 days, after which the receiving party shall be deemed to have accepted the data thus transferred. Any errors detected within the 60-day acceptance period will be corrected by the transferring party.
- C. When transferring documents in electronic media format, the transferring party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of documents resulting from the use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used by the data's creator.

# ARTICLE 4 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

# 4.01 Availability of Lands

A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work. Owner will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If Contractor and Owner are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the

- Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in Owner's furnishing the Site or a part thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

# 4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
  - 1. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site; and
  - 2. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities).
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
  - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
  - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
  - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

# 4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice:* If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed either:
  - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate; or
  - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or

- 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
- 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

- B. *Engineer's Review*: After receipt of written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A, Engineer will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise Owner in writing (with a copy to Contractor) of Engineer's findings and conclusions.
- C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
  - 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
    - a. such condition must meet any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 4.03.A; and
    - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.07 and 11.03.
  - 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if:
    - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such conditions at the time Contractor made a final commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or
    - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such final commitment; or
    - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A.
  - 3. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. However, neither Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other

professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

# 4.04 *Underground Facilities*

- A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
  - 1. Owner and Engineer shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
  - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
    - a. reviewing and checking all such information and data;
    - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents;
    - c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, during construction; and
    - d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

# B. Not Shown or Indicated:

- 1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer. Engineer will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- 2. If Engineer concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price

or Contract Times, Owner or Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

# 4.05 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

## 4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site

- A. *Reports and Drawings:* The Supplementary Conditions identify those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at the Site.
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
  - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
  - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
  - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- D. If Contractor encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, Contractor shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by

Paragraph 6.16.A); and (iii) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 4.06.E.

- E. Contractor shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered written notice to Contractor: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- F. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition: (i) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (ii) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06.G shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- H. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06.H shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.

I. The provisions of Paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 do not apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

## ARTICLE 5 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

# 5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- A. Contractor shall furnish performance and payment bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 13.07, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.
- B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. All bonds signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed each bond.
- C. If the surety on any bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of Paragraph 5.01.B, Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 5.01.B and 5.02.

# 5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

# 5.03 Certificates of Insurance

A. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured and loss payee identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Owner or any other additional insured) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain.

- B. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured and loss payee identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Contractor or any other additional insured) which Owner is required to purchase and maintain.
- C. Failure of Owner to demand such certificates or other evidence of Contractor's full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of Owner to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided shall not be construed as a waiver of Contractor's obligation to maintain such insurance.
- D. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor.
- E. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner in the Contract Documents.

#### 5.04 Contractor's Insurance

- A. Contractor shall purchase and maintain such insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
  - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;
  - 2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees;
  - 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees;
  - 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained:
    - a. by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by Contractor, or
    - b. by any other person for any other reason;
  - 5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
  - 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- B. The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 5.04 shall:

- 1. with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, be written on an occurrence basis, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion regarding professional liability) Owner and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
- 2. include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
- 3. include contractual liability insurance covering Contractor's indemnity obligations under Paragraphs 6.11 and 6.20;
- 4. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the Contractor pursuant to Paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
- 5. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.07; and
- 6. include completed operations coverage:
  - a. Such insurance shall remain in effect for two years after final payment.
  - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to Owner and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter.

# 5.05 Owner's Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 5.04, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

# 5.06 Property Insurance

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the Site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:

- 1. include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as a loss payee;
- 2. be written on a Builder's Risk "all-risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage (other than that caused by flood), and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions.
- 3. include expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects);
- 4. cover materials and equipment stored at the Site or at another location that was agreed to in writing by Owner prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by Engineer;
- 5. allow for partial utilization of the Work by Owner;
- 6. include testing and startup; and
- 7. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Owner, Contractor, and Engineer with 30 days written notice to each other loss payee to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.
- B. Owner shall purchase and maintain such equipment breakdown insurance or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as a loss payee.
- C. All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 5.06 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other loss payee to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with Paragraph 5.07.
- D. Owner shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance specified in this Paragraph 5.06 to protect the interests of Contractor, Subcontractors, or others in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts that are identified in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within such identified deductible amount will be borne by Contractor, Subcontractors, or others suffering any such loss, and if any of them wishes property

- insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense.
- E. If Contractor requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 5.06, Owner shall, if possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to Contractor by appropriate Change Order. Prior to commencement of the Work at the Site, Owner shall in writing advise Contractor whether or not such other insurance has been procured by Owner.

# 5.07 Waiver of Rights

- A. Owner and Contractor intend that all policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 5.06 will protect Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or loss pavees thereunder. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Subcontractors and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for:
  - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
  - 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial utilization pursuant to Paragraph 14.05, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 14.04, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 14.07.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 5.07.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery

against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them.

# 5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by Paragraph 5.06 will be adjusted with Owner and made payable to Owner as fiduciary for the loss payees, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of Paragraph 5.08.B. Owner shall deposit in a separate account any money so received and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order.
- B. Owner as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within 15 days after the occurrence of loss to Owner's exercise of this power. If such objection be made, Owner as fiduciary shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, Owner as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest, Owner as fiduciary shall give bond for the proper performance of such duties.

# 5.09 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace

A. If either Owner or Contractor has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by Paragraph 2.01.B. Owner and Contractor shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the other may reasonably request. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent bonds or insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

## 5.10 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer

A. If Owner finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05, no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06 have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

## ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

# 6.01 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction. Contractor shall not be responsible for the negligence of Owner or Engineer in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

# 6.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours. Contractor will not permit the performance of Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without Owner's written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to Engineer.

# 6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

## 6.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
  - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times. Such adjustments will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.
  - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Adjustments in Contract Times may only be made by a Change Order.

# 6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to Engineer for review under the circumstances described below.
  - 1. "Or-Equal" Items: If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in Engineer's sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for approval of proposed substitute items. For the purposes of this Paragraph 6.05.A.1, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
    - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
      - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
      - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; and
      - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service.
    - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
      - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
      - 2) it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

#### 2. Substitute Items:

- a. If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under Paragraph 6.05.A.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.
- b. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by Engineer from anyone other than Contractor.
- c. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented by the General Requirements, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
  - 1) shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
    - a) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
    - b) be similar in substance to that specified, and
    - c) be suited to the same use as that specified;

### 2) will state:

- a) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will prejudice Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time,
- b) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and
- c) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty;

# 3) will identify:

- a) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
- b) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services; and

- 4) shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is expressly required by the Contract Documents, Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by Engineer. Contractor shall submit sufficient information to allow Engineer, in Engineer's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The requirements for review by Engineer will be similar to those provided in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.
- C. *Engineer's Evaluation:* Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until Engineer's review is complete, which will be evidenced by a Change Order in the case of a substitute and an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. *Special Guarantee:* Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E. *Engineer's Cost Reimbursement*: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A.2 and 6.05.B. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- F. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at Contractor's expense.
- 6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
  - A. Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity (including those acceptable to Owner as indicated in Paragraph 6.06.B), whether initially or as a replacement, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Contractor shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.
  - B. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities to be submitted to Owner in advance for acceptance by Owner by a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, and if Contractor has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, Owner's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Bidding Documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or

other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of Owner or Engineer to reject defective Work.

- C. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
  - 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity; nor
  - 2. shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.
- D. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor.
- E. Contractor shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with Engineer through Contractor.
- F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- G. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as a loss payee on the property insurance provided in Paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, Contractor will obtain the same.

# 6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

#### 6.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

# 6.09 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all

court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work. However, it shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.

C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids) having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work shall be the subject of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

#### 6.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

# 6.11 Use of Site and Other Areas

# A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:

- Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and
  the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and
  shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or
  other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to
  any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas
  resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Contractor's performance of the Work.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work Contractor shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor

shall remove from the Site all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.

D. *Loading Structures:* Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

# 6.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to Engineer for Owner.

## 6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
  - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
  - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
  - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property.
- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.

- D. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

## 6.14 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

# 6.15 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

## 6.16 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

## 6.17 *Shop Drawings and Samples*

A. Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals (as required by Paragraph 2.07). Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.

## 1. Shop Drawings:

- a. Submit number of copies specified in the General Requirements.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.

## 2. Samples:

- a. Submit number of Samples specified in the Specifications.
- b. Clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.
- B. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

#### C. Submittal Procedures:

- 1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:
  - a. reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
  - b. determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
  - c. determined and verified the suitability of all materials offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
  - d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review and approval of that submittal.
- 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be both a written communication separate from the Shop

Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing or Sample submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.

# D. Engineer's Review:

- Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.1.

## E. Resubmittal Procedures:

1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.

## 6.18 *Continuing the Work*

A. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by Paragraph 15.04 or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

# 6.19 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on representation of Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:

- 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
- 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
  - 1. observations by Engineer;
  - 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
  - 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
  - 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
  - 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
  - 6. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
  - 7. any correction of defective Work by Owner.

# 6.20 *Indemnification*

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor,

- Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
  - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
  - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

# 6.21 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law.
- B. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.
- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy and completeness of the services, certifications or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this Paragraph 6.21, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 6.17.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria required by the Contract Documents.

#### ARTICLE 7 – OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

## 7.01 Related Work at Site

- A. Owner may perform other work related to the Project at the Site with Owner's employees, or through other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
  - 1. written notice thereof will be given to Contractor prior to starting any such other work; and
  - 2. if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of such other work, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Contractor shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract, each utility owner, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work, and properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of Contractor under this Paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of Contractor in said direct contracts between Owner and such utility owners and other contractors.
- C. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

# 7.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:
  - 1. the individual or entity who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors will be identified;
  - 2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
  - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

## 7.03 Legal Relationships

- A. Paragraphs 7.01.A and 7.02 are not applicable for utilities not under the control of Owner.
- B. Each other direct contract of Owner under Paragraph 7.01.A shall provide that the other contractor is liable to Owner and Contractor for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by Contractor as a result of the other contractor's wrongful actions or inactions.
- C. Contractor shall be liable to Owner and any other contractor under direct contract to Owner for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by such other contractor as a result of Contractor's wrongful action or inactions.

## **ARTICLE 8 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES**

- 8.01 Communications to Contractor
  - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 8.02 Replacement of Engineer
  - A. In case of termination of the employment of Engineer, Owner shall appoint an engineer to whom Contractor makes no reasonable objection, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.
- 8.03 Furnish Data
  - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 8.04 Pay When Due
  - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in Paragraphs 14.02.C and 14.07.C.
- 8.05 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests
  - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.
- 8.06 *Insurance* 
  - A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5.
- 8.07 *Change Orders* 
  - A. Owner is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in Paragraph 10.03.

- 8.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals
  - A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 13.03.B.
- 8.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities
  - A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 8.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition
  - A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 4.06.
- 8.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements
  - A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 8.12 Compliance with Safety Program
  - A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

## ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

- 9.01 Owner's Representative
  - A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 9.02 *Visits to Site* 
  - A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits

- and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 9.09. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

# 9.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer agree, Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist Engineer in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 9.09. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

## 9.04 Authorized Variations in Work

A. Engineer may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Owner or Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, and the parties are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

# 9.05 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer will have authority to reject Work which Engineer believes to be defective, or that Engineer believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Engineer will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.

# 9.06 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

A. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see Paragraph 6.17.

- B. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, see Paragraph 6.21.
- C. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12.
- D. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

# 9.07 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.

# 9.08 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

- A. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. All matters in question and other matters between Owner and Contractor arising prior to the date final payment is due relating to the acceptability of the Work, and the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, will be referred initially to Engineer in writing within 30 days of the event giving rise to the question.
- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written decision on the issue referred. If Owner or Contractor believes that any such decision entitles them to an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both, a Claim may be made under Paragraph 10.05. The date of Engineer's decision shall be the date of the event giving rise to the issues referenced for the purposes of Paragraph 10.05.B.
- C. Engineer's written decision on the issue referred will be final and binding on Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- D. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this Paragraph 9.08, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity.

# 9.09 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 14.07.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 9.09 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any, and assistants, if any.

# 9.10 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

# ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

## 10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).
- B. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

## 10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04.D.

## 10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by Engineer covering:
  - 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.08.A or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
  - 2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive; and
  - 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by Engineer pursuant to Paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule as provided in Paragraph 6.18.A.

# 10.04 *Notification to Surety*

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

# 10.05 Claims

- A. Engineer's Decision Required: All Claims, except those waived pursuant to Paragraph 14.09, shall be referred to the Engineer for decision. A decision by Engineer shall be required as a condition precedent to any exercise by Owner or Contractor of any rights or remedies either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws and Regulations in respect of such Claims.
- B. *Notice:* Written notice stating the general nature of each Claim shall be delivered by the claimant to Engineer and the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, with supporting data shall be delivered to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract within 60 days after the start of such event (unless Engineer allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Times shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The

- opposing party shall submit any response to Engineer and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless Engineer allows additional time).
- C. *Engineer's Action*: Engineer will review each Claim and, within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any, take one of the following actions in writing:
  - 1. deny the Claim in whole or in part;
  - 2. approve the Claim; or
  - 3. notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Claim if, in the Engineer's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Engineer to do so. For purposes of further resolution of the Claim, such notice shall be deemed a denial.
- D. In the event that Engineer does not take action on a Claim within said 30 days, the Claim shall be deemed denied.
- E. Engineer's written action under Paragraph 10.05.C or denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor invoke the dispute resolution procedure set forth in Article 16 within 30 days of such action or denial.
- F. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this Paragraph 10.05.

# ARTICLE 11 – COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

# 11.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Costs Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs, except those excluded in Paragraph 11.01.B, necessarily incurred and paid by Contractor in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to Contractor will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the Claim. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 11.01.B, and shall include only the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on

Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.

- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 11.01.
- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
- 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
  - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
  - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
  - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
  - d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
  - e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.

- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- B. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
  - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 11.01.A.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 11.01.A.4, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
  - 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
  - 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
  - 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
  - 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraphs 11.01.A.
- C. *Contractor's Fee:* When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 12.01.C.

D. *Documentation:* Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to Paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

#### 11.02 Allowances

A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

#### B. Cash Allowances:

## 1. Contractor agrees that:

- a. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of
  materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all
  applicable taxes; and
- b. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

# C. Contingency Allowance:

- 1. Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

#### 11.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor will be made by Engineer subject to the provisions of Paragraph 9.07.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

- D. Owner or Contractor may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 10.05 if:
  - 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
  - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
  - 3. Contractor believes that Contractor is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease.

# ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

## 12.01 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
  - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03); or
  - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 12.01.C.2); or
  - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 12.01.B.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 12.01.C).
- C. Contractor's Fee: The Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
  - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
  - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
    - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
    - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 11.01.A.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;

- c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a and 12.01.C.2.b is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and Contractor will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;
- d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B;
- e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
- f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a through 12.01.C.2.e, inclusive.

# 12.02 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Any adjustment of the Contract Times covered by a Change Order or any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

## 12.03 Delays

- A. Where Contractor is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times due to delay beyond the control of Contractor, the Contract Times will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in Paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of Contractor shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by Owner, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.
- B. If Owner, Engineer, or other contractors or utility owners performing other work for Owner as contemplated by Article 7, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- C. If Contractor is delayed in the performance or progress of the Work by fire, flood, epidemic, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, acts or failures to act of utility owners not under the

control of Owner, or other causes not the fault of and beyond control of Owner and Contractor, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times, if such adjustment is essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays described in this Paragraph 12.03.C.

- D. Owner, Engineer, and their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall not be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.
- E. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delays within the control of Contractor. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Contractor.

# ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

# 13.01 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor. Defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

## 13.02 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

# 13.03 Tests and Inspections

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- B. Owner shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
  - 1. for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by Paragraphs 13.03.C and 13.03.D below;
  - 2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Paragraph 13.04.B shall be paid as provided in Paragraph 13.04.C; and
  - 3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation.
- F. Uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.03.E shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

# 13.04 Uncovering Work

- A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, it must, if requested by Engineer, be uncovered for Engineer's observation and replaced at Contractor's expense.
- B. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
- C. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- D. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

## 13.05 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

# 13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

- A. Promptly after receipt of written notice, Contractor shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by Engineer, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- B. When correcting defective Work under the terms of this Paragraph 13.06 or Paragraph 13.07, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.

#### 13.07 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents) or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for Contractor's use by Owner or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in Paragraph 6.11.A is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
  - 1. repair such defective land or areas; or
  - 2. correct such defective Work; or
  - 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
  - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute

- resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by Contractor.
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this Paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this Paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

## 13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner (and, prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, Engineer) prefers to accept it, Owner may do so. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness) and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor pursuant to this sentence. If any such acceptance occurs prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by Contractor to Owner.

# 13.09 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer in accordance with Paragraph 13.06.A, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct, or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, take possession of Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and

equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this Paragraph.

- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09 will be charged against Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09.

## ARTICLE 14 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

# 14.01 *Schedule of Values*

A. The Schedule of Values established as provided in Paragraph 2.07.A will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

## 14.02 Progress Payments

## A. Applications for Payments:

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the

Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.

3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

# B. Review of Applications:

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
  - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
  - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 9.07, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
  - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
  - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents; or
  - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
  - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or

- b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
- c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
- d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or
- e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 14.02.B.2. Engineer may also refuse to recommend any such payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, revise or revoke any such payment recommendation previously made, to such extent as may be necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
  - a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction or replacement;
  - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
  - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.09; or
  - d. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraph 15.02.A.

# C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

# D. Reduction in Payment:

- 1. Owner may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer because:
  - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's performance or furnishing of the Work;
  - b. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
  - c. there are other items entitling Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended; or

- d. Owner has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraphs 14.02.B.5.a through 14.02.B.5.c or Paragraph 15.02.A.
- 2. If Owner refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, when Contractor remedies the reasons for such action.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 14.02.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

# 14.03 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

# 14.04 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by Contractor as incomplete) and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the tentative certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of Owner's objections, Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion, Engineer will deliver to Owner and Contractor a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities

pending final payment between Owner and Contractor with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and warranties and guarantees. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing and so inform Engineer in writing prior to Engineer's issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, Engineer's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on Owner and Contractor until final payment.

E. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the tentative list.

#### 14.05 Partial Utilization

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
  - 1. Owner at any time may request Contractor in writing to permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work which Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 14.04.A through D for that part of the Work.
  - 2. Contractor at any time may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
  - 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
  - 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 5.10 regarding property insurance.

## 14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

# A. Application for Payment:

- 1. After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in Paragraph 6.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
  - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by Paragraph 5.04.B.6;
  - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
  - c. a list of all Claims against Owner that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
  - d. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of or Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 14.07.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien.

## B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance:

1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

# C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer, less any sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to liquidated damages, will become due and will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

# 14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of Contractor, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if Engineer so confirms, Owner shall, upon receipt of Contractor's final Application for Payment (for Work fully completed and accepted) and recommendation of Engineer, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if bonds have been furnished as required in Paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by Contractor to Engineer with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

## 14.09 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:
  - 1. a waiver of all Claims by Owner against Contractor, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
  - 2. a waiver of all Claims by Contractor against Owner other than those previously made in accordance with the requirements herein and expressly acknowledged by Owner in writing as still unsettled.

## ARTICLE 15 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

## 15.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by notice in writing to Contractor and Engineer which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be granted an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if Contractor makes a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

# 15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:

- 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule established under Paragraph 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to Paragraph 6.04);
- 2. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
- 3. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Engineer; or
- 4. Contractor's violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 15.02.A occur, Owner may, after giving Contractor (and surety) seven days written notice of its intent to terminate the services of Contractor:
  - 1. exclude Contractor from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by Contractor (without liability to Contractor for trespass or conversion);
  - 2. incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere; and
  - 3. complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- C. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 15.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Owner arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this Paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- D. Notwithstanding Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C, Contractor's services will not be terminated if Contractor begins within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure within no more than 30 days of receipt of said notice.
- E. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.

F. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 5.01.A, the termination procedures of that bond shall supersede the provisions of Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C.

## 15.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
  - 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
  - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
  - 3. all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and others; and
  - 4. reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

# 15.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (i) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (ii) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (iii) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 15.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this Paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude Contractor from making a Claim under Paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this Paragraph.

#### **ARTICLE 16 – DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

#### 16.01 *Methods and Procedures*

- A. Either Owner or Contractor may request mediation of any Claim submitted to Engineer for a decision under Paragraph 10.05 before such decision becomes final and binding. The mediation will be governed by the Construction Industry Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association in effect as of the Effective Date of the Agreement. The request for mediation shall be submitted in writing to the American Arbitration Association and the other party to the Contract. Timely submission of the request shall stay the effect of Paragraph 10.05.E.
- B. Owner and Contractor shall participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process shall be concluded within 60 days of filing of the request. The date of termination of the mediation shall be determined by application of the mediation rules referenced above.
- C. If the Claim is not resolved by mediation, Engineer's action under Paragraph 10.05.C or a denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D shall become final and binding 30 days after termination of the mediation unless, within that time period, Owner or Contractor:
  - 1. elects in writing to invoke any dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions; or
  - 2. agrees with the other party to submit the Claim to another dispute resolution process; or
  - 3. gives written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the Claim to a court of competent jurisdiction.

#### ARTICLE 17 – MISCELLANEOUS

# 17.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
  - 1. delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended; or
  - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

# 17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

#### 17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents. The provisions of this Paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

# 17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

# 17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

# 17.06 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

# SECTION 00800

# SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

<u>Article</u>	<u>Title</u>	Page No.
1	Definitions and Terminology	00800-3
2	Preliminary Matters	
3	Contract Documents: Intent, Amending and Reuse	00800-5
4	Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions;	
	Hazardous Environmental Conditions; Reference Points	00800-5
5	Bonds and Insurance	00800-7
6	CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities	00800-9
7	Other Work at the Site	00800-13
8	OWNER's Responsibilities	00800-14
9	ENGINEER's Status During Construction	00800-14
10	Change in the Work; Claims	00800-15
11	Cost of Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	
12	Change of Contract Price; Change of Contract Times	00800-17
13	Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal	
	or Acceptance of Defective Work	00800-18
14	Payments to CONTRACTOR and Completion	00800-19
15	Suspension of Work and Termination	
16	Dispute Resolution	00800-25
17	Miscellaneous	00800-26
Addition	nal Articles	
18	Liquidated Damages	00800-26
19	Federal and State Government Provisions	
	19.01 Affirmative Action Requirements	
	19.02 Anti-Discrimination (N.J.S.A. 10:2-1)	
	19.03 Foreign Corporations (N.J.S.A. 14A:13-3)	
	19.04 Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:24-24.2)	
	19.05 Use of Domestic Materials (N.J.S.A. 52:33-1 to 52:33-	-3)
	19.06 Prevailing Wage Rates (N.J.S.A. 34:11 - 56:25)	,
	19.07 State Treasurer's List of Debarred,	
	Suspended and Disqualified Bidders (N.J.S.A. 34:11)	
	19.08 Davis Bacon Act	
	19.09 Construction of Wastewater Treatment Facilities (N.J.A.C. 7:14-2)	

Exhibit No.	<u>List of Exhibits</u>
1	Prevailing Wage Rates
2	List of Debarred Contractors and Subcontractors
3	Davis Bacon Act - Labor Standards Provisions for Federally Assisted
	Construction Contracts (EPA Form 5720-4) and USEPA Attachment 6 -
	Requirements for Subrecipients that are Government Entities
4	N.J.A.C. 7:14-2
5	N.J.S.A. 2A:44-143, 144
6	List of Drawings
7	Prompt Payment Certification

#### SECTION 00800

## SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

These Supplemental General Conditions amend or supplement the Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (No. C700, 2007 Edition) given as Specification Section 00700 and other provisions of the Contract Documents as indicated below. All provisions that are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

#### ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

Add the following Section at the beginning of this Article:

#### 1.00 Terms

A. The terms used in these Supplemental General Conditions which are defined in the Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (No. C700, 2007 Edition) given as Specification Section 00700 have the meanings assigned to them in the General Conditions.

#### 1.01 Defined Terms

Definition 18. Omit the word "two".

Delete Definition 42. in its entirety and replace with the following:

"Specifications – All the terms and stipulations contained in the General Requirements and in the Detailed Specifications. The requirements of the General Requirements shall be considered part of each Item of the Detailed Specifications."

Definition 43. Omit "Work at the Site" and substitute "on the Project".

In the second line of Definition 44. Substantial Completion, delete:

"of ENGINEER", and add "of ENGINEER, and approved by OWNER"

Insert the following at the end of Definition 44. Substantial Completion.

"The date of Substantial Completion shall be certified by the ENGINEER."

Add the following new definition:

"52. *Conditions of the Contract* - The combined General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions."

## **ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS**

Add the following Section to the beginning of this Article:

"2.00 Execution of Agreement

- A. At least six counterparts of the Agreement will be executed and delivered by the CONTRACTOR to the OWNER within ten (10) working days of the Notice of Award and receipt of Contract Documents by the CONTRACTOR for execution; and thereafter OWNER will execute and deliver one counterpart to CONTRACTOR."
- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

Delete Part B. Evidence of Insurance in its entirety and substitute the following:

- "B. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the site is started, Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to Engineer and each additional insured identified in Article 5 of the Supplemental General Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence requested by Owner) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with the requirements of Article 5."
- 2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

- "A. Except as otherwise provided in (ii) hereinafter, the Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed; but in no event will the Contract Time commence to run later than the ninetieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement. By mutual consent of the parties to the Contract, these time limits may be changed.
- B. Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (i) above, if award of the Bid is challenged, and the Owner determines that a hearing is required on the challenge, or a Court or governmental entity having jurisdiction issues a stay of the award or performance of the Contract, the Contract Time and Effective Date of the Agreement shall be stayed for the time necessary for Owner to conduct a hearing and make a determination on the challenge and/or the time that the Contract award or performance are stayed by a Court or governmental entity having jurisdiction, not to exceed an additional 180 days."
- 2.06 Pre-construction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. Within ten (10) days after the Contract Times start to run, but before any Work at the site is started, a pre-construction conference shall be attended by, but without limitations to, the following: Contractor's Representatives, Owner's Representatives, Utility Companies, the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection, and all other Regulatory Agencies as required. The conference will establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in paragraph 2.05A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment and maintaining required records."

## ARTICLE 3- CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING AND REUSE

#### 3.01 *Intent*

Add the following subparts to Part A:

- "1. Each and every provision of law and clause required by law to be inserted in these Contract Documents shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and they shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise, any such provision is not inserted, or if not correctly inserted, then upon the application of either party, the Contract Documents shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion.
- 2. The Contract Documents indicate the extent and general arrangement of the work. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to obtain an operable Project. Equipment, components, systems, etc., therein shall be made operable by the CONTRACTOR.
- 3. The Contract Drawings may be supplemented from time to time with additional drawings by the ENGINEER as may be required to illustrate the work or, as the work progresses, with additional Drawings, by the CONTRACTOR, subject to the approval of the ENGINEER. Supplementary Drawings, when issued by the ENGINEER or by the CONTRACTOR, after approval by the ENGINEER, shall be furnished in sufficient quantity to all those who, in the opinion of the ENGINEER, are affected by such Drawings."
- 3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies.
  - A. 3. "or should have known."

# <u>ARTICLE 4 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS</u>

4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

Part B: In the sixth line delete "The Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents"

Add the following Paragraph to Section 4.02:

- "C. It shall be understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR will not use any of the information made available to him, or obtained in any examination made by him, in any manner as a basis or ground of claim or demand of any nature against the OWNER or the ENGINEER, arising from or by reason of any variance which may exist between the information offered and the actual materials or structures encountered during the construction."
- 4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

Add the following Paragraph to Section 4.03.A immediately following last paragraph:

"Execution of the Contract Documents by the Contractor shall constitute a representation that the Contractor has visited the site and has become generally familiar with the local conditions under which the Work is to be performed."

Part C, Subsection 1: Add the following prior to "The" in the first line:

"Contractor shall be entitled to fair and equitable adjustment in"

# 4.04 *Underground Facilities*

Delete Part B. in its entirety and substitute the following:

"B. All information given on the Drawings, or in the Contract Documents, relative to subsurface and latent physical conditions or otherwise affecting the performance of the Work is from the present sources available to the OWNER and the ENGINEER. It is understood and agreed that the OWNER and the ENGINEER do not warrant or guarantee that the materials, conditions, and pipes, or other structures encountered during the construction will be the same as those indicated on the Drawings or in the Contract Documents. Each Bidder must inform himself fully of the conditions relating to the construction and labor under which the work will be performed; and in particular as to subsurface and groundwater conditions; failure to do so will not relieve a successful bidder of his obligation to furnish all material and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of the Contract Documents and to complete the contemplated work for the considerations and he makes his bid with a full knowledge of conditions, and the kind, quality, and quantity of work required.

It is also understood and agreed that the Bidder or the CONTRACTOR will not use any of the information made available to him, or obtained in any examination made by him, in any manner as a basis or ground of claim or demand of any nature against the OWNER or the ENGINEER, arising from or by reason of any variance which may exist between the information offered and the actual materials or structures encountered during construction."

# 4.05 Reference Points

Part A: Add the following after "provide" in the first line:

", if available,"

Add the following paragraphs:

- "B. ENGINEER may check the lines, elevations, reference marks, batter boards, etc., set by CONTRACTOR, and CONTRACTOR shall correct any errors disclosed by such check. Such a check shall not be considered as approval of CONTRACTOR's work and shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of the responsibility for accurate construction of the entire Work. CONTRACTOR shall furnish personnel to assist ENGINEER in checking lines and grades."
- "C. No separate payment will be made to the CONTRACTOR for the cost of establishing lines and grades or for the cost of assisting the ENGINEER in checking of such work or for the delay in checking such work, but the cost thereof shall be included in the prices bid for the various items."
- 4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site.

G. Omit in its entirety and substitute the following: "Owner, in its sole discretion, shall have the right to dispose of the contamination, either on its own or through an independent Contractor, or negotiate a Change Order with the Contractor.

#### ARTICLE 5 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

#### 5.01 *Performance, Payment and Other Bonds*

Part A: Add the following after "payment bonds" in the first line:

"within ten (10) working days of Notice of Award".

Delete the second sentence and replace with the following:

"The Performance Bond shall remain in effect until completion and acceptance by the OWNER as specified in paragraph 14.07".

Add the following Paragraphs to Section 5.01:

"D. As surety that the CONTRACTOR will faithfully maintain the Work during the twelve (12) month Correction Period, the CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish to the OWNER before final payment shall be made under the terms of this Contract, a suitable Maintenance Bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract price, with a surety company (licensed by the Commissioner of Banking and Insurance of New Jersey), as surety, running from the date of substantial completion to date twelve (12) months after the date of substantial completion and acceptance as herein before described.

The CONTRACTOR shall note that the form of Maintenance Bond shall be approved by the OWNER prior to the execution therof by the CONTRACTOR and acceptance thereof by the OWNER. Should the CONTRACTOR fail to commence within one week of notice from the OWNER to make the repairs or replacements required under the terms of the Correction Period set forth above, the OWNER may have said replacements made or repairs done and the expense thereof shall paid by the CONTRACTOR or by the CONTRACTOR's Surety."

## 5.03 *Certificates of Insurance*

Add the following paragraph to 5.03:

"F. Wherever in this Article the terms "The Insured" and OWNER occurs with respect to coverage in a policy, it shall mean the OWNER and its agent and agencies, all municipalities where work is being performed under the contract, the ENGINEER, and any other parties specifically designated below, who shall be named as insured in each policy issued. The insurance policies required herein shall not contain any Third Party Beneficiary Exclusion."

#### 5.04 *CONTRACTOR's Insurance*

Add the following to the end of the paragraph of Part A:

"The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 5.04 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by law:"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 1 and 2:

"Workers' Compensation

(1) Worker's Compensation Statutory

(2) Employer's Liability \$2,000,000"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 3, 4 and 5:

"Comprehensive General Liability including Premise/Operations; Explosion, Collapse and Underground Property Damage; Products/Completed Operations, Broad Form Contractual, Independent CONTRACTORs; Broad Form Property Damage; and Personal Injury liabilities:

(1) Bodily Injury: \$2,000,000 Each Occurrence

\$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

(2) Property Damage:\* \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence

\$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

\*Property Damage shall include Explosion, Collapse and Underground Coverages. Property Damage shall include property in the care, custody and control of the insured.

(3) Personal Injury, with employment exclusion

deleted. \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 6:

"Comprehensive Automobile Liability including all owned (private and others), hired and non-owned vehicles:

(1) Bodily Injury \$1,000,000 Each Person \$2,000,000 Each Accident

(2) Property Damage \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence"

Add the following Paragraph to Part B:

"7. CONTRACTOR may purchase and maintain excess liability insurance in the umbrella form in order to satisfy the limits of liability required for the insurance to be purchased and maintained in accordance with paragraph 5.04. Evidence of such excess liability shall be delivered to OWNER in accordance with paragraph 5.03 in the form of a certificate indicating the policy numbers and limits of liability of all underlying insurance. The umbrella liability insurance shall have a combined single limit of not less than \$5,000,000."

## 5.05 OWNER's Liability Insurance

Delete Part A of Section 5.05 in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain a separate OWNER's Protective Liability Policy, issued to OWNER at the expense of CONTRACTOR, including OWNER and ENGINEER as named insured. This insurance shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts:

1. Bodily Injury \$2,000,000 Each Occurrence

2. Property Damage \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

# 5.06 Property Insurance

Delete the first sentence of Part A and replace with the following:

"CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the site, written on the completed value form, in an amount equal to the total bid price for the completed construction."

Add a sentence immediately after the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 2 as follows:

"The policy shall contain endorsements covering damage from flood and earthquake."

Delete Part B in its entirety.

5.10 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgement of Property Insurer

Add a new paragraph as follows:

"B. OWNER will continually occupy all facilities involved in this project and will require temporary access to the Work prior to substantial completion. Endorsements to the property insurance policies provided by the CONTRACTOR that protect the interests of all parties shall be provided."

#### ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendant

Add the following:

"C. CONTRACTOR will be held responsible for the conduct of all personnel on site employed by or through Contract. CONTRACTOR shall employ only competent persons to perform the work of this contract. Whenever OWNER shall notify CONTRACTOR, in writing, that any person on the work, including superintendents and other Supervisors, appears to be incompetent, disorderly, or who disregards the authority of the ENGINEER and/or OWNER, or is otherwise unsatisfactory, such person shall be removed from the Project within the time frame specified by the OWNER, and shall not again be employed on it except with the consent of OWNER."

6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others

Change this Section Title to read 'Concerning Assignment, Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others:"

# Add the following to Part A:

"CONTRACTOR shall not assign, transfer, convey or otherwise dispose of the Contract, or of his legal right, title, or interest in or to the same or to any part thereof, without the prior written consent of the OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall not assign by power of attorney or otherwise any monies due him and payable under this Contract without the prior written consent of the OWNER. Such consent, if given, will in no way relieve the CONTRACTOR from any of the obligations of this Contract. OWNER shall not be bound to abide by or observe the requirements of any such assignment. Acceptance of any Subcontractor, other person or organization by OWNER shall not constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER to reject defective work.

The CONTRACTOR agrees that it is as fully responsible to OWNER for the acts and omissions of its Subcontractors and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by them, as it is for the acts and omissions of persons directly employed by it.

CONTRACTOR shall comply with the New Jersey Regulations governing minority and female CONTRACTOR and subcontractor participation on Construction Contracts as required by N.J.S.A. 52:32-17. The regulations, which are more specifically set forth in N.J.A.C. 17:14-1.1 et seq., are incorporated herein by reference and made a part hereof."

Add the following changes to Part B:

First line, delete: "If the Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents". The fourth line, delete: "Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents".

## 6.07 *Patent Fees and Royalties*

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the work of any invention, design, process, products or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER AND ENGINEER and anyone directly or indirectly employed by either of them from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including attorney's fees, arising out of any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the work or furnished by him in fulfillment of the requirements of this Contract. In the event of any claim or action by law on account of such patents or fees, it is agreed that the OWNER may retain out of the monies which are or which may become due to the CONTRACTOR under this Contract, a sum of money sufficient to protect itself against loss, and to retain the same until said claims are paid or satisfactorily adjusted."

# 6.09 Laws and Regulations

Delete Part B in its entirety and substitute the following:

"B. If CONTRACTOR observes that the Specifications or Drawings are at variance with any Laws or Regulations, he shall give ENGINEER prompt written

notice thereof. If CONTRACTOR performs any work knowing it to be contrary to such Laws or Regulations, and without such notice to ENGINEER, he shall bear all costs arising therefrom. The CONTRACTOR shall, at all times, observe and comply with and shall cause all his agents and employees and all his Subcontractors to observe and comply with all such existing Laws or Regulations, and shall protect and indemnify the OWNER and the ENGINEER and the municipalities in which work is being performed, and their officers and agents against any claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such Law or Regulation, whether by himself or his employees or any of his Subcontractors."

## Add the following paragraph:

"D. The CONTRACTOR shall keep itself fully informed of all existing and future state and Federal Laws and Regulations and Municipal Ordinances and Regulations, in any manner affecting the work and the persons engaged or employed in the work, or the materials used in the work, or in any affecting the performance of the work, either with respect to hours of labor or otherwise, and of all such laws, ordinances, regulations, orders and decrees, and shall protect and indemnify OWNER and their officers and agents against any claims or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such law, ordinance, regulation, order or decree, whether by itself, or by its agents or employees."

#### 6.10 *Taxes*

Add the following to Part A:

"The materials and supplies to be used in the work of this contract are exempt from sales tax of the State of New Jersey. CONTRACTOR shall obtain the proper certificates, maintain the necessary records and otherwise comply with the requirements of state law."

# 6.13 Safety and Protection

Add the following Paragraph:

"G. The CONTRACTOR throughout the work of this contract shall comply with the OWNER Safety Rules, as well as the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Act and the applicable New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development Administrative Codes. The CONTRACTOR shall obtain a copy of the OWNER Safety Rules, these rules, including the wearing of protective head gear, shall be strongly enforced by the CONTRACTOR in respect to his own employees, Subcontractors employees, and other personnel engaged in business with the CONTRACTOR on OWNER's property.

CONTRACTOR's (and Subcontractors) personnel when on OWNER property shall prominently display Company name or logo on their safety helmet (hard hat).

The CONTRACTOR is advised of the 15-MPH speed limit on all plant roads, and will be held responsible for his employees (and Subcontractors) compliance with this and all rules for traffic safety in the plant.

All CONTRACTORs personnel shall wear OSHA approved hard hats and shall display a clearly visible company logo on the hat.

The CONTRACTORs attention is directed toward several New Jersey Labor Department of Labor and Workforce Development Administrative Codes that influence the conduct of his work in specific areas:

- 1. N.J.A.C. 12:100-9 Work in Confined Space
- 2. N.J.A.C. 12:100-11 Control of Hazardous Energy (Electrical energy lockout and other energy sources such as steam, air, liquids)
- 3. N.J.A.C. 7:31-1-6 Toxic Catastrophe Prevention Act.

Before any work commences on OWNER property, the CONTRACTOR's Superintendent shall contact the OWNER Facility Supervisor at the site. The OWNER Supervisor will inform the CONTRACTOR of the OWNER emergency plant evacuation plan and where he is to assemble his personnel.

The CONTRACTOR shall instruct and show his personnel where to assemble, at the sound of the OWNER emergency evacuation siren. The facility Supervisor will notify the CONTRACTOR's personnel of the emergency evacuation route they are to follow. At the assembly point, the CONTRACTOR's person in charge shall account for all his personnel, supply transportation, and see that they utilize the prescribed evacuation route.

Every third Wednesday of each month at 11:00 a.m. the evacuation siren is put through a test cycle, it is not required to assemble for the test cycle.

Where portions of the work of the contract fall under the authority of these Administrative Codes for Public Employees, the CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain safety standards for his employees equivalent to that imposed by the Codes. This includes, for example, monitoring of air in confined spaces with appropriate instrumentation for noxious or toxic gases, and lockout of hazardous energy such as electrical, steam, air, or liquids under pressure.

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for providing first aid, and emergency medical assistance for any of his employees injured on the work site. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for arranging emergency assistance with local hospitals, and/or EMT services. The CONTRACTOR's arrangements shall be submitted in writing, with required telephone numbers to OWNER's Security Department. OWNER Security will summon the CONTRACTOR's emergency personnel, if the CONTRACTOR calls OWNER Security from any in plant telephone.

CONTRACTOR's personnel will not be treated in the OWNER Dispensary for minor injuries, cuts or services."

## 6.15 Hazardous Communication Program

Add the following paragraph:

"B. All hazardous material whether sold, delivered, and/or used to perform a service on the OWNER site, shall be properly labeled in accordance with the New Jersey Worker and Community Right to Know (P.L. 1983, C315, N.J.S.A. 34:56A-

1 et seq.). The bidder shall provide prior to arrival on site the Material Safety Data Sheets to the OWNER for all the products that he intends to utilize under this contract."

## 6.19 CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and Guarantee

After the first sentence of Part A add the following:

"All materials or equipment delivered to the site shall be accompanied by certificates, signed by an authorized officer of the supplier, and notarized guaranteeing that the materials or equipment conform to specification requirements. Such certificates shall be immediately turned over to the OWNER. Materials or equipment delivered to the site without such certificates will be subject to rejection."

Omit the entire second sentence of Part A.

#### 6.20 *Indemnification*

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and except for the willful misconduct of OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of ENGINEERS, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration of other dispute resolution costs including appeals) caused by, arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss or damage is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of the CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by any negligence or omission of a person or entity indemnified hereunder or whether liability is imposed upon such indemnified party by Laws and Regulations regardless of the negligence of any such person or entity."

Add the following new Paragraphs as follows:

- "D. Wherever in this Agreement a provision imposes upon the CONTRACTOR an obligation of indemnification, that obligation shall be as set forth in the preceding paragraphs of this provision. CONTRACTOR acknowledges that it is the intent of the parties that any indemnification obligation imposed upon CONTRACTOR pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be the broadest called for under this Agreement.
- E. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create or give to third parties any claim or right of action against the CONTRACTOR, the OWNER or the ENGINEER beyond such as may legally exist irrespective of the Contract."

#### ARTICLE 7 – OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

7.02 Coordination

Delete this Section in its entirety.

#### ARTICLE 8 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.02 Replacement of ENGINEER Delete this Section in its entirety.

8.06 *Insurance* Delete this Section in its entirety.

8.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements Delete this Section in its entirety.

#### <u>ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION</u>

# 9.01 *OWNER's Representative*

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. ENGINEER will be the OWNER's representative during the construction period, and his instructions shall be carried into effect promptly and efficiently."

## 9.03 Project Representative

Part A: In the first sentence delete "If OWNER and ENGINEER agree" and substitute "At OWNER's option".

Add the following paragraphs:

- "B. The Resident Project Representative will serve as the ENGINEER's liaison with the CONTRACTOR, working principally through the CONTRACTOR's superintendent to assist him in understanding the intent of the Contract Documents.
- C. The Resident Project Representative shall conduct on-site observations of the work in progress to confirm that the work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. He will verify that tests, equipment and systems start-ups and operating and maintenance instructions are conducted as required by the Contract Documents. He will have the authority to disapprove or reject defective work in accordance with Article 13."

## 9.09 Limitations on ENGINEER's Authority and Responsibilities

Add the following to Part E:

"Except upon written instructions of the ENGINEER, the Resident Project Representative:

- 1. Shall not authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or approve any substitute materials or equipment.
- 2. Shall not exceed limitations of ENGINEER's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Shall not undertake any of the responsibilities of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors or CONTRACTOR's superintendent, or expedite the work.
- 4. Shall not advise on/or issue directions to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction unless such is specifically called for in the Contract.

5. Shall not advise on or issue directions as to safety precautions and programs in connection with the work."

## ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

#### 10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

Add the following to the end of Part A:

"If Contractor believes that a change directive by Owner results in a material change to the contract work, Contractor shall so notify Owner in writing (with a copy to Engineer). Contractor shall continue to perform all work on the project that is not the subject of the notice. Upon receipt of Contractor's change in character notice, in accordance as specified herein, Owner shall promptly evaluate Contractor's notice and promptly advise Contractor of its determination on how to proceed in writing.

- 1. If Owner determines that a change to Contractor's work caused or directed by Owner materially changes the character of any aspect of the contract work, Owner shall make a fair and equitable upward adjustment to the contract price and contract completion date. The basis for any such price adjustment shall be the difference between the cost of performance of the work as planned at the time of contracting and the actual cost of such work as a result of its change in character, or as otherwise mutually agreed upon by Contractor and Owner prior to Contractor performing the subject work.
- 2. If Owner determines that Contractor is not entitled to additional compensation or time, Contractor shall continue the performance of all contract work, and shall be entitled to pursue a claim against Owner for additional compensation or time attributable to the alleged material change."

Add the following to the end of Part B:

"CONTRACTOR certifies that this claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of CONTRACTOR's knowledge and belief, and that the amount or time requested accurately reflects the contract adjustment for which CONTRACTOR believes OWNER is liable."

## ARTICLE 11 – COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

#### 11.01 *Cost of the Work*

Delete the fourth sentence in the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

Such employees shall include all labor categories listed in the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development Prevailing Wage Rate Determination.

Delete the second sentence in the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 3 "If required ... be acceptable."

Delete Part A, Subpart 5a in its entirety.

Add the following before the last sentence of the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 5c:

"These rates shall include all fuel, lubricants, insurance, etc. Equipment rental charges shall not exceed the prorated monthly rental rates listed in the current edition of the "Compilation of Rental Rates for Construction Equipment" as published by the Associated Equipment Distributors. Charges per hour shall be determined by dividing the monthly rates by 176."

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.f. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.g. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.h. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.I. in its entirety

#### 11.03 Unit Price Work

Delete Part D in its entirety and substitute the following"

- "D. Owner may increase or decrease the quantity of work to be performed by Contract under the following conditions:
  - 1. If the quantity of a pay item is cumulatively increased or decreased by 20 percent or less from the bid proposal quantity, the quantity change shall be considered a minor change in quantity.
  - 2. If the quantity of a pay item is increased or decreased by more than 20 percent from the bid proposal quantity, the quantity change shall be considered a major change in quantity."

#### Add the following paragraphs:

- "C. For any minor change in quantity, Owner shall make payment for the quantity of the pay item performed at the bid price for the pay item.
- D. For a major increase in quantity, Owner or Contractor may request to renegotiate the price for the quantity in excess of 120 percent of the bid proposal quantity. If a mutual agreement cannot be reached on a negotiated price for a major quantity increase, Owner shall pay the actual costs plus an additional 10 percent for overhead and an additional 10 percent for profit, unless otherwise specified in the original bid.
- E. For a major decrease in quantity, Owner or Contractor may request to renegotiate the price for the quantity of work performed. If a mutual agreement cannot be reached on a negotiated price for a major quantity decrease, Owner shall pay the actual costs plus an additional 10 percent for overhead and an additional 10 percent for profit, unless otherwise specified in the original bid; provided, however, that Owner shall not make a payment in an amount that exceeds 80 percent of the value of the bid price multiplied by the bid proposal quantity."

#### <u>ARTICLE 12 – CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES</u>

#### 12.01 Change in Contract Price

Delete part B, Subpart 2 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed upon lump sum which includes an allowance for overhead and profit in accordance with paragraph 12.01.C.2"

Delete Part C, Subpart 1 in its entirety.

Add the following to Part C, Subpart 2.a.:

"CONTRACTOR's fee shall not be applied to payroll taxes, social security contributions, or unemployment taxes. CONTRACTOR's fee of fifteen percent shall not be applied to moveable equipment (i.e., cranes, furniture etc.) purchased and supplied to the OWNER under a change in the contract price or a construction allowance. CONTRACTOR will be allowed a five percent fee in this case."

#### 12.03 Delays

Delete part B in its entirety and replace with the following:

B. If Owner's negligence, bad faith, unreasonable active interference or tortious conduct delays, disrupts or interferes with the performance or progress of the work, the Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract price or the Contract times or both, provided the Contractor or anyone within the Contractor's control has not concurrently delayed performance of the work, and that such delays by the Owner resulted in actual impacts to the Contract times and/or compensable Contract costs. The Contractor shall have a duty to mitigate any such impacts. Except as specifically modified by the terms of this Contract, Contractor's right to adjustment in the Contract Price shall be governed by the provisions of N.J.S.A. 2A:58B-3 (Public Works Law).

The Owner will not make payment or modify the Contract Time for following:

- 1. Loss of anticipated profits.
- 2. Consequential damages.
- 3. Expense related to claim preparation and submission, including but not limited to attorney fees and expenses, consultant fees and litigation expenses.
- 4. Interest.
- 5. Reimbursement for home office overhead in excess of that provided by the Contract.

The Contractor has the burden of substantially proving entitlement to and quantifying its Claim for adjustment in the Contract Price and/or Contract Times. Owner will not make payment for costs calculated using the following methods:

- 1. **Total Cost Method.** Method based on calculating cost as the difference between the Contractor's bid for the work from the Contractor's calculation for cost for the work.
- 2. **Modified Total Cost Method.** Method based on calculating damages as the difference between the Contractor's bid for a portion of the work, and the Contractor's calculation of cost for that portion of the work.
- 3. **Productivity factors.** Costs or inefficiency based on industry productivity factors such as those provided by the Mechanical Contractor's Association of America (MCAA) factors effecting labor productivity.
- 4. **Eichleay Formula.** Eichleay and other formulas or approaches for calculating home office overhead costs due to delay other than as specified in the Contract.

Contractor's entitlement to and adjustment of the Contract Times and/or Contract Price is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the work within the Contract Times.

## <u>ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR</u> ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

#### 13.03 Tests and Inspections

Delete Part B in its entirety and substitute the following:

"B. OWNER shall employ and pay for all inspections and testing services specifically noted as such in the Contract. All others required shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR."

Delete Parts C and D in their entirety and substitute the following:

- "C. If the Contract Documents, laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction require any work to be specifically inspected, tested or approved by any public entity, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility therefore, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection, testing or approval.
- D. The OWNER reserves the right to independently perform at its own expense, laboratory tests on random samples of material or performance tests on equipment delivered to the site. These tests, if made, will be conducted in accordance with appropriate referenced standards or Specifications requirements. The entire shipment represented by a given sample, samples or piece of equipment may be rejected on the basis of the failure of samples or pieces of equipment to meet specified test requirements. All rejected materials or equipment shall be removed from the site, whether stored or installed in the work, and the required replacement shall be made, all at no additional cost to the OWNER."

#### 13.05 OWNER May Stop the Work

Insert the following in the third line between "Documents," and "OWNER":

"or if the work interferes with the operation of the existing facility

Add the following at the end of the paragraph of Part A.

"If the OWNER stops work under Paragraph 13.05, Contractor shall be entitled to no extension of Contract Time or increase in Contract Price."

#### 13.06 Corrections or Removal of Defective Work

Add the following Paragraph:

"C. At any time during the progress of the work and up to the date of final acceptance, the ENGINEER shall have the right to reject any work which does not conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, even though-such work has been previously inspected and paid for. Any omissions or failure on the part of the ENGINEER to disapprove or reject any work or materials at the time of inspection shall not be construed as an acceptance of any defective work or materials."

#### ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

#### 14.01 Schedule of Values

Add the following at the end of the paragraph of Part A:

"The CONTRACTOR shall submit for the ENGINEER's approval, a complete breakdown of all Lump Sum Items in the Proposal. This breakdown, modified as directed by the ENGINEER, will be used as a basis for preparing estimates and establishing progress payments.

#### 14.02 Progress Payments

#### A. Applications for Payments

Delete Subpart 3 in its entirety and substitute the following:

"3. Any Contract, the total price of which exceeds \$100,000.00, entered into by the OWNER involving the construction, reconstruction, alteration, repair or maintenance of any building, structure, facility or other improvement to real property, shall provide for partial payments to be made at least once each month as the work progresses, unless the contractor shall agree to deposit bonds with the contracting unit pursuant to P.L. 1979, c.152 (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.2)

Application for Progress Payment request shall include the total amount of the work completed to the month prior to date of application for Progress Payment and the amount earned by the CONTRACTOR for the payment period. The payment period may conclude on the last day of the preceding month, or other mutually agreed upon day of the month accompanied by such data and supporting evidence as OWNER or ENGINEER may require.

Forms to be used shall be prepared by the CONTRACTOR and submitted to the ENGINEER for approval.

The OWNER shall withhold two (2) percent of the amount due on each application for Progress Payment pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3, unless the CONTRACTOR makes the deposits referred to in N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.1. Such withholding shall be in addition to any retainage otherwise authorized by law or the Contract Documents.

The OWNER shall make payments to the CONTRACTOR once each month as the work progresses. Payment may be withheld at any time if the work is not proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.

The OWNER will not pay for equipment stored on or off-site and payments will be made on completed work only; unless by special approval. Upon application to the OWNER, the OWNER may, at its own discretion, approve payments for stored equipment provided the equipment has been inspected and approved by the ENGINEER at its stored location.

Where instruction manuals and parts list are specified in the Contract Documents. Payment will not be made until approved Instruction Manuals and Parts Lists have been received and approved by OWNER.

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish evidence that payment received on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated and suitably stored, has in fact been paid to the respective supplier(s) within thirty days of payment by OWNER. Failure to provide such evidence of payment may result in the withdrawal of previous approval(s) and removal of the cost of related materials and equipment from the next submitted application for Progress Payment.

Upon Substantial Completion the retainage withheld by the OWNER pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3 shall be paid to the CONTRACTOR as provided by law. The OWNER may reinstate the retainage if it is determined that the CONTRACTOR is not making satisfactory progress or there is other specific cause for such retainage.

The N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.8 requirements will be followed as needed."

#### B. Review of Applications:

Add the following to Subpart 1:

"Should CONTRACTOR neglect to pay any undisputed claims, made in writing to OWNER within thirty days after completion of the Work, but continuing unsatisfied for a period of ninety days, OWNER may pay such claim and deduct the amount thereof from the balance due CONTRATOR. OWNER may also, with the written consent of CONTRACTOR, use any monies retained, due, or to become due under this Contract for the purpose of paying for both labor and materials for the Work, for which claims have not been filed.

Security is provided both by the Payment Bond and the power of OWNER to retain any monies for claims, but payment by one shall in no way impair or discharge the liability of the other.

Any and all liens for work and materials may be paid off by OWNER within a reasonable time after filing for record in accordance with State and local laws, a notice of such liens except where claim on which the lien is filed is being litigated by CONTRACTOR, and in such case OWNER may pay the amount of any final judgement or decree or any such claim within reasonable time after such final judgement or decree shall be rendered.

All monies paid by the OWNER in settlement of liens as aforesaid, with the costs and expenses incurred by OWNER in connection therewith, shall be charged to CONTRACTOR, shall bear interest at the rate of three percentage points above the rediscount rate then charged by the Federal Reserve Bank, and shall be deducted from the next payment due CONTRACTOR under the terms of this Contract."

#### 14.03 CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title

Add the following Paragraph to Section 14.03:

"B. The Application for payment shall be accompanied by such data, satisfactory to OWNER, as will establish OWNER'S title to the material and equipment and protect his interest therein, including applicable insurance. Each subsequent Application for Payment shall include an Affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the work have been applied to discharge in full all of CONTRACTOR's obligations reflected in prior Applications for Payment.

No materials or supplies for the Work shall be purchased by CONTRACTOR or Subcontractor subject to any chattel mortgage or under conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by the seller. CONTRACTOR warrants that he/she has good title to all materials and supplies used by him/her in the Work, free from all liens, claims or encumbrances.

CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and save OWNER harmless from all claims growing out of the lawful demands of Subcontractors, laborers, workmen, mechanics, materialmen, and furnishers or machinery and parts thereof, equipment, power tools, and all supplies, including commissary, incurred in the furtherance of the performance of this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall at OWNER's request, furnish satisfactory evidence that all obligations of the nature hereinabove designated have been paid, discharged, or waived. CONTRACTOR fails to do so, then OWNER may, after having served written notice on the said CONTRACTOR either pay unpaid bills, of which OWNER has written notice, direct, or withhold from the CONTRACTOR's unpaid compensation a sum of money deemed reasonably sufficient to pay any and all such lawful claims until satisfactory evidence is furnished that all liabilities have been fully discharged whereupon payment to CONTRACTOR shall be resumed, in accordance with the terms of this Contract, but in no event shall the provisions of this sentence be construed to impose any obligations upon OWNER to either CONTRACTOR or his/her Surety.

In paying any unpaid bills of the CONTRACTOR, OWNER shall be deemed the agent of CONTRACTOR and any payment so made by the OWNER, shall be considered as payment made under the Contract by OWNER to CONTRACTOR and OWNER shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any such payment made in good faith."

C. The Application for payment shall be accompanied by a Prompt Payment Certification certifying that for each application for payment submitted in connection with this project: (1) the work covered by that application for payment has been completed in accordance with the contract documents; (2) the payment requested is due; and (3) all amounts have been paid by the Contractor for work for which previous payments were issued. No application for payment will be submitted without Contractor having paid all subcontractors and suppliers their share of any funds received by Contractor pursuant to any previous application(s) for payment.

(Refer to Exhibit 8 for the aforementioned Prompt Payment Certification document.)."

#### 14.04 Substantial Completion

Delete Parts A, B, and C in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. CONTRACTOR may, in writing to OWNER and ENGINEER, certify that the entire Project is substantially complete and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Project to determine the status of completion. If ENGINEER and OWNER do not consider the Project substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving his reasons therefor. If ENGINEER and OWNER consider the Project substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion and the responsibilities between OWNER and CONTRACTOR for maintenance, heat and utilities. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion, and the certificate shall fix the time within which such items shall be completed or corrected, said time to be within Contract Time."

#### 14.05 Partial Utilization

Delete Part A, and its subparts, in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. Prior to Substantial Completion of the Project, OWNER may advise CONTRACTOR in writing to permit him to use a specified part of the Project which OWNER believes may be used without significant interference with construction of the other parts of the Project. Upon receipt of such notice. CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER and ENGINEER that said part of the Project is substantially complete and request the ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Project. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Project to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER and OWNER do not consider that it is substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving his reasons therefor. If ENGINEER and OWNER consider that part of the Project to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a certificate to that effect, fixing the date of Substantial Completion as to that part of the Project, attaching thereto a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion of the entire Project and fixing the responsibility between OWNER and CONTRACTOR for maintenance and utilities as to that part of the Project. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from any part of the Project which ENGINEER has so certified to be substantially complete, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete items on the tentative list."

#### 14.07 Final Payment

Delete Part B, subpart 1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"B. If, on the basis of ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation - all as required by the Contract Documents, ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, ENGINEER will indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to OWNER for payment. Thereupon ENGINEER will give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, ENGINEER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections If the Application and accompanying and resubmit the Application. documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, OWNER shall, within sixty-five days after receipt thereof pay CONTRACTOR the amount recommended by ENGINEER.

No final or semi-final payment shall be made until the CONTRACTOR has executed and delivered a release to OWNER and every member, agent or employee thereof, from all claims and liability to the CONTRACTOR for everything and anything done or furnished, or any act or neglect of OWNER or of any person relating to or affecting the work.

Before final or semi-final payment, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER an affidavit of payment of all claims of suppliers and Subcontractors. In the event that any supplier or Subcontractor has not been paid and the claim is disputed by the CONTRACTOR, the CONTRACTOR shall submit all of the facts in its affidavit and OWNER shall be authorized, in the exercise of its discretion, to withhold from the payment the sum of money sufficient to guarantee payment of the claims. Nothing contained herein, however, shall incur any responsibility by OWNER to any materialman or Subcontractor, nor shall anything contained herein give rise to a cause of action by any Subcontractor or supplier against OWNER.

Before final acceptance and final or semi-final payment by OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER a complete release of all liens arising out of the Contract. CONTRACTOR agrees that at no time shall any municipal liens, mechanic's liens, notices of intention, or secured instrument be filed against the work and should OWNER be compelled to remove or discharge a municipal lien, mechanic's lien, notice of intention or secured instrument, the CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for all costs.

Before final or semi-final payment, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER a consent of the Surety to the final payment."

Upon acceptance of the work performed pursuant to the contract for which the CONTRACTOR has agreed to the withholding of payments pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3 a., all amounts being withheld by the contracting unit shall be

released and paid in full to the CONTRACTOR within 45 days of the final acceptance date agreed upon by the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER, without further withholding of any amounts for any purpose whatsoever, provided that the contract has been completed as indicated.

Delete Part C in its entirety.

#### ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

#### 15.01 Owner may Suspend Work

Delete in its entirety and replace with the following:

- "A. Owner shall provide written notice to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) in advance of any suspension of Work lasting more than ten (10) calendar days of the performance of all or any portion of the Work of the Contract Documents.
- B. If the performance of all or any portion of the Work of the Contract Documents is suspended by Owner more than ten (10) calendar days due to no fault of Contractor or as a consequence of an occurrence beyond Owner's control, Contractor shall be entitled to compensation for any resultant delay to the project completion or additional contractor expenses, and to an extension of time, provided that, to the extent feasible, Contractor, within ten (10) calendar days following the conclusion of the suspension, notifies Owner, in writing, of the nature and extent of the suspension of Work. The notice shall include available supporting information, which information may thereafter be supplemented by Contractor as needed and as may be reasonably requested by Owner.
- C. Whenever a work suspension exceeds sixty (60) days, upon seven days' written notice, either Owner or Contractor shall have the option to terminate the Contract for cause and to be fairly and equitably compensated therefor.
- D. Upon receipt of Contractor's suspension of work notice in accordance with paragraph SC 16.01.B, Owner shall promptly evaluate Contractor's notice and promptly advise Contractor of its determination on how to proceed in writing.
  - 1. If Owner determines that Contractor is entitled to additional compensation or time, Owner shall make a fair and equitable upward adjustment to the contract price and contract completion date.
  - 2. If Owner determines that Contractor is not entitled to additional compensation or time, Contractor shall proceed with the performance of the contract work, and shall be entitled to pursue a suspension of work claim against Owner for additional compensation or time attributable to the suspension.
- E. Failure of Contractor to provide timely notice of a suspension of work shall result in a waiver of a claim if Owner can prove by clear and convincing evidence that the lack of notice or delayed notice by Contractor actually prejudiced Owner's ability to adequately investigate and defend against the claim."

#### 15.02 OWNER may Terminate for Cause

Add the following subparts to Part A:

- "5. If the CONTRACTOR should be adjudged a bankrupt, or if it should make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or if a receiver should be appointed on account of its insolvency.
- 6. If the CONTRACTOR should fail to make prompt payment to Subcontractors for material, labor or equipment rental.
- 7. If CONTRACTOR abandons the Work, or sublets this Contract or any part thereof, without the previous written consent of OWNER, or if the Contract or any claim thereunder shall be assigned by CONTRACTOR otherwise than as herein specified;"

Add the following to the end of Part F:

"The termination of the employment of the CONTRACTOR under the provisions of this paragraph shall not relieve the surety of its responsibility".

Add the following Section to the end of Article 15:

"15.05 *Three (3) Days Notice*:

A. If the CONTRACTOR or his Subcontractors should neglect to prosecute the work properly or fail to perform any provisions of the Contract Documents, the OWNER, after three (3) days written notice to the CONTRACTOR may without prejudice to any other remedy he may have, make good such deficiencies and may deduct the cost thereof from the payment then or thereafter due the CONTRACTOR."

#### ARTICLE 16 – DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 – *Methods and Procedures* 

Delete in its entirety and replace with the following:

"A. To the extent applicable, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:30A-2(f), disputes regarding whether a party has failed to make payments required pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:30A-2 may be submitted to a process of Alternative Dispute Resolution ("ADR"). ADR permitted by this section shall not apply to disputes concerning the bid solicitation or award process, or to the formation of contracts or subcontracts. In any civil action brought to collect payments pursuant to this section, the action shall be conducted inside of this State and the prevailing party shall be awarded reasonable costs an attorney fees.

Pending final decision of a subject dispute, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with the performance of the contract in accordance with the instructions and decisions of PVSC.

Any dispute pursuant to this provision shall, in the first instance, be decided by PVSC or its authorized representative. PVSC's decision pursuant to this provision shall be final and conclusive unless Contractor demands that the dispute be submitted to ADR in writing within thirty (30) days of the decision of PVSC or its authorized representative.

If PVSC and the Contractor agree on a single individual selection, there will be one arbitrator. If no agreement is reached within thirty (30) days after demand for ADR there will be three arbitrators, one named in writing by PVSC and a second named by the

Contractor within thirty (30) days after demand for alternate dispute resolution, and a third chosen by the two who were appointed. The single arbitrator's decision will be binding; if there are three arbitrators, the decision of any two of them will be binding. No one will act as an arbitrator who is in any way financially interested in the work or in the business affairs of either PVSC or the Contractor."

#### ARTICLE 17 – MISCELLANEOUS

#### 17.01 Giving Notice

Add the following subpart to Part A:

"3. No oral statement of any person whosoever shall in any manner or degree modify or otherwise affect the terms of this Contract. Any notice to the CONTRACTOR, from OWNER and ENGINEER, relative to any part of this Contract shall be in writing."

Add the following Section to the end of Article 17:

#### 17.07 CONTRACTOR's Legal Address

A. Both the address given in the Bid Form upon which this Agreement is founded, and CONTRACTOR's office at or near the site of the Work are hereby designated as places to either of which notices, letters, and other communications to CONTRACTOR shall be certified, mailed, or delivered. The delivering at the above named place, or depositing in a postpaid wrapper directed to the first-named place, in any post office box regularly maintained by the post office department, of any notice, letter or other communication to CONTRACTOR shall be deemed sufficient service thereof upon CONTRACTOR; and the date of said service shall be the date of such delivery or mailing. The first-named address may be changed at any time by an instrument in writing, executed and acknowledged by CONTRACTOR, and delivered to OWNER and ENGINEER. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to preclude or render inoperative the service, of any notice, letter, or other communication upon CONTRACTOR personally.

Add the following additional Article:

#### ARTICLE 18 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

18.01 If the CONTRACTOR shall fail to complete the work within the Contract Time, or extension of time granted by the OWNER in accordance with Article 12, then the CONTRACTOR will pay to the OWNER the amount for damages as specified in the Agreement for each calendar day that the Contract work remains incomplete.

18.02 For the purposes of calculating the number of calendar days for damaged assessment, such calculation shall include the day on which date of completion occurs, but shall not include the day of scheduled completion.

#### 18.03 *Penalties and Fines*

In the event OWNER is penalized by any governmental entity, including but not limited to the NJDEP, due to any act or omission by the CONTRACTOR, the CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the payment of same. CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for payment of any such fine and penalty within ten (10) days of receiving notice of

payment of such fine or penalty from OWNER. Any monies paid by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to this provision shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of liability to OWNER for damages sustained by OWNER by virtue of any other provision of this Agreement.

Add the following additional Article:

#### ARTICLE 19 - FEDERAL AND STATE GOVERNMENT PROVISIONS

19.01 Affirmative Action Requirements

During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable, will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex. Except with respect to affectional or sexual orientation and gender identity or expression, the contractor will ensure that equal employment opportunity is afforded to such applicants in recruitment and employment, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex. Such equal employment opportunity shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, up-grading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the Public Agency Compliance Officer setting forth provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex.

The contractor or subcontractor will send to each labor union, with which it has a collective bargaining agreement, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under this act and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable, agrees to comply with any regulations promulgated by the Treasurer, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:5-31 et seq., as amended and supplemented from time to time and the Americans with Disabilities Act.

When hiring or scheduling workers in each construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to make good faith efforts to employ minority and women workers in each construction trade consistent with the targeted employment goal prescribed by N.J.A.C. 17:27-7.2; provided, however, that the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program may, in its discretion, exempt a contractor or subcontractor from compliance with the good faith procedures prescribed by the following provisions, A, B and C, as long as the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program is satisfied that the contractor or subcontractor is employing workers provided by a union which provides evidence, in accordance with

standards prescribed by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, that its percentage of active "card carrying" members who are minority and women workers is equal to or greater than the targeted employment goal established in accordance with N.J.A.C. 17:27-7.2. The contractor or subcontractor agrees that a good faith effort shall include compliance with the following procedures:

- A) If the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for a construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor shall, within three business days of the contract award, seek assurances from the union that it will cooperate with the contractor or subcontractor as it fulfills its affirmative action obligations under this contract and in accordance with the rules promulgated by the Treasurer pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:5-31 et seq., as supplemented and amended from time to time and the Americans with Disabilities Act. If the contractor or subcontractor is unable to obtain said assurances from the construction trade union at least five business days prior to the commencement of construction work, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to afford equal employment opportunities minority and women workers directly, consistent with this chapter. If the contractor's or subcontractor's prior experience with a construction trade union, regardless of whether the union has provided said assurances, indicates a significant possibility that the trade union will not refer sufficient minority and women workers consistent with affording equal employment opportunities as specified in this chapter, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to be prepared to provide such opportunities to minority and women workers directly, consistent with this chapter, by complying with the hiring or scheduling procedures prescribed under (B) below; and the contractor or subcontractor further agrees to take said action immediately if it determines that the union is not referring minority and women workers consistent with the equal employment opportunity goals set forth in this chapter.
- B) If good faith efforts to meet targeted employment goals have not or cannot be met for each construction trade by adhering to the procedures of (A) above, or if the contractor does not have a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for a construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to take the following actions:
  - a) To notify the public agency compliance officer, the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, and minority and women referral organizations listed by the Division pursuant to N.J.A.C. 17:27-5.3, of its workforce needs, and request referral of minority and women workers;
  - b) To notify any minority and women workers who have been listed with it as awaiting available vacancies:
  - c) Prior to commencement of work, to request that the local construction trade union refer minority and women workers to fill job openings, provided the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for the construction trade;
  - d) To leave standing requests for additional referral to minority and women workers with the local construction trade union, provided the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for the construction trade, the State Training and Employment Service and other approved referral sources in the area;
  - e) If it is necessary to lay off some of the workers in a given trade on the construction site, layoffs shall be conducted in compliance with the equal employment opportunity and

- non-discrimination standards set forth in this regulation, as well as with applicable Federal and State court decisions;
- f) To adhere to the following procedure when minority and women workers apply or are referred to the contractor or subcontractor:
  - 1) The contactor or subcontractor shall interview the referred minority or women worker.
  - 2) If said individuals have never previously received any document or certification signifying a level of qualification lower than that required in order to perform the work of the construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor shall in good faith determine the qualifications of such individuals. The contractor or subcontractor shall hire or schedule those individuals who satisfy appropriate qualification standards in conformity with the equal employment opportunity and non-discrimination principles set forth in this chapter. However, a contractor or subcontractor shall determine that the individual at least possesses the requisite skills, and experience recognized by a union, apprentice program or a referral agency, provided the referral agency is acceptable to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program. If necessary, the contractor or subcontractor shall hire or schedule minority and women workers who qualify as trainees pursuant to these rules. All of the requirements, however, are limited by the provisions of (C) below.
  - 3) The name of any interested women or minority individual shall be maintained on a waiting list, and shall be considered for employment as described in (i) above, whenever vacancies occur. At the request of the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, the contractor or subcontractor shall provide evidence of its good faith efforts to employ women and minorities from the list to fill vacancies.
  - 4) If, for any reason, said contractor or subcontractor determines that a minority individual or a woman is not qualified or if the individual qualifies as an advanced trainee or apprentice, the contractor or subcontractor shall inform the individual in writing of the reasons for the determination, maintain a copy of the determination in its files, and send a copy to the public agency compliance officer and to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program.
- g) To keep a complete and accurate record of all requests made for the referral of workers in any trade covered by the contract, on forms made available by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program and submitted promptly to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program upon request.
- C) The contractor or subcontractor agrees that nothing contained in (B) above shall preclude the contractor or subcontractor from complying with the union hiring hall or apprenticeship policies in any applicable collective bargaining agreement or union hiring hall arrangement, and, where required by custom or agreement, it shall send journeymen and trainees to the union for referral, or to the apprenticeship program for admission, pursuant to such agreement or arrangement. However, where the practices of a union or apprenticeship program will result in the exclusion of minorities and women or the failure to refer minorities and women consistent with the targeted county employment goal, the contractor or subcontractor shall consider for employment persons referred pursuant to (B) above without regard to such agreement or arrangement; provided further, however, that the contractor or subcontractor

shall not be required to employ women and minority advanced trainees and trainees in numbers which result in the employment of advanced trainees and trainees as a percentage of the total workforce for the construction trade, which percentage significantly exceeds the apprentice to journey worker ratio specified in the applicable collective bargaining agreement, or in the absence of a collective bargaining agreement, exceeds the ratio established by practice in the area for said construction trade. Also, the contractor or subcontractor agrees that, in implementing the procedures of (B) above, it shall, where applicable, employ minority and women workers residing within the geographical jurisdiction of the union.

After notification of award, but prior to signing a construction contract, the contractor shall submit to the public agency compliance officer and the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program an initial project workforce report (Form AA 201) electronically provided to the public agency by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, through its website, for distribution to and completion by the contractor, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 17:27-7. The contractor also agrees to submit a copy of the Monthly Project Workforce Report once a month thereafter for the duration of this contract to the Division and to the public agency compliance officer.

The contractor agrees to cooperate with the public agency in the payment of budgeted funds, as is necessary, for on-the-job and/or off-the-job programs for outreach and training of minorities and women.

D) The contractor and its subcontractors shall furnish such reports or other documents to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program as may be requested by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program from time to time in order to carry out the purposes of these regulations, and public agencies shall furnish such information as may be requested by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program for conducting a compliance investigation pursuant to **Subchapter 10 of the Administrative Code (N.J.A.C. 17:27).** 

#### 19.02 Anti-Discrimination (N.J.S.A. 10:2-1)

Every contract for or on behalf of the State or any county or municipality or other political subdivision of the State, or any agency of or authority created by any of the foregoing, for the construction, alteration or repair of any public building or public work or for the acquisition of materials, equipment, supplies or services shall contain provisions by which the CONTRACTOR agrees that:

- a. In the hiring of persons for the performance of work under this contract or any subcontract hereunder, or for the procurement, manufacture, assembling or furnishing of any such materials, equipment, supplies or services to be acquired under this Contract, no CONTRACTOR, nor any person acting on behalf of such CONTRACTOR or Subcontractor, shall, by reason of race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sex, effectional or sexual orientation, discriminate against any person who is qualified and available to perform the work to which the employment relates;
- b. No CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, nor any person on his behalf shall in any manner, discriminate against or intimidate any employee engaged in the performance of work under this contract or any subcontract hereunder, or engaged in the procurement, manufacture, assembling or furnishing of any such materials,

equipment, supplies or services to be acquired under such contract, on account of race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sex, effectional or sexual orientation:

- c. There may be deducted from the amount payable to the CONTRACTOR by the contracting public agency, under this contract, a penalty of \$50.00 for each person for each calendar day during which such person is discriminated against or intimidate in violation of the provisions of the contract; and
- d. This Contract may be canceled or terminated by the contracting public agency, and all money due or to become due hereunder may be forfeited, for any violation of this section of the contract occurring after notice to the CONTRACTOR from the contracting public agency of any prior violation of this section of the contract.

#### 19.03 Foreign Corporations (N.J.S.A. 14A: 13-3)

- 1. No foreign corporation shall have the right to transact business in this State until it shall have procured a certificate of authority so to do from the Secretary of State. A foreign corporation may be authorized to do in this State any business which may be done lawfully in this State by a domestic corporation, to the extent that it is authorized to do such business if the jurisdiction of its incorporation, but no other business.
- 2. Without excluding other activities which may not constitute transacting business in this State, a foreign corporation shall not be considered to be transacting business in this State, for the purposes of this act, by reason of carrying on in this State any one or more of the following activities;
  - a. maintaining, defining or otherwise participating in any action or proceeding, whether judicial, administrative, arbitrative or otherwise, or effecting the settlement thereof or the settlement of claims or disputes;
  - b. holding meetings of its directors or shareholders;
  - c. maintaining bank accounts or borrowing money, with or without security, even if such borrowings are repeated and continuous transactions and even if such security has a situs in this State;
  - d. maintaining offices or agencies for the transfer, exchange and registration of its securities, or appointing and maintaining trustees or depositories with relation to its securities.
- 3. The specification in subsection 14A: 13-3(2) does not establish a standard for activities which may subject a foreign corporation to service of process or taxation in this State.

#### 19.04 Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2)

No corporation or partnership shall be awarded any contract nor shall any agreement be entered into for the performance of any work or the furnishing of any materials or supplies, the cost of which is to be paid with or out of any public funds, by the State, or any county, municipality or school district, or any subsidiary or agency of the State, or of any county, municipality or school district, or by any authority, board, or commission which exercises governmental functions, unless prior to the receipt of the bid or accompanying the bid, of

said corporation or said partnership, there is submitted a statement setting forth the names and addresses of all stockholders in the corporation or partnership who own 10% or more of its stock, of any class or of all individual partners in the partnership who own a 10 % or greater interest therein, as the case may be. If one or more such stockholder or partner is itself a corporation or partnership, the stockholders holding 10% or more of that corporation's stock, or the individual partners owning 10% or greater interest in that partnership, as the case may be, shall also be listed. The disclosure shall be continued until all names and addresses of every non-corporate stockholder, and individual partner, exceeding the 10% ownership criteria established in this act, has been listed (see Section 00305).

#### 19.05 *Use of Domestic Materials (N.J.S.A. 52:33-1 52:33-3)*

Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of any law, and unless the head of the department, or other public officer charged with the duty by law, shall determine it to be inconsistent with the public interest, or the cost to be unreasonable, only domestic materials shall be acquired or used for any public work.

This section shall not apply with respect to domestic materials to be used for any public work, if domestic materials of the class or kind to be used are not mined, produced or manufactured, as the case may be, in the United States in commercial quantities and of a satisfactory quality.

Every contract for the construction, alteration, or repair of any public work in this state shall contain a provision that in the performance of the work the CONTRACTOR and all Subcontractors shall use only domestic materials in the performance of the work; but if the head of the department or other public officer authorized by law to make the contract shall find that in respect to some particular domestic materials it is impracticable to make such requirement or that it would unreasonably increase the cost, an exception shall be noted in the specifications as to that particular material, and a public record made of the findings which justified the exception.

#### 19.06 Prevailing Wage Rates (N.J.S.A. 34.11-56.25)

The Contractor shall pay not less than the prevailing wage rate to workers employed in the performance of any contract for the project, in accordance with the rate determined by the Commissioner of New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development pursuant to N.J.S. A. 34:11-56.25 et seq. OR the United States Secretary of Labor pursuant to 29 CFR Part 5, whichever is greater. The Contractor shall refer to section 19.10 for the requirements of the Davis-Bacon Act.

In accordance with the New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act no worker shall be paid less than such prevailing rates (included in Contract Documents). In the event it is found that any CONTRACTOR covered by said contract paid a rate of wages less than the prevailing wage required to be paid, OWNER may terminate the CONTRACTOR's right to proceed with the contract, or such part of work as to which there has been a failure to pay required wages, and to prosecute the work to completion or otherwise. The CONTRACTOR and his sureties shall be liable to the OWNER for any excess cost occasioned thereby. Nothing in this act shall prohibit the payment of more than the prevailing rate to any worker employed on a public work.

The CONTRACTOR and Subcontractor shall post the prevailing wage rates for each craft and classification involved, as determined by the Commissioner of Labor, including the

effective date of any changes thereof, in prominent and easily accessible places at the site of the work, or at such place or places as are used by them to pay workmen their wages.

The New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act, N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.25 et seq. requires that all public works employers shall submit a certified payroll record to the public body or lessor which contracted for the public work project each payroll period within ten (10) days of the payment of wages. The public body shall receive, file and make available for inspection during normal business hours the certified payroll records.

Attention is directed to the Prevailing Wage Rate List and to the applicable provision of "The New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act" N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.25 et. Seq., governs the prevailing wage rates of wagers for workmen who are employed on this Project. The provisions of said Wage Act and Amendment thereto, shall be considered as part of this Contract and made part hereof.

The Bidder by submitting the Proposal represents to the OWNER that bidder is aware of the provision of said Wage Act with relation to prevailing rates of wages for workmen to be employed on this Project.

The Bidder further represents that in the event of any re-determination of such prevailing rates at any time before the execution and delivery of the Contract between the Bidder and the OWNER for the work of construction of the Project, or at any time thereafter, the new rates, if any, will become the applicable minimum rates for work performed thereafter under said Contract. No increase in the contract price will be claimed by the Bidder and no such increase will be granted by the OWNER as a result of such determination.

Prospective bidders are advised to contact the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development with respect to questions relating to the Wage Rate Determination.

19.07 State Treasurer's List of Debarred, Suspended and Disqualified Bidders (N.J.S.A. 34: 11)

The CONTRACTOR, or an officer or partner of the bidder shall not, at the time of the bid, be included on the State Treasurer's List of debarred, suspended, or disqualified bidders. The CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the OWNER whenever it appears that the CONTRACTOR is on the State Treasurer's List. The CONTRACTOR may be debarred, suspended, or disqualified from contracting with the State and the Department if the CONTRACTOR commits any of the acts listed in N.J.A.C. 7:1-5.2. Enclosed with the State Wage Rate Determination is a list of contractors and subcontractors who are debarred from public works pursuant to N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.37 and 38, no contract will be awarded or made to the listed CONTRACTOR's or subcontractors.

19.08 Davis Bacon Act

The CONTRACTOR shall comply with the requirements of the Davis Bacon Act as given in the attached Exhibit 3.

19.09 Construction of Wastewater Treatment Facilities (N.J.A.C. 7:14-2)

Chapter 7:14 of N.J.A.C. shall have precedence over other potentially contradictory language elsewhere in the contract documents. A copy of Chapter 14 is available from the

State of New Jersey and is available for review at the offices of the Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission.

#### **EXHIBIT NO. 1**

#### PREVAILING WAGE RATES

A copy of the Essex County, State and Federal Wage Rates are included in this Exhibit.

The CONTRACTOR is reminded that it is responsible to utilize the current and applicable rates for the work being performed.

PREVAILING WAGE SCHEDULES FOR THIS PROJECT ARE NOT REPRINTED HERE DUE TO SIZE

## **EXHIBIT NO. 2**

## LIST OF DEBARRED CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS



## State of New Jersey

#### DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT PO BOX 389 TRENTON, NEW JERSEY 08625-0389

## <u>January 15, 2019</u> LISTED CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS

#### PURSUANT TO N.J.S.A 34:11-56.37 AND 34:11-56.38 OF THE PREVAILING WAGE ACT

NO PUBLIC WORKS CONTRACT MAY BE AWARDED TO ANY OF THE FOLLOWING CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS OR TO ANY FIRM, CORPORATION OR PARTNERSHIP IN WHICH THEY HAVE AN INTEREST UNTIL THE EXPIRATION DATE GIVEN.

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	ADDRESS	EXPIRATION_DATE
A P Roofing & Siding, LLC A. Perin Roofing & Siding, LLC	259 Main Street, Chester, NJ 07930	12/20/2020
Adelino Perin, President	12 Valley Place, Chester, NJ 07930	
Ackerson Contracting Inc.	182 Van Dyke Road, Hopewell, NJ 08525	03/05/2020
Denise Ackerson, President	182 Van Dyke Road, Hopewell, NJ 08525	
Advantage Sport USA, Inc.	1 Tigan Street, Winooski, VT 05404	01/19/2019
Maurice Guarigilia, Owner / Officer	494 North Barbor Road, Colchester, VT 05446	
All American Demolition & Dismantling, LLC All Merican Demolition & Dismantling LLC	9 Silver Spring Court, East Hanover, NJ 07936-2529	08/05/2021
Theodore Fiore Jr, Owner	9 Silver Spring Court, East Hanover, NJ 07936-2529	
All Jersey Fence Co.	10 Route 46 West, Clifton, NJ 07011	09/14/2019
Charles Viola, President	266 Columbus Avenue, Hasbrouck Heights, NJ 07604	
Agostino Ducato, Vice-President	223 Spring Valley Road, Paramus, NJ 07652	
Alvarez Painting, LLC	907 Madison Ave., Apt 1L, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	08/20/2021
Elvin Alvarez, Owner	907 Madison Avenue, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	
Anchor Marine of Toms River	1991 Rte-9, Toms River, NJ 08755	12/18/2019
Lawarence Koos, Owner	1391 White Oak Botton Rd, Tom River, NJ 08755	
ANV Transport	1546 Wooded Acres Drive, Stroudsburg, PA 18360	12/18/2021
Adam Fernando, Owner	1546 Wooded Acres Drive, Stroudburg, PA 18360	
Apex Tower Services, Inc.	245 Sharp Road, Marlton, NJ 08053	02/09/2019
Richard Pluese, Vice-President	66 E Cedar Avenue, Marlton, NJ 08053	
Aracon Mechanical LLC	136 Ocean Ave, Monmouth Beach, NJ 07750-0775	09/18/2020
Alexander Arcadia, Principal	136 Ocean Avenue, Monmouth Beach, NJ 07750-0775	
Aztech Management, Inc. Aztech Management, Inc.	86 Christopher Street, Montclair, NJ 07042	11/17/2019
Constantine Vivian, President	86 Christopher Street, Montclair, NJ 07042	
Barbos HVAC, LLC	3 - C Brynwood Gardens, Apt 18, Old Bridge, NJ 08857	08/01/2021
Ihor Shcherbii, Owner	3-C Brynwood gardens, Apt 18, Old Bridge, NJ 08857	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
Bogert Millwork Company, Inc.	105 Johnson Ave., Hackensack, NJ 07601	06/08/2019
Anthony Yaniero, Vice-President	848 Bogert Road, River Edge, NJ 07661	
Susan Yaniero, Owner	848 Bogert Road, River Edge, NJ 07661	
Bravo General Contractors Inc	72 Charlotte Drive, Churchville, PA 18966	11/20/2020
John Hunsecker, Vice-President	72 Charlotte Drive, Churchville, PA 18966	
Brian Parker, LLC	115 Ardmore Avenue, Haddonfield, NJ 08033	08/06/2020
Brian Parker, Owner	115 Ardmore Avenue, Haddonfield, NJ 08033	
Build Rite LLC	16 Darlington Drive, Wayne, NJ 07470	01/17/2020
Louis Pacelli, Manager	16 Darlington Drive, Wayne, NJ 07470	
CAM Contractors Inc.	179-15 Route 46 West, Suite 135, Rockaway, NJ 07866	12/06/2019
Michelle Gamache-Caravella, President	179-15 Route 46, Suite 135, Rockaway, NJ 07866	
Joseph Caravella, Manager	179-15 Route 46, Rockaway, NJ 07866	
Cam Flooring Installations LLC	26 Washington Street, Long Branch, NJ 07718	08/31/2019
Jose Fernandes Da Silva, Owner	26 Washington St., Long Branch, NJ 07718	
CBC Enterprises LLC	424 Commerce Lane, West Berlin, NJ 08091	03/05/2021
Leo Baiocco, President	2383 Atco Avenue, Atco, NJ 08004	
CertaPro Painters of South Jersey LLC	910 Cedar Street, Millville, NJ 08332	02/03/2019
Mark Kahn, Owner	910 Cedar Street, Millville, NJ 08332	
Cleworth & Son, Inc.	3150 Highway 27, Kendall Park, NJ 08824	07/22/2021
Dorothy Cleworth, President	3150 Highway 27, Kendall Park, NJ 08824	
Ernest Cleworth, Vice-President	5 Burnham Court, Kendall Park, NJ 08824	
Clifford Pool Tile & Coping LLC	84 Tecumseh Trail, Medford Lakes, NJ 08055	08/16/2020
Clifford Alphonso, Owner	84 Tecumseh Trail, Medford Lakes, NJ 08055	
Conex Construction Corp.	265 Wilson Avenue, Kearny, NJ 07032	01/19/2019
Armando Piedade, President	265 Wilson Avenue, Kearny, NJ 07032	
Confortini Plumbing & Heating, LLC	491 West County Drive, Somerville, NJ 08876	07/05/2019
Andrew Confortini, Vice-President	491 West County Drive, Somerville, NJ 08876	
Anthony Confortini, Owner	41 Bunnvale Road, Clifton, NJ 07830	
Cougar Power and Electric, LLC	126 Fountain Avenue, Piscataway, NJ 08854	01/05/2020
Kevin F. Mandel, Owner	186 Sunshine Drive, Piscataway, NJ 08854	
CRC Concrete Raising of South Jersey, Inc.	110 South Harding Highway, Landisville, NJ 08326	02/01/2019
Theresa Frajdenberg, President	110 South Harding Highway, Landisville, NJ 08326	
Dan Seeman	1363 North Winchester Dr., Greenfield, IN 46140	03/26/2021
Dan Seeman, Owner	1363 North Winchester Dr., Greenfield, IN 46140	
Dane DeForest Demolition, Inc.	1508 Beaver Dam Road, Point Pleasant, NJ 08742	02/15/2019
Dane DeForest, President	2406 Herbertsville Road, Point Pleasant, NJ 08742	
Dan's Tile and Marble LLC Dan's Tile and Marble LLC	336 McClellaand Ave, Glassboro, NJ 08028	06/10/2021
Dan Jarrell, Owner / Officer	336 McClelland Ave, Glassboro, NJ 08028	
DAS Industrial, LLC DAS Industrial Limited Liability Company	41 Pine Street, Rockaway, NJ 07866	01/08/2020
Vincent Manganiello, Managing Member	2 Perona Road, Andover, NJ 07821	
Dawkins Plumbing & Construction LLC.	1057 Haddon Ave, Camden, NJ 08103	01/01/2021
Michael Dawkins, Manager	1057 Haddon Avenue, Camden, NJ 08103	
DCI Signs & Awnings Inc.	110 Riverside Avenue, Newark, NJ 07104-0710	04/10/2020
Danny Castillo, President	645 Bancroft Road, Brick, NJ 08724	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
DG Construction & Renovations LLC	245 Emanuel St., Trenton, NJ 08610	04/04/2019
Dean Gallo, Owner	245 Emanuel Street, Trenton, NJ 08610	
Harry Gallo, Secretary	245 Emanuel Street, Trenton, NJ 08610	
DiClemente Contractors, Inc. DiClemente Contractors, Inc.	1515 10th Street, Fort Lee, NJ 07024	12/27/2020
Gail Maiello, President	1515 10th Street, Fort Lee, NJ 07024	
Discovery Floor Covering LLC	658 Pennsylvania Ave.,, Apt. 4, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	02/05/2021
Segundo Gallegos, Owner	528 Linden Ave, Suite 2, Elizabeth, NJ 07202	
Arianna Rengito Miranda, Owner	658 Pennsylvania Ave, Apt 4, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	
Duke Electric LLC Duke Electric LLC	600 Rt 33 West, Millstone, NJ 08535	05/02/2021
Craig Dutka, Member	17 Old Church Road, Monroe Township, NJ 08831-0883	
Eileen Dutka, Member	17 Old Church Road, Monroe Township, NJ 08831-0883	
E & S Enterprises, LLC	P. O. Box 2050, Vineland, NJ 08360	01/27/2019
Helen Henriquez, Owner	101 South Orchard Road, Vineland, NJ 08360	
EDM Contracting, Inc	270 Crescent Place, Yonkers, NY 10704	10/01/2020
John Makris, Jr., President	270 Crescent Place, Yonkers, NY 10704	
EDP Painting Company	7 Wilson Avenue West, East Hanover, NJ 07936	03/26/2021
Edward Del Priore, Principal	7 Wilson Avenue West, East Hanover, NJ 07936	
Efficient Electric LLC Efficient Electric LLC	c/o Malachi Velez, 6 Hampton Court, Jersey City, NJ 07302	02/05/2021
Malachi Velez, Member	6 Hampton Court, Jersey City, NJ 07302	
Elite Demolition, LLC	120 Springbrook Trail, Sparta, NJ 07871	04/10/2020
Stephen DiFilippi, Owner	120 Springbrook Trail, Sparta, NJ 07871	
Elite Terrazzo Flooring, Inc.	185 Fifth Ave., Paterson, NJ 07524	10/18/2019
Christopher Picinic, Owner	164 President Blvd, Washington Township, NJ 07676	
Empire Construction	560 Mountain Ave, North Caldwell, NJ 07006	09/06/2020
Louis Malfitano, Owner	560 Mountain Ave, North Caldwell, NJ 07006	
Felipe Villagomez owner	160 Lincoln Street, Bridgeton, NJ 08302	03/08/2019
Felipe Villagomez, Owner	160 Lincoln Street, Bridgeton, NJ 08302	
Fittin Construction, LLC	2243 Edgar Rd, Point Pleasant Beach, NJ 08742	02/23/2019
Sheree Severini-Fittin, Member	2243 Edgar Rd., Point Pleasant Beach, NJ 08742	
Thomas Fittin, Owner / Officer	2243 Edgar Rd, Point Pleasant Beach, NJ 08742	
G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc. G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc.	P.O. Box 296, Clarksboro, NJ 08020	02/02/2019
James DiLorenzo, Vice-President	440 Mantua Avenue, Paulsboro, NJ 08066	
Salvatore A Casella III, President	362 Friendship Road, Clarksboro, NJ 08020	
Gen II Contracting Co. Inc.	395 A Millstone Road, Clarksburg, NJ 08510	11/20/2019
Jaimie-Lyn Knight, President	395 Millstone Road, Clarksburg, NJ 08510	
Griffin Sign, Inc.	464 North Randolph Avenue, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	03/13/2019
Michelle Angerame, President	12 Pendleton Court, Medford, NJ 08055	
GSS Industries, LLC	P.O Box 625, Farmingdale, NJ 07727	09/23/2021
Gary Smith, President	1001 Cedar Lane, Brielle, NJ 08730	
Harold Arenberg Inc.	1711 Route 9 North, Swainton, NJ 08210	12/29/2019
Jeffrey Arenberg, President	741 Dias Creek Road, Cape May Court House, NJ 08210	
Daniel Arenberg, Vice-President	1711 Route 9 North, Swainton, NJ 08210	
Hernandez Drywall Construction, Inc.	421 N. Warrick Road, Magnolia, NJ 08049	09/24/2020
•	. 5	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
High Mountain Construction, Inc.	296 Oakwood Avenue, North Haledon, NJ 07508	04/09/2020
Infinity Flooring Infinity Performance Inc.	7002 N. Park Ave., Indianapolis, IN 46220	01/08/2021
George Atkinson, President	6735 N. Meridian St., Indianapolis, IN 46260	
J G Roofing, LLC	85 Prospect Ave. Apt.1, Irvington, NJ 07111	04/25/2019
Manuel Chaguan, Owner	85 Prospect Ave., Irvington, NJ 07111	
J. MOTA Construction, LLC	1016 Highway 33, Freehold, NJ 07728	11/30/2019
J.C. Maintenance & Repair	6725 13th Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11219	03/14/2019
Emanuel Cucco, Owner	1435 71st Street, Brooklyn, NY 11228	
Jamali Developers, LLC	238 Fresh Ponds Road, Suite 100, Monroe, NJ 08816	03/26/2020
Hussain Burhanpurwala, Member	553 Marc Drive, North Brunswick, NJ 08902	
JB Contracting, Inc.	12 Commodore Drive, Lake Hopatcong, NJ 07849	05/17/2020
William Allan Crayne, Partner	178 Espanong Road, Lake Hopatcong, NJ 07849	
Stanley Kapusta, President	12 Commodore Drive, Lake Hopatcong, NJ 07849	
Jersey Heavy Drywall	107 Jefferson Street, Passaic, NJ 07055	07/04/2020
Ruben Gonzalez, Owner	107 Jefferson Street, Passaic, NJ 07055	
Jerzee Container Corp. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT	123 Bartlett Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	SUSPENDED
Jon Whelan, Vice-President	48 8th Avenue, New York, NY 10014	
Sandra Morizzo, Member	165 Oak Ave, West Creek, NJ 08092	
Joseph Filoon Jr, Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ 08050	
Thomas Whelan, President	PO Box 155, Spring Lake, NJ 07762	
Jesus Aparicio-Santos, LLC	26 Sunset Street, South River, NJ 08882	05/14/2020
Jesus Aparicio-Santos, Owner	26 Sunset Street, South River, NJ 08882	
Joe Antonaccio Electric	167 2nd St., Keyport, NJ 07735	06/07/2019
Joseph Antonaccio, President	167 2nd St., Keyport, NJ 07735	
John Jackson Masonry & Construction	1133 W. America Rd., Camden, NJ 08104	09/03/2021
John Jackson, CEO	1771 Norris St., Camden, NJ 08101	
Johnson Tree Transplanting LLC	1340 LeJack Circle, Forest, VA 24551	07/14/2019
Nathan Johnson, Owner	5352 Lake Road, Newfield, NJ 08344	
Jessica Johnson, Member	5352 Lake Road, Newfield, NJ 08344	
K & J Drywall Contractor, Inc.	705 Taft Avenue, North Plainfield, NJ 07063	03/16/2019
Jonny Ayala, Owner	68 Westervelt Avenue, Plainfield, NJ 07060	
KBD Construction LLC KBD Construction LLC	118 B Donor Avenue, Elmwood Park, NJ 07407	07/08/2021
Dusan Budinoski, President	118 B Donor Avenue, Elmwood Park, NJ 07407	
Kalinka Budinoski, Owner	118 B Donor Avenue, Elmwood Park, NJ 07407	
Kosakowski Plumbing & Heating Inc.	27 Center Avenue, Morristown, NJ 07960	07/12/2020
Edward Kosakowski, Owner	27 Center Avenue, Morristown, NJ 07960	
KS Exteriors, LLC KS Exteriors, LLC	650 Ohio Ave., Trenton, NJ 08638	03/08/2019
Kris Brezinska, Owner	650 Ohio Ave., Trenton, NJ 08638	
L & N General Contractors LLC	529 Forest Court, Williamstown, NJ 08094	08/13/2021
Sammie Nelson, Member	529 Forest Ct., Williamstown, NJ 08094	
Lab Construction Inc. Lab Construction Inc.	607 Jackson Road, Williamstown, NJ 08094	06/14/2020
Lee Barnes, President	607 Jackson Road, Williamstown, NJ 08094	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
LCC CONSTRUCTION LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY LCC CONSTRUCTION, LLC	27 Clayton Ave., Monroe, NJ 08831	09/06/2021
Liliane Costa, Owner	27 Clayton Ave, Monroe, NJ 08831	
Low Bid, Inc.	125 East Broadway, Suite 507, Long Beach, NY 11561	08/18/2019
George McNulty, President	125 East Broadway, Suite 507, Long Beach, NY 11561	
M.A.C. Installation LLC	305 10th Ave, Roselle, NJ 07203	07/05/2021
Iberico Goncalves, Owner	305 E. 10th Ave, Roselle, NJ 07203	******
Ma Na Lu Transportation Corporation	799 Kearny Avenue, Apt #1, Kearny, NJ 07032	06/07/2019
•		00/07/2017
Blanca Segarra, President  Manto Mechanical	799 Kearny Ave., Apt 1, Kearny, NJ 07032	11/18/2021
	74 Morton Street, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	11/10/2021
Mantas Ambrazavicius, Owner	74 Morton St, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	0044
Marrero Glass and Metal Inc	4569 Tacony Street, Philadelphia, PA 19124	09/16/2021
Maddalena Marrero, Treasurer	60 Falcon Drive, Chalfont, PA 18914	
Jaime Marrero, President	60 Falcon Drive, Chalfont, PA 18914	
Matos Construction, LLC Wagner Matos	77 Williamson Court, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	01/12/2020
Nimali Matos, Owner	77 Williamson Court, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	
Wagner Matos, Owner	77 Williamson Court, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	
Matrix Management Const. LLC	2 New Castle Lane, Willingboro, NJ 08046	11/28/2020
Kenneth Hicks, Owner	2 New CAstle Lane, Willingboro, NJ 08046	
McArthur Park, Inc./ dba Bleacherman	105 Mill Street, Corinth, NY 12822	11/01/2019
Louis R. McArthur Jr., Owner / Officer	13 Luzerne Place, Hadley, NY 12835	
McGarrigle's Carpet, LLC	1500 Carlene Street, Langhorne, PA 19047	07/05/2020
David McGarrigle, Owner	1500 Carlene St., Langhorne, PA 19047	
Mirror and Glass Depot LLC	8555 Tonnelle Avenue, Ste-202, North Bergen, NJ 07047	05/02/2021
Sandra Agudelo, Owner	30 Madison Street, East Rutherford, NJ 07073	
MNC General Contracting Inc.	PO Box 503, Oakhurst, NJ 07755	01/02/2020
Maria Abreu, President	2 Beach Haven Way, Waretown, NJ 08758	
Mullen & Sons Contractors, Inc.	PO Box 773, West Caldwell, NJ 07006	02/28/2019
John Mullen, Jr., Owner	45 Fairfield Place, West Caldwell, NJ 07006	
John Mullen, Sr, President	45 Fairfield Place, West Caldwell, NJ 07006	
New Jersey State Flooring, Inc.	109 Greentree Road, Brick, NJ 08724	02/10/2019
Roy C. Apgar, President	109 Greentree Road, Brick, NJ 08724	
Cheryl Apgar, Vice-President	109 Greentree Road, Brick, NJ 08724	
NJA Services LLC	60 Palisade Ave.,, Suite103, Garfield, NJ 07026	11/13/2021
Boguslaw Rzadkowski, Owner	300 Mount Prospect Ave, Clifton, NJ 07012	
OTS-NJ, LLC OTS of New Jersey, LLC	21 Traxler Street, Butler, OH 44822	07/04/2019
James T. O'Connor, Managing Member	707 Main Street, Avon-by-the-Sea, NJ 07717	
Paint-Pro, Inc.	P.O. Box 1288, East Windsor, NJ 08520	08/21/2020
George Demetriades, President	125 Heritage St., Robbinsville, NJ 08691	
Palazzo Fence Co	96 Taylor Dr, Levittown, PA 19054	06/26/2019
Troy Palazzo, Owner	96 Taylor Dr, Levittown, PA 19054	
Patrick Concrete Constructors Inc.	2455 State Route 21, Canandaigua, NY 14424	06/13/2020
John Bell, President	2455 State Route 21, Canandaigua, NY 14424	
Paul Kochiss, LLC	41 Little Punkup Rd, Oxford, CT 06478	07/31/2021
Paul Kochiss, Managing Member	41 Little Punkup Rd, Oxford, CT 06478	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
Perfection Erectors, LLC Perfection Erectors, LLC	349 West Prospect Avenue, Keyport, NJ 07735	02/23/2019
Marianne Cammarata, Manager	349 W. Prospect Ave., Keyport, NJ 07735	
Vincent Frank Cammarata, Owner	349 W. Prospect Avenue, Keyport, NJ 07735	
PFC Services LLC	174 Lighthouse Cove Loop, Carolina Shores, NC 28467	11/18/2021
Michael Alexeev, President	174 Lighthouse Cove Loop, Carolina Shores, NC 28467	
Pin Tribal Construction, LLC	50 Drift Avenue, Lawrence, NJ 08648	01/29/2021
Mark W. Holmes Sr., President	50 Drift Avenue, Lawrence, NJ 08648	
PL&J Construction Corp.	73 Chestnut St., West Orange, NJ 07052	11/28/2020
Luis Palaguachi, Owner	73 Chestnut Street, West Orange, NJ 07052	
Premier Builders, Inc.	1015 Big Oak Road, Yardley, PA 19067	09/24/2021
Christopher Escher, President	1015 Big Oak Road, Yardley, PA 19067	
Donna Escher, Secretary	1015 Big Oak Road, Yardley, PA 19067	
PSM Rojas Construction, LLC	161 E. 16th St, Paterson, NJ 07524	12/06/2019
Mikey Rojas, Operating Agent	161 East 16th St., Paterson, NJ 07524	
Quality Plus Builders, Inc. Quality Plus Builders, Inc.	PO Box 1040, Weirsdale, FL 32195	01/26/2020
Gerry G. Smith, President	16320 SE 162nd Ct., Weirsdale, FL 32195	
Laurie M. Smith, Vice-President	16320 SE 162nd Ct., Weirsdale, FL 32195	
R Edge Erector Co Inc R Edge Erector Co Inc	PO Box 573, Pinnacle, NC 27043	12/11/2021
Robert Edge, President	607 S. Main St, Kin g, NC 27043	
Remcon Enterprises LLC	25 Pine Street, Suite 9, Rockaway, NJ 07866	02/12/2020
Joshua Jackson, President	4 Lynn Dr., Andover, NJ 07821	
Jon Warbeck, Vice-President	680 Pine Brook Road, Lincoln Park, NJ 07035	
Rian Seeman	12433 Pineneddle Drive, Indianapolis, IN 46236	03/26/2021
Rian Seeman, Owner	12433 Pineneddle Drive, Indianapolis, IN 46236	
Richard Werley	601 Poplar St., Catasauqua, PA 18045	07/31/2021
Richard Werley, Owner	601 Poplar St., Catasauqua, PA 18032	
Ricky Plumbing LLC Ricky Plumbing LLC	1792 Margarets Walk Road, Fleming Island, FL 32033	09/17/2020
Enrique Trabal, Managing Member	1792 Margarets Walk Road, Fleming Island, FL 32003	
Rink Systems, Inc.	1103 Hershey Street, Albert Lea, MN 56007	08/26/2021
Marlene Overgaard, Owner	1713 Hale Drive, Albert Lea, MN 56007	
Steve Overgaard, Vice-President	3033 Bridge Avenue, Albert Lea, MN 56007	
Stacey Overgaard, President	410 Hammer Road, Albert Lea, MN 56007	
Rizzo New York Inc. Rizzo New York Inc.	109-02 Jamaica Avenue, Richmond Hill, NY 11418	01/19/2019
Rizwan Ahmad, President	9157 97th St, Wood Haven, NY 11421	
Robert Foss Electric, LLC	1084 Bethlehem Pike, Montgomeryville, PA 18936	12/27/2019
Caroline Foss, Owner	1344 Meadow Lane, Perkasie, PA 18944	
Robert Foss, Vice-President	1344 Meadow Lane, Perkasie, PA 18944	
RW Assembly & Install LLC	110 Stevens Avenue, Cedar Grove, NJ 07009	07/12/2020
Richard Weling, Managing Member	110 Stevens Avenue, Cedar Grove, NJ 07009	
S&J Floor Covering	10 Ealey St, Glassboro, NJ 08028	04/23/2021
Shawn Dougherty, Owner	10 Ealey Street, Glassboro, NJ 08028	
S. Moyer Enterprises	6271 W. Basalt Cove, West Jordan, UT 84081	03/26/2021

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
SCA Technologies, LLC	3579 Route 46, Apt 52b, Parsippany, NJ 07054	03/26/2021
Scott Ahart, Member	3579 Route 46, Apt 52 b, Parsippany, NJ 07054	
SDT Transport LLC	12 Clifford Rd, Wanaque, NJ 07465	08/25/2019
Stephen Tripodi, Owner	12 Clifford Rd, Wanaque, NJ 07465	
Seminole Construction, L.L.C.	128 Bartlett Ave, West Creek, NJ 08092	SUSPENDED
SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT		
Sandra Morizzo, Managing Member	165 Oak Ave., West Creek, NJ 08092	
Joseph Filoon Jr., Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ	
Somerset Electrical Services	48 Junction Rd., Flemington, NJ 08822	02/05/2021
Ralph Epright, Owner	48 Junction Rd., Flemington, NJ 08822	
Southern State Contracting Services LLC	51 Pine Dr S., Brick, NJ 08723	06/26/2019
Joseph F. Gleason Jr., President	51 Pine Dr. S, Brick, NJ 08724	
Spectrum of Floors, LLC	3700 William Penn Highway, Easton, PA 18045	07/31/2021
Donna DeBenedetto, President	65 Crest Blvd., Easton, PA 18045	
William Koch, Vice-President	225 Applewood Dr., Easton, PA 18045	
Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC	771 Amsterdam Avenue, Roselle, NJ 07203	05/31/2019
Rachel Squillace, Manager	771 Amsterdam Ave., Roselle Park, NJ 07203	
Richard Squillace, President	771 Amsterdam Avenue, Roselle Park, NJ 07203	
Steven Keares, Inc. Keares Electrical Contractor, Inc.	633 Jeffers Circle, Exton, PA 19341	02/02/2020
Steven P. Keares, CEO	211 Downing Road, Downingtown, PA 19335	
Steven Trucking Corp	47 Railroad Ave, Netcong, NJ 07857	10/17/2019
Fabian Martinez, President	28 Bowlby Street, Dover, NJ 07801	
Team Revolution LLC dba Superior Landscaping	6 Warren Dr. Unit D, Vernon, NJ 07462	05/30/2021
William Hattrich, Owner	1 Zinnia Dr., Glenwood, NJ 07462	
Timster Trucking Inc. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT	128 Bartlett Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	SUSPENDED
Sandra Morizzo, Partner	165 Oak Ave, West Creek,	
Joseph Filoon Jr., President	165 Oak Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	
TJB Air Conditioning And Heating	2305 Garry Rd. Suite A, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	02/28/2019
Timothy Babbitt, Owner	2305 Garry Rd. Suite A, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	
Total Flooring LLC	14 Kennedy Drive, Flanders, NJ 07836	01/06/2022
Christopher Lockman, President	14 Kennedy Drive, Flanders, NJ 07836	
TQM Construction Corporation	21 Patriot Xing, Rockaway, NJ 07866-4826	03/22/2019
Balwant DeVre, President	21 Patriot Crossing, Rockaway, NJ 07866	
Tropical Landscaping LLC	3 Christopher Street, Sayerville, NJ 08872	10/23/2020
Marcos De Oliveira, Managing Member	3 Christopher Street, Sayerville, NJ 08872	
Turfscapes LLC	PO Box 950, Williamstown, NJ 08094	08/22/2019
Jeffrey Grize, Owner	3477 S. Blackhorse Pike, Williamstown, NJ 08094	
Twin Industries	15 Lewis Street, Eatontown, NJ 07724	04/04/2019
Jeanne Crispino, Vice-President	15 Lewis Street, Eatontown, NJ 07724	
Ultimate Roofing, LLC	1013 Grandview Avenue, Union, NJ 07083	12/12/2019
Paige Moriarty, Member	1013 Grandview Avenue, Union, NJ 07083	
Ultra Construction LLC Ultra Construction Limited Liability Company	PO Box 1843, Toms River, NJ 08755	12/14/2020
Suzanne Zimmermann, Member	2303 Owen Court, Toms River, NJ 08755	
Christopher Zimmermann, Manager	2303 Owen Court, Toms River, NJ 08755	

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	EXPIRATION_DATE
Unique Contractors Unique Contractors	3606 Academy Road, Philadelphia, PA 19154	01/11/2020
Juan Garro, Owner	3606 Academy Road, Philadelphia, PA 19154	
Vision Construction Group, Inc. Vision Construction Group, Inc.	10 Liberty Street, Edison, NJ 08837	08/27/2020
Andrew Bello, President	2341 Achilles Street, Port Charlotte, FL 33980	
Gerard Chiusolo, Member	674 Edgewood Place, North Brunswick, NJ 08902	
Warbeck Construction Group LLC	63 Beaver Brook Road, Suite 305, Lincoln Park, NJ 07035	02/28/2019
Jon J Warbeck, President	680 West Pine Brook Road, Lincoln Park, NJ 07035	
Warren Contractors LLC	85 Tracey Station Road, Manalapan, NJ 07726	06/14/2020
Joseph Zawada, Manager	211 Brewers Bridge Road, Jackson, NJ 08527	
Weather Tight Foam Insulation, Inc.	1156 Livingston Avenue, North Brunswick, NJ 08902	04/10/2020
Mohamed A. Abdou, Owner / Officer	1156 Livingston Avenue, N. Brunswick, NJ 08902	
Tariq Adma, Owner / Officer	222 Sanford Street, New Brunswick, NJ 08901	
Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp.	1490 Glen Avenue, Moorestown, NJ 08057	05/07/2021
Ashley Whittendale, Partner	737 Haverford Avenue, Maple Shade, NJ 08052	
Roland J. Whittendale, Vice-President	309 Fairview Avenue, Moorestown, NJ 08057	
Matthew Whittendale, Partner	112 Homestead Court, Moorestown, NJ 08057	
Diane Whittendale, President	1490 Glen Ave., Moorestown, NJ 08057	
Timothy Whittendale, Vice-President	201 Cambridge Drive, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	
Woerner Plumbing & Heating	3 Coppermine Village, Flemington, NJ 08822	04/23/2021
Joseph Woerner, Owner	3 Coppermine Village, Flemington, NJ	
<b>Woodworkers Corporation</b>	105 Rome Street, Newark, NJ 07105	07/05/2021
Renata Moro, President	305 E. 10th Ave, Roselle, NJ 07203	
YP Construction Inc.	1582 Route 27, Edison, NJ 08817	06/29/2020
Yun Ping Zheng, President	1582 Route 27, Edison, NJ 08817	

## **SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT:**

CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS	<u>ADDRESS</u>	SUSPEND DATE
Jerzee Container Corp.	123 Bartlett Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	09/23/2016
Sandra Morizzo, Member	165 Oak Ave, West Creek, NJ 08092	
Thomas Whelan, President	PO Box 155, Spring Lake, NJ 07762	
Jon Whelan, Vice-President	48 8th Avenue, New York, NY 10014	
Joseph Filoon Jr, Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ 08050	
Seminole Construction, L.L.C.	128 Bartlett Ave, West Creek, NJ 08092	09/23/2016
Sandra Morizzo, Managing Member	165 Oak Ave., West Creek, NJ 08092	
Joseph Filoon Jr., Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ	
Timster Trucking Inc.	128 Bartlett Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	09/23/2016
Joseph Filoon Jr., President	165 Oak Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	
Sandra Morizzo, Partner	165 Oak Ave, West Creek,	

## LIST OF DEBARRED OWNERS/OFFICERS

Owners/ Officers	Address	<b>Company Name</b>
Mohamed A. Abdou, Owner / Officer	1156 Livingston Avenue, N. Brunswick, NJ 08902	Weather Tight Foam Insulation, Inc.
Maria Abreu, President	2 Beach Haven Way, Waretown, NJ 08758	MNC General Contracting Inc.
Denise Ackerson, President	182 Van Dyke Road, Hopewell, NJ 08525	Ackerson Contracting Inc.
Tariq Adma, Owner / Officer	222 Sanford Street, New Brunswick, NJ 08901	Weather Tight Foam Insulation, Inc.
Sandra Agudelo, Owner	30 Madison Street, East Rutherford, NJ 07073	Mirror and Glass Depot LLC
Scott Ahart, Member	3579 Route 46, Apt 52 b, Parsippany, NJ 07054	SCA Technologies, LLC
Rizwan Ahmad, President	9157 97th St, Wood Haven, NY 11421	Rizzo New York Inc. Rizzo New York Inc.
Michael Alexeev, President	174 Lighthouse Cove Loop, Carolina Shores, NC 28467	PFC Services LLC
Clifford Alphonso, Owner	84 Tecumseh Trail, Medford Lakes, NJ 08055	Clifford Pool Tile & Coping LLC
Elvin Alvarez, Owner	907 Madison Avenue, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	Alvarez Painting, LLC
Mantas Ambrazavicius, Owner	74 Morton St, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	Manto Mechanical
Michelle Angerame, President	12 Pendleton Court, Medford, NJ 08055	Griffin Sign, Inc.
Joseph Antonaccio, President	167 2nd St., Keyport, NJ 07735	Joe Antonaccio Electric
Jesus Aparicio-Santos, Owner	26 Sunset Street, South River, NJ 08882	Jesus Aparicio-Santos, LLC
Roy C. Apgar, President	109 Greentree Road, Brick, NJ 08724	New Jersey State Flooring, Inc.
Cheryl Apgar, Vice-President	109 Greentree Road, Brick, NJ 08724	New Jersey State Flooring, Inc.
Alexander Arcadia, Principal	136 Ocean Avenue, Monmouth Beach, NJ 07750-0775	Aracon Mechanical LLC
Daniel Arenberg, Vice-President	1711 Route 9 North, Swainton, NJ 08210	Harold Arenberg Inc.
Jeffrey Arenberg, President	741 Dias Creek Road, Cape May Court House, NJ 08210	Harold Arenberg Inc.
George Atkinson, President	6735 N. Meridian St., Indianapolis, IN 46260	Infinity Flooring Infinity Performance Inc.
Jonny Ayala, Owner	68 Westervelt Avenue, Plainfield, NJ 07060	K & J Drywall Contractor, Inc.
Timothy Babbitt, Owner	2305 Garry Rd. Suite A, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	TJB Air Conditioning And Heating
Leo Baiocco, President	2383 Atco Avenue, Atco, NJ 08004	CBC Enterprises LLC
Lee Barnes, President	607 Jackson Road, Williamstown, NJ 08094	Lab Construction Inc. Lab Construction Inc.
John Bell, President	2455 State Route 21, Canandaigua, NY 14424	Patrick Concrete Constructors Inc.
Andrew Bello, President	2341 Achilles Street, Port Charlotte, FL 33980	Vision Construction Group, Inc. Vision Construction Group, Inc.
Kris Brezinska, Owner	650 Ohio Ave., Trenton, NJ 08638	KS Exteriors, LLC KS Exteriors, LLC
Dusan Budinoski, President	118 B Donor Avenue, Elmwood Park, NJ 07407	KBD Construction LLC KBD Construction LLC
Kalinka Budinoski, Owner	118 B Donor Avenue, Elmwood Park, NJ 07407	KBD Construction LLC KBD Construction LLC
Hussain Burhanpurwala, Member	553 Marc Drive, North Brunswick, NJ 08902	Jamali Developers, LLC Perfection Erectors, LLC
Marianne Cammarata, Manager	349 W. Prospect Ave., Keyport, NJ 07735	Perfection Erectors, LLC
Vincent Frank Cammarata, Owner	349 W. Prospect Avenue, Keyport, NJ 07735	Perfection Erectors, LLC Perfection Erectors, LLC
Joseph Caravella, Manager	179-15 Route 46, Rockaway, NJ 07866	CAM Contractors Inc.
Salvatore A Casella III, President	362 Friendship Road, Clarksboro, NJ 08020	G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc. G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc.
Danny Castillo, President	645 Bancroft Road, Brick, NJ 08724	DCI Signs & Awnings Inc.
Manuel Chaguan, Owner	85 Prospect Ave., Irvington, NJ 07111	J G Roofing, LLC
Gerard Chiusolo, Member	674 Edgewood Place, North Brunswick, NJ 08902	Vision Construction Group, Inc. Vision Construction Group, Inc.
Dorothy Cleworth, President	3150 Highway 27, Kendall Park, NJ 08824	Cleworth & Son, Inc.
Ernest Cleworth, Vice-President	5 Burnham Court, Kendall Park, NJ 08824	Cleworth & Son, Inc.
Andrew Confortini, Vice-President	491 West County Drive, Somerville, NJ 08876	Confortini Plumbing & Heating, LLC
Anthony Confortini, Owner	41 Bunnvale Road, Clifton, NJ 07830	Confortini Plumbing & Heating, LLC

Owners/ Officers	<u>Address</u>	Company Name
Liliane Costa, Owner	27 Clayton Ave, Monroe, NJ 08831	LCC CONSTRUCTION LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY LCC CONSTRUCTION, LLC
William Allan Crayne, Partner	178 Espanong Road, Lake Hopatcong, NJ 07849	JB Contracting, Inc.
Jeanne Crispino, Vice-President	15 Lewis Street, Eatontown, NJ 07724	Twin Industries
Emanuel Cucco, Owner	1435 71st Street, Brooklyn, NY 11228	J.C. Maintenance & Repair
Jose Fernandes Da Silva, Owner	26 Washington St., Long Branch, NJ 07718	Cam Flooring Installations LLC
Michael Dawkins, Manager	1057 Haddon Avenue, Camden, NJ 08103	Dawkins Plumbing & Construction LLC.
Marcos De Oliveira, Managing Member	3 Christopher Street, Sayerville, NJ 08872	Tropical Landscaping LLC
Donna DeBenedetto, President	65 Crest Blvd., Easton, PA 18045	Spectrum of Floors, LLC
Dane DeForest, President	2406 Herbertsville Road, Point Pleasant, NJ 08742	Dane DeForest Demolition, Inc.
Edward Del Priore, Principal	7 Wilson Avenue West, East Hanover, NJ 07936	EDP Painting Company
George Demetriades, President	125 Heritage St., Robbinsville, NJ 08691	Paint-Pro, Inc.
Balwant DeVre, President	21 Patriot Crossing, Rockaway, NJ 07866	TQM Construction Corporation
Stephen DiFilippi, Owner	120 Springbrook Trail, Sparta, NJ 07871	Elite Demolition, LLC
James DiLorenzo, Vice-President	440 Mantua Avenue, Paulsboro, NJ 08066	G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc. G.F.I. Siteworks, Inc.
Shawn Dougherty, Owner	10 Ealey Street, Glassboro, NJ 08028	S&J Floor Covering
Agostino Ducato, Vice-President	223 Spring Valley Road, Paramus, NJ 07652	All Jersey Fence Co.
Eileen Dutka, Member	17 Old Church Road, Monroe Township, NJ 08831-0883	Duke Electric LLC Duke Electric LLC
Craig Dutka, Member	17 Old Church Road, Monroe Township, NJ 08831-0883	Duke Electric LLC Duke Electric LLC
Robert Edge, President	607 S. Main St, Kin g, NC 27043	R Edge Erector Co Inc R Edge Erector Co Inc
Ralph Epright, Owner	48 Junction Rd., Flemington, NJ 08822	Somerset Electrical Services
Christopher Escher, President	1015 Big Oak Road, Yardley, PA 19067	Premier Builders, Inc.
Donna Escher, Secretary	1015 Big Oak Road, Yardley, PA 19067	Premier Builders, Inc.
Adam Fernando, Owner	1546 Wooded Acres Drive, Stroudburg, PA 18360	ANV Transport
Joseph Filoon Jr, Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ 08050	Jerzee Container Corp. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT
Joseph Filoon Jr., President	165 Oak Avenue, West Creek, NJ 08092	Timster Trucking Inc. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT
Joseph Filoon Jr., Manager	195 Lakeshore Dr, Manahawkin, NJ	Seminole Construction, L.L.C.
Theodore Fiore Jr, Owner	9 Silver Spring Court, East Hanover, NJ 07936-2529	SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT All American Demolition & Dismantling, LLC
Thomas Fittin, Owner / Officer	2243 Edgar Rd, Point Pleasant Beach, NJ 08742	All Merican Demolition & Dismantling LLC Fittin Construction, LLC
Robert Foss, Vice-President	1344 Meadow Lane, Perkasie, PA 18944	Robert Foss Electric, LLC
Caroline Foss, Owner	1344 Meadow Lane, Perkasie, PA 18944	Robert Foss Electric, LLC
Theresa Frajdenberg, President	110 South Harding Highway, Landisville, NJ 08326	CRC Concrete Raising of South Jersey, Inc.
Segundo Gallegos, Owner	528 Linden Ave, Suite 2, Elizabeth, NJ 07202	Discovery Floor Covering LLC
Dean Gallo, Owner	245 Emanuel Street, Trenton, NJ 08610	DG Construction & Renovations LLC
Harry Gallo, Secretary	245 Emanuel Street, Trenton, NJ 08610	DG Construction & Renovations LLC
Michelle Gamache-Caravella, President	179-15 Route 46, Suite 135, Rockaway, NJ 07866	CAM Contractors Inc.
Juan Garro, Owner	3606 Academy Road, Philadelphia, PA 19154	Unique Contractors
Julii Guiro, Owner	2000 Feddelly Foud, Finiadolphia, 171 1913	Unique Contractors
Joseph F. Gleason Jr., President	51 Pine Dr. S, Brick, NJ 08724	Southern State Contracting Services LLC
Iberico Goncalves, Owner	305 E. 10th Ave, Roselle, NJ 07203	M.A.C. Installation LLC
Ruben Gonzalez, Owner	107 Jefferson Street, Passaic, NJ 07055	Jersey Heavy Drywall
Jeffrey Grize, Owner	3477 S. Blackhorse Pike, Williamstown, NJ 08094	Turfscapes LLC
Maurice Guarigilia, Owner / Officer	494 North Barbor Road, Colchester, VT 05446	Advantage Sport USA, Inc.
William Hattrich, Owner	1 Zinnia Dr., Glenwood, NJ 07462	Team Revolution LLC dba Superior Landscaping
Helen Henriquez, Owner	101 South Orchard Road, Vineland, NJ 08360	E & S Enterprises, LLC
Oscar Hernandez, President	421 N. warrick Road, Magnolia, NJ 08049	Hernandez Drywall Construction, Inc.

Owners/ Officers	<u>Address</u>	Company Name
Kenneth Hicks, Owner	2 New CAstle Lane, Willingboro, NJ 08046	Matrix Management Const. LLC
Mark W. Holmes Sr., President	50 Drift Avenue, Lawrence, NJ 08648	Pin Tribal Construction, LLC
John Hunsecker, Vice-President	72 Charlotte Drive, Churchville, PA 18966	Bravo General Contractors Inc
John Jackson, CEO	1771 Norris St., Camden, NJ 08101	John Jackson Masonry & Construction
Joshua Jackson, President	4 Lynn Dr., Andover, NJ 07821	Remcon Enterprises LLC
Dan Jarrell, Owner / Officer	336 McClelland Ave, Glassboro, NJ 08028	Dan's Tile and Marble LLC
Jessica Johnson, Member	5352 Lake Road, Newfield, NJ 08344	Dan's Tile and Marble LLC Johnson Tree Transplanting LLC
Nathan Johnson, Owner	5352 Lake Road, Newfield, NJ 08344	Johnson Tree Transplanting LLC
Mark Kahn, Owner	910 Cedar Street, Millville, NJ 08332	CertaPro Painters of South Jersey LLC
Stanley Kapusta, President	12 Commodore Drive, Lake Hopatcong, NJ 07849	JB Contracting, Inc.
Steven P. Keares, CEO	211 Downing Road, Downingtown, PA 19335	Steven Keares, Inc.
Jaimie-Lyn Knight, President	395 Millstone Road, Clarksburg, NJ 08510	Keares Electrical Contractor, Inc. Gen II Contracting Co. Inc.
William Koch, Vice-President	225 Applewood Dr., Easton, PA 18045	Spectrum of Floors, LLC
Paul Kochiss, Managing Member	41 Little Punkup Rd, Oxford, CT 06478	Paul Kochiss, LLC
Lawarence Koos, Owner	1391 White Oak Botton Rd, Tom River, NJ 08755	Anchor Marine of Toms River
Edward Kosakowski, Owner	27 Center Avenue, Morristown, NJ 07960	Kosakowski Plumbing & Heating Inc.
Christopher Lockman, President	14 Kennedy Drive, Flanders, NJ 07836	Total Flooring LLC
Gail Maiello, President	1515 10th Street, Fort Lee, NJ 07024	DiClemente Contractors, Inc. DiClemente Contractors, Inc.
John Makris, Jr., President	270 Crescent Place, Yonkers, NY 10704	EDM Contracting, Inc
Louis Malfitano, Owner	560 Mountain Ave, North Caldwell, NJ 07006	Empire Construction
Kevin F. Mandel, Owner	186 Sunshine Drive, Piscataway, NJ 08854	Cougar Power and Electric, LLC
Vincent Manganiello, Managing Member	2 Perona Road, Andover, NJ 07821	DAS Industrial, LLC DAS Industrial Limited Liability Company
Maddalena Marrero, Treasurer	60 Falcon Drive, Chalfont, PA 18914	Marrero Glass and Metal Inc
Jaime Marrero, President	60 Falcon Drive, Chalfont, PA 18914	Marrero Glass and Metal Inc
Fabian Martinez, President	28 Bowlby Street, Dover, NJ 07801	Steven Trucking Corp
Nimali Matos, Owner	77 Williamson Court, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	Matos Construction, LLC Wagner Matos
Wagner Matos, Owner	77 Williamson Court, Bridgewater, NJ 08807	Matos Construction, LLC Wagner Matos
Louis R. McArthur Jr., Owner / Officer	13 Luzerne Place, Hadley, NY 12835	McArthur Park, Inc./ dba Bleacherman
David McGarrigle, Owner	1500 Carlene St., Langhorne, PA 19047	McGarrigle's Carpet, LLC
George McNulty, President	125 East Broadway, Suite 507, Long Beach, NY 11561	Low Bid, Inc.
Paige Moriarty, Member	1013 Grandview Avenue, Union, NJ 07083	Ultimate Roofing, LLC
Sandra Morizzo, Partner	165 Oak Ave, West Creek,	Timster Trucking Inc. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT
Sandra Morizzo, Member	165 Oak Ave, West Creek, NJ 08092	Jerzee Container Corp. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT
Sandra Morizzo, Managing Member	165 Oak Ave., West Creek, NJ 08092	Seminole Construction, L.L.C.
Renata Moro, President	305 E. 10th Ave, Roselle, NJ 07203	SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT Woodworkers Corporation
Steve Moyer, Owner	6271 W. Basalt Cove, West Jordan, UT 84081	S. Moyer Enterprises
John Mullen, Jr., Owner	45 Fairfield Place, West Caldwell, NJ 07006	Mullen & Sons Contractors, Inc.
John Mullen, Sr, President	45 Fairfield Place, West Caldwell, NJ 07006	Mullen & Sons Contractors, Inc.
Sammie Nelson, Member	529 Forest Ct., Williamstown, NJ 08094	L & N General Contractors LLC
James T. O'Connor, Managing Member	707 Main Street, Avon-by-the-Sea, NJ 07717	OTS-NJ, LLC OTS of New Jersey, LLC
Stacey Overgaard, President	410 Hammer Road, Albert Lea, MN 56007	Rink Systems, Inc.
Steve Overgaard, Vice-President	3033 Bridge Avenue, Albert Lea, MN 56007	Rink Systems, Inc.
Marlene Overgaard, Owner	1713 Hale Drive, Albert Lea, MN 56007	Rink Systems, Inc.
Louis Pacelli, Manager	16 Darlington Drive, Wayne, NJ 07470	Build Rite LLC
Luis Palaguachi, Owner	73 Chestnut Street, West Orange, NJ 07052	PL&J Construction Corp.

Owners/ Officers	<u>Address</u>	Company Name
Troy Palazzo, Owner	96 Taylor Dr, Levittown, PA 19054	Palazzo Fence Co
Brian Parker, Owner	115 Ardmore Avenue, Haddonfield, NJ 08033	Brian Parker, LLC
Adelino Perin, President	12 Valley Place, Chester, NJ 07930	A P Roofing & Siding, LLC A. Perin Roofing & Siding, LLC
Christopher Picinic, Owner	164 President Blvd, Washington Township, NJ 07676	Elite Terrazzo Flooring, Inc.
Armando Piedade, President	265 Wilson Avenue, Kearny, NJ 07032	Conex Construction Corp.
Richard Pluese, Vice-President	66 E Cedar Avenue, Marlton, NJ 08053	Apex Tower Services, Inc.
Arianna Rengito Miranda, Owner	658 Pennsylvania Ave, Apt 4, Elizabeth, NJ 07201	Discovery Floor Covering LLC
Mikey Rojas, Operating Agent	161 East 16th St., Paterson, NJ 07524	PSM Rojas Construction, LLC
Boguslaw Rzadkowski, Owner	300 Mount Prospect Ave, Clifton, NJ 07012	NJA Services LLC
Dan Seeman, Owner	1363 North Winchester Dr., Greenfield, IN 46140	Dan Seeman
Rian Seeman, Owner	12433 Pineneddle Drive, Indianapolis, IN 46236	Rian Seeman
Blanca Segarra, President	799 Kearny Ave., Apt 1, Kearny, NJ 07032	Ma Na Lu Transportation Corporation
Sheree Severini-Fittin, Member	2243 Edgar Rd., Point Pleasant Beach, NJ 08742	Fittin Construction, LLC
Ihor Shcherbii, Owner	3-C Brynwood gardens, Apt 18, Old Bridge, NJ 08857	Barbos HVAC, LLC
Laurie M. Smith, Vice-President	16320 SE 162nd Ct., Weirsdale, FL 32195	Quality Plus Builders, Inc. Quality Plus Builders, Inc.
Gerry G. Smith, President	16320 SE 162nd Ct., Weirsdale, FL 32195	Quality Plus Builders, Inc. Quality Plus Builders, Inc.
Gary Smith, President	1001 Cedar Lane, Brielle, NJ 08730	GSS Industries, LLC
Richard Squillace, President	771 Amsterdam Avenue, Roselle Park, NJ 07203	Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC
Rachel Squillace, Manager	771 Amsterdam Ave., Roselle Park, NJ 07203	Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC Squillace Steel Fabricators, LLC
Enrique Trabal, Managing Member	1792 Margarets Walk Road, Fleming Island, FL 32003	Ricky Plumbing LLC Ricky Plumbing LLC
Stephen Tripodi, Owner	12 Clifford Rd, Wanaque, NJ 07465	SDT Transport LLC
Malachi Velez, Member Felipe Villagomez, Owner	6 Hampton Court, Jersey City, NJ 07302  160 Lincoln Street, Bridgeton, NJ 08302	Efficient Electric LLC Efficient Electric LLC Felipe Villagomez
renpe (magemez, o mer	100 Zineon State, Zingeton, 110 0000Z	owner
Charles Viola, President	266 Columbus Avenue, Hasbrouck Heights, NJ 07604	All Jersey Fence Co.
Constantine Vivian, President	86 Christopher Street, Montclair, NJ 07042	Aztech Management, Inc. Aztech Management, Inc.
Jon Warbeck, Vice-President	680 Pine Brook Road, Lincoln Park, NJ 07035	Remcon Enterprises LLC
Jon J Warbeck, President	680 West Pine Brook Road, Lincoln Park, NJ 07035	Warbeck Construction Group LLC
Richard Weling, Managing Member	110 Stevens Avenue, Cedar Grove, NJ 07009	RW Assembly & Install LLC
Richard Werley, Owner	601 Poplar St., Catasauqua, PA 18032	Richard Werley
Thomas Whelan, President	PO Box 155, Spring Lake, NJ 07762	Jerzee Container Corp. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT
Jon Whelan, Vice-President	48 8th Avenue, New York, NY 10014	Jerzee Container Corp. SUSPENDED PENDING DEBARMENT Whittendale Excavating Corp.
Roland J. Whittendale, Vice-President  Ashley Whittendale, Partner	309 Fairview Avenue, Moorestown, NJ 08057 737 Haverford Avenue, Maple Shade, NJ 08052	Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp.
Timothy Whittendale, Vice-President	201 Cambridge Drive, Cinnaminson, NJ 08077	Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp.
Diane Whittendale, President	1490 Glen Ave., Moorestown, NJ 08057	Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp.
Matthew Whittendale, Partner	112 Homestead Court, Moorestown, NJ 08057	Whittendale Excavating Corp. Whittendale Excavating Corp.
Joseph Woerner, Owner	3 Coppermine Village, Flemington, NJ	Whittendale Excavating Corp. Woerner Plumbing & Heating
Anthony Yaniero, Vice-President	848 Bogert Road, River Edge, NJ 07661	Bogert Millwork Company, Inc.
Susan Yaniero, Owner	848 Bogert Road, River Edge, NJ 07661	Bogert Millwork Company, Inc.
Joseph Zawada, Manager	211 Brewers Bridge Road, Jackson, NJ 08527	Warren Contractors LLC
Yun Ping Zheng, President	1582 Route 27, Edison, NJ 08817	YP Construction Inc.
Suzanne Zimmermann, Member	2303 Owen Court, Toms River, NJ 08755	Ultra Construction LLC
		Ultra Construction Limited Liability Company

Owners/ Officers

Christopher Zimmermann, Manager

Address

2303 Owen Court, Toms River, NJ 08755

**Company Name** 

Ultra Construction LLC Ultra Construction Limited Liability Company

#### **EXHIBIT NO. 3**

# DAVIS BACON ACT – LABOR STANDARDS PROVISIONS FOR FEDERALLY ASSISTED CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS (EPA FORM 5720-4)

#### **AND**

USEPA ATTACHMENT 6 – REQUIREMENTS FOR SUBRECIPIENTS THAT ARE GOVERNMENT ENTITIES

Content Last Revised: Current as of 8/26/2016

**CFR** Code of Federal Regulations Pertaining to ESA

<u>Title 29</u> – Labor <u>Chapter I</u>

Part 5 - Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction

Subpart A - Davis-Bacon and Related Acts Provisions and Procedures

**Section Number: 5.5 Contract provisions and related matters.** 

#### §5.5 Contract provisions and related matters.

- (a) The Agency head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert in full in any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a public building or public work, or building or work financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in §5.1, the following clauses (or any modifications thereof to meet the particular needs of the agency, *Provided*, That such modifications are first approved by the Department of Labor):
- (1) Minimum wages. (i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 1 of 9

made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in §5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: *Provided*, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- (ii)(A) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
- (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 2 of 9

- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii) (B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, *Provided*, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- (2) Withholding. The (write in name of Federal Agency or the loan or grant recipient) shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract, the (Agency) may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.
- (3) Payrolls and basic records. (i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 3 of 9

shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

- (ii)(A) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to the (write in name of appropriate federal agency) if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit the payrolls to the applicant, sponsor, or owner, as the case may be, for transmission to the (write in name of agency). The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on weekly transmittals. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from Hour Division http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the (write in name of appropriate federal agency) if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit them to the applicant, sponsor, or owner, as the case may be, for transmission to the (write in name of agency), the contractor, or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the sponsoring government agency (or the applicant, sponsor, or owner).
- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
- (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under §5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under §5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;
- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 4 of 9

made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;

- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of the agency) or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.
- (4) Apprentices and trainees—(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 5 of 9

subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- (5) Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 6 of 9

- (6) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the (write in the name of the Federal agency) may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.
- (7) Contract termination: debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- (8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (9) Disputes concerning labor standards. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.
- (10) Certification of eligibility. (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.
- (b) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. The Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert the following clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by §5.5(a) or §4.6 of part 4 of this title. As used in this paragraph, the terms *laborers* and *mechanics* include watchmen and guards.
- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the conract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 7 of 9

such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and onehalf times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$25 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The (write in the name of the Federal agency or the loan or grant recipient) shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (b)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (c) In addition to the clauses contained in paragraph (b), in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in §5.1, the Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert a clause requiring that the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert in any such contract a clause providing that the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of agency) and the Department of Labor, and the contractor or

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 8 of 9

subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

(The information collection, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements contained in the following paragraphs of this section were approved by the Office of Management and Budget:

Paragraph	OMB Control Number
(a)(1)(ii)(B)	1215-0140
(a)(1)(ii)(C)	1215-0140
(a)(1)(iv)	1215-0140
(a)(3)(i)	1215-0140,
	1215-0017
(a)(3)(ii)(A)	1215-0149
(c)	1215-0140,
	1215-0017

[48 FR 19540, Apr. 29, 1983, as amended at 51 FR 12265, Apr. 9, 1986; 55 FR 50150, Dec. 4, 1990; 57 FR 28776, June 26, 1992; 58 FR 58955, Nov. 5, 1993; 61 FR 40716, Aug. 5, 1996; 65 FR 69693, Nov. 20, 2000; 73 FR 77511, Dec. 19, 2008; 81 FR 43450, July 1, 2016]

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE 1.: At 58 FR 58955, Nov. 5, 1993, §5.5 was amended by suspending paragraph (a)(1)(ii) indefinitely.

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 9 of 9

#### **ATTACHMENT 6**

#### Wage Rate Requirements Under FY 2012 Full-Year Continuing Appropriation

#### Preamble

With respect to the Clean Water and Safe Drinking Water State revolving Funds, EPA provides capitalization grants to each State which in turn provides subgrants or loans to eligible entities within the State.

## Typically, the subrecipients are municipal or other local governmental entities that manage the funds.

For these types of recipients, the provisions set forth under <u>Roman Numeral I</u>, below, shall apply.

Although EPA and the State remain responsible for ensuring subrecipients' compliance with the wage rate requirements set forth herein, those subrecipients shall have the primary responsibility to maintain payroll records as described in Section 3(ii)(A), below and for compliance as described in Section I-5.

#### Occasionally, the subrecipient may be a private for profit or not for profit entity.

For these types of recipients, the provisions set forth in Roman Numeral II, shall apply.

Although EPA and the State remain responsible for ensuring subrecipients' compliance with the wage rate requirements set forth herein, those subrecipients shall have the primary responsibility to maintain payroll records as described in Section II-3(ii)(A), and for compliance as described in Section II-5.

#### I. Requirements for Subrecipients that are Governmental Entities:

The following terms and conditions specify how recipients will assist EPA in meeting its Davis-Bacon (DB) responsibilities when DB applies to EPA awards of financial assistance under the FY 2012 Full-Year Continuing Appropriation with respect to State recipients and subrecipients that are governmental entities. If a subrecipient has questions regarding when DB applies, obtaining the correct DB wage determinations, DB provisions, or compliance monitoring, it may contact the State recipient. The recipient or subrecipient may also obtain additional guidance from DOL's web site at <a href="http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/recovery/">http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/recovery/</a>

#### 1. Applicability of the Davis-Bacon (DB) prevailing wage requirements.

Under the FY 2012 Full-Year Continuing Appropriation, DB prevailing wage requirements apply to the construction, alteration, and repair of treatment works carried out in whole or in part with assistance made available by a State water pollution control revolving fund and to any construction project carried out in whole or in part by assistance made available by a drinking water treatment revolving loan fund. If a subrecipient encounters a unique situation at a site that presents uncertainties regarding DB applicability, the subrecipient must discuss the situation with the recipient State before authorizing work on that site.

#### 2. Obtaining Wage Determinations.

- (a) Subrecipients shall obtain the wage determination for the locality in which a covered activity subject to DB will take place prior to issuing requests for bids, proposals, quotes or other methods for soliciting contracts (solicitation) for activities subject to DB. These wage determinations shall be incorporated into solicitations and any subsequent contracts. Prime contracts must contain a provision requiring that subcontractors follow the wage determination incorporated into the prime contract.
  - (i) While the solicitation remains open, the subrecipient shall monitor <a href="www.wdol.gov">www.wdol.gov</a> weekly to ensure that the wage determination contained in the solicitation remains current. The subrecipients shall amend the solicitation if DOL issues a modification more than 10 days prior to the closing date (i.e. bid opening) for the solicitation. If DOL modifies or supersedes the applicable wage determination less than 10 days prior to the closing date, the subrecipients may request a finding from the State recipient that there is not a reasonable time to notify interested contractors of the modification of the wage determination. The State recipient will provide a report of its findings to the subrecipient.
  - (ii) If the subrecipient does not award the contract within 90 days of the closure of the solicitation, any modifications or supersedes DOL makes to the wage determination contained in the solicitation shall be effective unless the State recipient, at the request of the subrecipient, obtains an extension of the 90 day period from DOL pursuant to 29 CFR 1.6(c)(3)(iv). The subrecipient shall

monitor <u>www.wdol.gov</u> on a weekly basis if it does not award the contract within 90 days of closure of the solicitation to ensure that wage determinations contained in the solicitation remain current.

- (b) If the subrecipient carries out activity subject to DB by issuing a task order, work assignment or similar instrument to an existing contractor (ordering instrument) rather than by publishing a solicitation, the subrecipient shall insert the appropriate DOL wage determination from <a href="https://www.wdol.gov">www.wdol.gov</a> into the ordering instrument.
- (c) Subrecipients shall review all subcontracts subject to DB entered into by prime contractors to verify that the prime contractor has required its subcontractors to include the applicable wage determinations.
- (d) As provided in 29 CFR 1.6(f), DOL may issue a revised wage determination applicable to a subrecipient's contract after the award of a contract or the issuance of an ordering instrument if DOL determines that the subrecipient has failed to incorporate a wage determination or has used a wage determination that clearly does not apply to the contract or ordering instrument. If this occurs, the subrecipient shall either terminate the contract or ordering instrument and issue a revised solicitation or ordering instrument or incorporate DOL's wage determination retroactive to the beginning of the contract or ordering instrument by change order. The subrecipient's contractor must be compensated for any increases in wages resulting from the use of DOL's revised wage determination.

#### 3. Contract and Subcontract provisions.

(a) The subrecipient(s) shall insert in full in any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a treatment work under the CWSRF or a construction project under the DWSRF financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in § 5.1 or the FY 2012 Full-Year Continuing Appropriation, the following clauses:

#### (1) Minimum wages.

(i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section;

also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in § 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

Subrecipients may obtain wage determinations from the U.S. Department of Labor's web site, www.dol.gov.

- (ii)(A) The subrecipient(s), on behalf of EPA, shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The State award official shall approve a request for an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
- (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the subrecipient(s) agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), documentation of the action taken and the request, including the local wage determination shall be sent by the subrecipient (s) to the State award official. The State award official will transmit the request, to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210 and to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification request within 30 days of receipt and so advise the State award official or will notify the State award official within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the subrecipient(s) do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the award official shall refer the request and the local wage determination, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the State award official, to the Administrator

for determination. The request shall be sent to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt of the request and so advice the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.

- (**D**) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii)(B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- (2) Withholding. The subrecipient(s), shall upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the wages required by the contract, the (Agency) may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

#### (3) Payrolls and basic records.

(i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing

benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

- The contractor shall submit weekly, for each week in which any contract work is (ii)(A) performed, a copy of all payrolls to the subrecipient, that is, the entity that receives the subgrant or loan from the State capitalization grant recipient. Such documentation shall be available on request of the State recipient or EPA. As to each payroll copy received, the subrecipient shall provide written confirmation in a form satisfactory to the State indicating whether or not the project is in compliance with the requirements of 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) based on the most recent payroll copies for the specified week. The payrolls shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on the weekly payrolls. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site at http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the subrecipient(s) for transmission to the State or EPA if requested by EPA, the State, the contractor, or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the subrecipient(s).
- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
- (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under § 5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under § 5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;
- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;

- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (**D**) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the State, EPA or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency or State may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

#### (4) Apprentices and trainees--

(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- (5) Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (6) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the EPA determines may by appropriate, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.

- (7) Contract termination; debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- (8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (9) Disputes concerning labor standards. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and Subrecipient(s), State, EPA, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

#### (10) Certification of eligibility.

- (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

#### 4. Contract Provision for Contracts in Excess of \$100,000.

- (a) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. The subrecipient shall insert the following clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by Item 3, above or 29 CFR 4.6. As used in this paragraph, the terms laborers and mechanics include watchmen and guards.
- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefore shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for

the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section.

- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The subrecipient, upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, shall withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (a)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (b) In addition to the clauses contained in Item 3, above, in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in 29 CFR 5.1, the Subrecipient shall insert a clause requiring that the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the Subrecipient shall insert in any such contract a clause providing hat the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of agency) and the Department of Labor, and the contractor or subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

#### 5. Compliance Verification.

(a) The subrecipient shall periodically interview a sufficient number of employees entitled to DB prevailing wages (covered employees) to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. As provided in 29 CFR 5.6(a)(6), all interviews must be conducted in confidence. The subrecipient must use Standard Form 1445 (SF 1445) or equivalent documentation to memorialize the interviews. Copies of the SF 1445 are available from EPA on request.

- (b) The subrecipient shall establish and follow an interview schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. At a minimum, the subrecipient should conduct interviews with a representative group of covered employees within two weeks of each contractor or subcontractor's submission of its initial weekly payroll data and two weeks prior to the estimated completion date for the contract or subcontract. Subrecipients must conduct more frequent interviews if the initial interviews or other information indicates that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. Subrecipients shall immediately conduct necessary interviews in response to an alleged violation of the prevailing wage requirements. All interviews shall be conducted in confidence.
- (c) The subrecipient shall periodically conduct spot checks of a representative sample of weekly payroll data to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. The subrecipient shall establish and follow a spot check schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. At a minimum, if practicable, the subrecipient should spot check payroll data within two weeks of each contractor or subcontractor's submission of its initial payroll data and two weeks prior to the completion date the contract or subcontract. Subrecipients must conduct more frequent spot checks if the initial spot check or other information indicates that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. In addition, during the examinations the subrecipient shall verify evidence of fringe benefit plans and payments thereunder by contractors and subcontractors who claim credit for fringe benefit contributions.
- (d) The subrecipient shall periodically review contractors and subcontractors use of apprentices and trainees to verify registration and certification with respect to apprenticeship and training programs approved by either the U.S Department of Labor or a state, as appropriate, and that contractors and subcontractors are not using disproportionate numbers of, laborers, trainees and apprentices. These reviews shall be conducted in accordance with the schedules for spot checks and interviews described in Item 5(b) and (c) above.
- (e) Subrecipients must immediately report potential violations of the DB prevailing wage requirements to the EPA DB contact listed above and to the appropriate DOL Wage and Hour District Office listed at <a href="http://www.dol.gov/esa/contacts/whd/america2.htm">http://www.dol.gov/esa/contacts/whd/america2.htm</a>.

#### **EXHIBIT NO. 4**

N.J.A.C. 7:14-2

#### N.J.A.C. 7:14

#### WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

Statutory authority: N.J.S.A. 13:1B-3 et seq., 13:1D-1 et seq., 13:1E-1 et seq., 58:10-23.11 et seq., 58:10A-1 et seq., 58:11-49 et seq., 58:11A-1 et seq. and 58:12A-1 et seq.

Date last amended: October 5, 2010

For regulatory history and effective dates, see the New Jersey Administrative Code

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **SUBCHAPTER 1. (RESERVED)**

#### SUBCHAPTER 2. CONSTRUCTION OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT FACILITIES

7:14-2.1	Construction procedures
7:14-2.2	Record drawings; collector sewers, interceptor sewers and force mains
7:14-2.3	Permits
7:14-2.4	Easements/rights-of-way
7:14-2.5	Field layout (baseline and monuments)
7:14-2.6	Engineer design activities: plan scale and plan updating
7:14-2.7	Construction, overhead and profit factors for Extra Work compensation
7:14-2.8	Payments to contractors
7:14-2.9	Mobilization: unit price contracts for sewer construction
7:14-2.10	Bid items for sewer pipe installation
7:14-2.11	Reasonable minimum unit prices
7:14-2.12	Payment widths, trench backfill and roadway paving for Federally funded sewer projects
7:14-2.13	Excavation material unacceptable or conditionally acceptable for reuse as trench backfill
7:14-2.14	Construction equipment costs compensation for extra work
7:14-2.15	Substantial and final completion of pipe projects; contractor's guarantees

#### **SUBCHAPTERS 3 THROUGH 7. (RESERVED)**

### SUBCHAPTER 8. CIVIL ADMINISTRATIVE PENALTIES AND REQUESTS FOR ADJUDICATORY HEARINGS

7:14-8.1	Authority and purpose
7:14-8.2	Definitions
7:14-8.3	Procedures for assessment, payment and settlement of civil administrative penalties, and affirmative defenses
7:14-8.3A	Public comment on interim enforcement limits
7:14-8.4	Procedures to request an adjudicatory hearing to contest an administrative order, a notice of
	civil administrative penalty assessment or a notice of civil administrative cost assessment; procedures for conducting adjudicatory hearings
7:14-8.4A	Grace period applicability; procedures
7:14-8.5	Civil administrative penalty determination
7:14-8.6	Civil administrative penalty for submitting inaccurate or false information
7:14-8.7	Civil administrative penalty for failure to allow lawful entry and inspection
7:14-8.8	Civil administrative penalty for conducting unapproved activities
7:14-8.9	Civil administrative penalty for failure to properly conduct monitoring or sampling under the
	Water Pollution Control Act
7:14-8.10	Civil administrative penalty for failure to pay a fee
7:14-8.11	(Reserved)

/:14-0.12	Civil administrative penalty for violation of whole efficient toxicity limitations
7:14-8.13	Civil administrative penalty for economic benefit
7:14-8.14	Civil administrative penalty for failing to comply with an information request or administrative subpoena, and the destruction of records
7:14-8.15	(Reserved)
7:14-8.16	Civil administrative penalty determination for indirect dischargers
7:14-8.17	Enforcement actions for failure to implement an approved industrial pretreatment program
7:14-8.18	Tables of minor and non-minor violations; grace periods
7:14-8.19	Severability
APPENDIX A.	WORDING OF FINANCIAL ASSURANCE DOCUMENTS
APPENDIX A-1	THROUGH B-2 (RESERVED)
APPENDIX B-3 PROCESSES	POLLUTANTS THAT ARE INHIBITORY TO BIOLOGICAL TREATMENT
APPENDIX C T	THROUGH D (RESERVED)
SUBCHAPTER	1. (RESERVED)

Civil administrative negative for violation of whole efficient toxicity limitations

#### SUBCHAPTER 2. CONSTRUCTION OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT FACILITIES

#### 7:14-2.1 Construction procedures

7.14 0 13

The Department shall require and adhere to the procedures identified in this subchapter. Actions or procedures by owners, permittees, consultants, contractors, or other persons affected by this subchapter which are not in accordance with this subchapter shall not be acceptable to the Department. Where applicable, the Department may grant a waiver from any requirement of this subchapter upon presentation of written justification by the owner, permittee, consultant or contractor.

- 7:14-2.2 Record drawings; collector sewers, interceptor sewers and force mains
- (a) The owner shall be responsible for the preparation of all record drawings required for sewer lines. This responsibility may be delegated to the owner's representative with adequate compensation for this service.
- (b) This responsibility shall not be delegated or transferred to the contractor. The contractor shall assist the owner/engineer, by providing record information, when requested, during the progress of the work.

#### 7:14-2.3 Permits

- (a) Federal, State, county and municipal permits required as a result of the construction activity within the delineated site shall be obtained by the owner and associated fees shall be paid by the owner. In addition, permits required for construction activities on railroad properties shall be obtained by the owner.
- (b) Exceptions to this section shall be a permit to use explosives for rock excavation and such other permits which by law are required to be obtained by the contractor.
- (c) The owner shall make every reasonable effort to identify permits and fees and costs required as a result of the construction activity in effect 60 days prior to the receipt of construction bids. This responsibility may be delegated to the owner's engineer with adequate compensation for this service. The engineer shall be held harmless from any pen-

alty or action resulting from the failure to obtain a permit where every reasonable effort has been made by the engineer to obtain such permits. Conditions made a part of any permit shall be imposed upon the contractor as described in the contract or bid documents. Additional costs associated with a permit resulting from the construction activity which is beyond that stipulated in the contract shall be the responsibility of the contractor.

- (d) Whenever necessary or appropriate the contractor shall assist the owner in the acquisition of permits.
- (e) The Department may intercede and assist in the resolution of any problems resulting from the acquisition of any permits.

#### 7:14-2.4 Easements/rights-of-way

An interruption of construction or an extension of contract time may be a basis for a claim by a contractor for additional cost when such interruption or extension is caused by the owner's inability to obtain an easement/right-of-way. Claims shall include any reasonable cost incurred by the contractor and shall be reviewed and approved by the owner prior to submission to the Department. The Department may approve all, any portion, or deny the cost for eligibility for projects funded under the Grant Program.

#### 7:14-2.5 Field layout (baseline and monuments)

The owner shall be responsible to establish and confirm field controls prior to start of construction. The contractor shall not be liable to check the accuracy of field controls (baseline and monuments) for sewer pipe installation. However, the contractor's layout must be based on a minimum of two field control points. Whenever the contractor detects an error in the field controls during pipe installation, the contractor shall immediately notify the owner and the owner's engineer of such error with sufficient documentation. The contractor shall be held responsible for all corrective measures and associated costs for failure to notify the owner of such error.

#### 7:14-2.6 Engineer design activities: plan scale and plan updating

- (a) On occasion, projects do not go to construction within a reasonable time after the bid advertisement. During this period, utilities may be relocated or installed, as well as other changes which can take place that are unknown to the contractor. Because of this, problems can take place during construction and result in numerous change orders and increases in the cost of the project.
- (b) The horizontal scale for construction plans for sewerage facilities shall not be less than one inch equals 100 feet. A larger horizontal scale shall be used where appropriate to show sufficient detail to construct the project. The vertical scale for construction plans for sewerage facilities shall be not less than one inch equals 10 feet. Based upon the best information available, the location of underground utilities and support structures for overhead utilities shall be shown on the plans.
- (c) Construction plans for sewerage facilities shall be updated whenever the bid advertisement date exceeds one year after approval by the responsible State or Federal regulatory agency. The engineer shall receive adequate compensation for updating plans and specifications. All such revisions shall be noted and dated on the plans prior to bid.

#### 7:14-2.7 Construction, overhead and profit factors for Extra Work compensation

- (a) The contractor is entitled to all identifiable direct job costs associated with Extra Work excluding subcontractor's costs. For Extra Work not in excess of \$ 10,000 the contractors may add up to 10 percent overhead factor to their identifiable direct job costs, but excluding the cost of any subcontracting, plus up to a 10 percent profit factor to their identifiable direct costs plus overhead amount.
- (b) As general policy, these overhead and profit factors may be accepted by owners as reasonable in lieu of requiring the submission of additional supporting data. However, the owner must reserve its right to review any cost or profit element on a case-by-case basis, where the submission for overhead and profit is in excess of the 10 percent overhead and 10 percent profit indicated above.

- (c) Cost increase in subcontracted work may be similarly handled and a prime contractor may add up to 10 percent to the total cost (including overhead and profit factors) incurred by the subcontractor. In such cases, the same reservations for rights shall apply.
- (d) For Extra Work in the amount of \$10,000 to \$100,000, the above factors may be included initially for equitable adjustments but will be subject to negotiation, cost and pricing data, and owner review requirements. Federally funded projects will be governed by Federal regulations.

#### 7:14-2.8 Payments to contractors

- (a) At least 20 days before each monthly progress payment falls due for approval (but not more often than once per month), the contractor will submit to the engineer a partial payment estimate filled out and signed by the contractor covering the work performed during the period covered by the partial payment estimate and supported by such data as the engineer may reasonably require. Where any specific item(s) in the partial payment estimate is in dispute, the engineer may delete those costs from the estimate and approve the acceptable portion of the payment request. Payment requested for stored materials and/or equipment shall be subject to the following conditions being met or satisfied:
  - 1. The materials and/or equipment shall be received in a condition satisfactory for incorporation in the work.
- 2. The materials and/or equipment shall be stored in such manner that they will not be damaged due to weather, construction operations or any other cause.
  - 3. An invoice from the supplier shall be furnished for each item on which payment is requested.
- 4. The contractor shall furnish written proof from the supplier of 90 percent payment for the materials and/or equipment no later than 30 days after receipt of payment for same from the owner. The owner shall have the right to deduct from the next payment estimate an amount equal to the payment for said material and/or equipment if reasonable and adequate proof is not submitted.
- (b) The contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all work, materials, and equipment covered by an Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the project or not, will pass to the owner upon the receipt of such payment by the contractor free and clear of all lien, claims, security interests or encumbrances (except 10 percent retention which may be withheld from suppliers and subcontractors to guarantee completion and performance). The engineer will after receipt of each partial payment estimate either indicate in writing his approval of payment and present the partial payment estimate to the owner, or return the partial payment estimate to the contractor indicating in writing his reasons for refusing to approve payment. In the latter case, the contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the partial payment estimate. The owner shall review the partial payment estimate at its next regularly scheduled meeting and, if approved, payment shall be made available to the contractor within five days. The owner shall retain not more than two percent of the amount of each payment claimed. In accordance with EPA regulations, prime contractors are also required to make prompt payment to subcontractors and suppliers for eligible construction, material, and equipment costs. Generally, payments of all valid subcontractor and supplier requests for payment should be satisfied prior to the next succeeding request for progress payment by the prime contractor.
- (c) When the work is substantially complete (Operational or Beneficial Occupancy), the withheld amount shall be further reduced below two percent but not less than twice the current market value of the work yet to be completed. On completion and acceptance of a part of the work on which the price is stated separately in the Contract Documents, payment shall be made in full including retained percentages, less authorized deductions. The contractor or owner may request assistance and guidance from the Department on disputes regarding retainage.
- (d) "Substantial completion" as used in the context of this section shall mean satisfactory completion of major portions of the contract work, including inspection and testing, so that the facility may be turned over to the owner for its intended use or occupancy. The engineer shall certify the date of substantial completion and that date shall establish the beginning date of the warranty/guarantee period unless a prior date has been established.

#### 7:14-2.9 Mobilization: unit price contracts for sewer construction

(a) Mobilization shall consist of the cost of initiating the contract. Payment for mobilization will be made at the lump sum price bid for this item in the proposal, which price shall include the cost of initiating the contract. The provisions for payment for the item mobilization supersede any provisions elsewhere in the specifications for including the costs of

these initial services and facilities in the prices bid for the various items scheduled in the proposal. The lump sum price bid for mobilization shall be payable to the contractor whenever he shall have completed 10 percent of the work of the contract. For the purposes of this item, 10 percent of the work shall be considered completed when the total of payments earned, exclusive of the amount bid for this item, shown on the monthly certificates of the approximate quantities of work done, shall exceed 10 percent of the total price bid for the contract.

(b) The lump sum price bid for mobilization is limited to the following maximum amounts:

	Original Contract Amount	(including Mobilization)
From More Than	To and Including	Maximum Amount for Item of
	_	Mobilization
\$ 0	\$ 100,000	\$ 3,000
100,000	500,000	15,000
500,000	1,000,000	30,000
1,000,000	2,000,000	60,000
2,000,000	3,000,000	90,000
3,000,000	4,000,000	120,000
4,000,000	5,000,000	125,000
5,000,000	6,000,000	150,000
6,000,000	7,000,000	175,000
7,000,000	10,000,000	200,000
10,000,000		2.5% of Amount Bid

#### 7:14-2.10 Bid items for sewer pipe installation

(a) This section establishes bid items which shall be included in unit price contracts for sewer pipe installation where applicable.

1. Test Pits Cubic Yard 2. Stone Foundation (bedding) Cubic Yard 3. Select Material (below and above pipe grade) Cubic Yard 4. Rock Excavation (including removal and disposal of boulders) 5. Wood Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) Square Feet or 1000 Board Feet 6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) Square Feet or 1000 Board Feet 7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) Square Feet or Tons on plans)	Descript			Uni	it of Measure		
3. Select Material (below and above pipe grade) 4. Rock Excavation (including removal and disposal of boulders) 5. Wood Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) 6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) 8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 9. Permanent Pavement Gravel 10. Pavement 1. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 11. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (3) Top 3. Square Yard (where applicable) (4) Base (5) Square Yard (where applicable) (5) Square Yard (where applicable) (6) Square Yard (where applicable) (7) Square Yard (where applicable) (8) Square Yard (where applicable) (9) Square Yard (where applicable) (1) Temporary which shall be removed (1) Temporary which shall be removed (1) Square Yard	1.		Pits			Cubic Yard	
3. Select Material (below and above pipe grade) 4. Rock Excavation (including removal and disposal of boulders) 5. Wood Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) 6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) 8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 9. Permanent Pavement Gravel 10. Pavement 1. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 3) Top 3) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 3) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 3) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 3) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 3) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3) Top 4) Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top (3) Top (4) Square Yard (5) Square Yard (6) Square Yard (7) Square Yard (8) Square Yard (8) Square Yard (9) Square Yard (10) Temporary which shall be removed (11) Temporary which shall be removed (12) Square Yard (13) Top (14) Square Yard (15) Square Yard	2.	Stone	Foundation	(bedding)		Cubic Yard	
4. Rock Excavation (including removal and disposal of boulders)  5. Wood Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans)  6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans)  8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  9. Permanent Pavement Gravel  10. Pavement  i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  Square Yard (where applicable)  Square Yard	3.					Cubic Yard	
on plans)  6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans)  8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  9. Permanent Pavement Gravel  10. Pavement  i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  iii. Square Yard  (iii. Square Yard  (iii. State:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  Square Yard Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard  Square Yard	4.	Rock	Excavation	110		Cubic Yard	
6. Wood Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 7. Steel Sheeting (install and remove where shown on plans) 8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans) 9. Permanent Pavement Gravel 10. Pavement i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top ii. County: (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3 Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3 Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top 3 Square Yard (where applicable) (2) Base (3) Top (3) Top (4) Square Yard (5) Square Yard (6) Square Yard (7) Square Yard (8) Square Yard (8) Square Yard (9) Base (1) Temporary which shall be removed (9) Base (1) Temporary which shall be removed (9) Base (1) Square Yard (1) Square Yard (1) State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed	5.			nstall and remove where shown		-	
on plans)  8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  9. Permanent Pavement Gravel  10. Pavement  i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base (3) Top  ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard iii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard iii. Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (3) Top Square Yard (iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard Square Yard	6.	Wood	d Sheeting (l	eft in place where shown on		-	
8. Steel Sheeting (left in place where shown on plans)  9. Permanent Pavement Gravel Square Yard  10. Pavement i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard iii. Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard Square Yard Square Yard Square Yard	7.		•	stall and remove where shown		Square Feet orTons	
9. Permanent Pavement Gravel Square Yard  10. Pavement i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard iii. Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard Square Yard	8.	Steel	Sheeting (le	ft in place where shown on		Square Feet orTons	
10. Pavement i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard iii. Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard	9.		,	ent Gravel		Square Yard	
i. Municipal:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (iii. State:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard Square Ya						Square Turu	
(1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. State:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard							
(2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. State:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard Square Yard Square Yard			-		ed		Square Yard
(3) Top Square Yard ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard			(2)				Square Yard
ii. County:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed (where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard				Тор			•
(where applicable)  (2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard iii. State:  (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard		ii.		•			•
(3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard			(1)	- ·	ed		Square Yard
(3) Top Square Yard iii. State: (1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard			(2)	Base			Square Yard
(1) Temporary which shall be removed Square Yard				Top			Square Yard
		iii.	State:				
			(1)		ed		Square Yard

(2) Base Square Yard (3) Top Square Yard

Testing Linear Feet
 Concrete Cradle or Encasement (to be identified where applicable)

#### 7:14-2.11 Reasonable minimum unit prices

- (a) This section establishes reasonable minimum unit prices for indeterminate items, where applicable, for sewer pipe installation. Indeterminate items are those items which may be anticipated and for which quantities cannot be determined.
  - (b) The reasonable minimum unit prices are to be established by the owner/engineer for the following items:
  - 1. Stone Foundation;
  - 2. Select Material;
  - 3. Concrete Cradle or Encasement--Nonreinforced;
  - 4. Concrete Cradle or Encasement--Reinforced;
  - 5. Test Pits;
  - 6. Rock Excavation;
  - 7. Wood Sheeting (install and remove)--square feet or 1000 board feet;
  - 8. Wood Sheeting (left in place)--square feet or 1000 board feet;
  - 9. Steel Sheeting (install and remove)--square feet or tons;
  - 10. Steel Sheeting (left in place)--square feet or tons.
- 7:14-2.12 Payment widths, trench backfill and roadway paving for Federally funded sewer projects
- (a) This section establishes eligible payment widths for select fill used for trench backfill and roadway pavement for federally funded sewer projects.
  - (b) Select trench backfill payment width:
- 1. Select trench backfill will be eligible for grant funding when the excavated material is totally or partially unacceptable for reuse as trench backfill. When the unacceptable material must be replaced with approved select backfill in a trench with a depth of 10 feet or less from the top of the pipe, the eligible payment width shall be Bd as shown below. For trenches of a greater depth the maximum eligible payment width shall be Bd plus H for the depth of unsuitable material as measured at the time of excavation.
  - 2. When trench width is less than Bd plus H, the actual width shall control the payment.



- 3. Bd equals Maximum trench width (measured at the top of the pipe) allowed by the engineer for the type and strength class of pipe being installed.
- 4. The owner/engineer must make every effort to minimize the use of select fill. Marginal backfill material (material which is not acceptable for use in the pipe envelope or as a subbase for roadways) will be limited to the midzone of the trench. The midzone is defined as that portion of the trench beginning two feet above the top of the pipe, after compaction of the pipe envelope, to a point two feet below the final road or easement elevation. The owner/engineer must make all final decisions concerning the above.
  - (c) Paving:

1. Maximum eligible payment width shall be the disturbed width plus two feet. In no case shall the maximum eligible payment width be greater than Bd plus H;



- 2. Maximum Eligible Pay Width equals Bd plus H;
- 3. Special considerations:
- i. Pavement replacement shall, in all instances, be "like kind" replacement except where the replacement of the original thickness of roadway material will not yield a structurally stable surface over the disturbed trench area, or where the requirements of the responsible governmental jurisdiction specify roadway materials other than the original disturbed pavement. In these instances, the engineer should specify the minimum thickness necessary to obtain a structurally sound surface or to comply with established local, county or State road opening permit requirements. Such requirements shall be contained in the contract documents.
- ii. Roadways where the original total pavement thickness is less than two inches and the pavement cannot be boxed and maintained during construction, will be eligible for "like kind" replacement outside of the eligible trench pavement width.
- iii. Any deviation from the above should be submitted during the design phase (Step II) for approval if possible. In all instances, approvals must be obtained prior to soliciting bids.
- iv. Reducing the pavement thickness specified by the engineer and spreading it across a wider area of the street will not be approved unless extenuating circumstances justify the need to pave a wider area. These situations will be considered on a case by case basis and must be submitted as a Change Order and receive approval prior to implementing such a change.
- (d) Application of this section is mandatory for all Federal Grants awarded to projects, pursuant to the provisions of the Federal Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et seq.) as amended, before October 1, 1998. For all Federal Grants awarded after October 1, 1998, the allowable costs shall be determined in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Financial Assistance Programs for Environmental Infrastructure Facilities rules at N.J.A.C. 7:22-5, Determination of Allowable Costs: Fund and Trust.
- 7:14-2.13 Excavation material unacceptable or conditionally acceptable for reuse as trench backfill
  - (a) The following trench excavation materials are unacceptable as trench backfill:
    - 1. Any excavation materials that will cause damage to the piping systems;
- 2. Any excavation material that cannot be compacted or consolidated to yield the desired density as specified in the contract specifications;
  - 3. Trees, stumps and foreign material.
- (b) The following excavation materials are conditionally acceptable as trench backfill only if provided for in the contract specifications and the trench is located in a right-of-way, an easement, a roadway or an unimproved area:
  - 1. Clay, organics and silt determined to be suitable in accordance with soil tests required by the owner/engineer.
  - 2. Hard materials, such as blacktop, concrete, stone and rock.
- i. The hard materials shall only be placed in the midzone of the trench beginning two feet above the top of the pipe, after compaction of the pipe envelope, to a point two feet below the final road or ground surface.
- ii. Placement of the hard materials shall not create a potential hazard to the pipe or create voids that will cause adverse settlement.
  - iii. The maximum overall size of any piece of hard material shall be 12 inches.

- (c) The Department may require that all trench backfill material not conforming to this subsection and contract specifications be removed and spoiled to a spoil site approved by the Department in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 7:26-1, for solid or hazardous wastes.
- 7:14-2.14 Construction equipment costs compensation for extra work
- (a) The contractor is entitled to all identifiable direct job equipment costs associated with extra work. The compensable cost for construction equipment shall be based upon the most current costs established in "Rental Rates for Construction Equipment" and "Rental Rates for Older Construction Equipment" (Blue Book), Dataquest Incorporated, A.C. Nielsen Company, San Jose, CA, 1983.
- (b) Overhead and profits factors allowed in N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.7, shall only be applied to the rates charged for rental equipment used by the contractor for extra work.
- 7:14-2.15 Substantial and final completion of pipe projects; contractor's guarantees
- (a) The contractor shall notify the owner/engineer in writing when the contract work is substantially complete as defined by N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.8(d). Within a reasonable time, the owner/engineer shall inspect the work.
- (b) If the owner/engineer considers the work to be substantially complete, and before the Certificate of Substantial Completion is issued, the contractor shall:
  - 1. Submit a construction schedule for the remaining work to be completed, and
- 2. Warrant and guarantee, for a period of one year or for a period as otherwise specified, from the date of Substantial Completion, that the completed work is free from defects due to faulty materials, equipment or workmanship. The Performance Bond shall remain in effect through the guarantee period.
- (c) If the owner/engineer does not consider the work to be substantially complete, the engineer shall notify the contractor in writing, listing the items to be completed or corrected.
- 1. The contractor shall correct or complete items identified in writing within a reasonable time as specified in the contract documents, including repairs of any damage resulting from such defects to other work completed under the contract.
- 2. If the contractor fails to make such corrections within a reasonable time as specified in the contract documents, the owner may do so and charge the costs incurred, including direct and indirect costs, to the contractor.
- (e) Before the Contractor has received notification of substantial completion, the owner/engineer may submit a request to the contractor to use a functional portion of the work if:
- 1. Such use does not significantly interfere with construction on any portion of remaining work to be completed, and
- 2. The conditions of such use shall be identified in the Certificate of Substantial Completion when issued by the owner/engineer.
- (f) Final completion shall be that point at which the contract is completed, defective work corrected and clean up work accomplished. Unless a Certificate of Substantial Completion has been issued, the guarantee period shall begin upon certification of final completion by the engineer.

**Subchapters 3 through 7. (RESERVED)** 

#### **EXHIBIT NO. 5**

N.J.S.A. 2A:44-143, 144



#### (UPDATED THROUGH P.L. 2010, ch. 18, and JR 16 of P.L.2009)

TITLE 2A ADMINISTRATION OF CIVIL AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

2A:44-143. Additional bond for payment of claims for labor, material, etc.; waiver, surety's obligation

## 2A:44-143. Additional bond for payment of claims for labor, material, etc.; waiver, surety's obligation

- 2A:44-143. a. (1) When public buildings or other public works or improvements are about to be constructed, erected, altered or repaired under contract, at the expense of the State or any contracting unit, as defined in section 2 of P.L.1971, c.198 (C.40A:11-2), or school district, the board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, shall require delivery of the payment and performance bond issued in accordance with N.J.S.2A:44-147 and otherwise, as provided for by law, with an obligation for the performance of the contract and for the payment by the contractor for all labor performed or materials, provisions, provender or other supplies, teams, fuels, oils, implements or machinery used or consumed in, upon, for or about the construction, erection, alteration or repair of such buildings, works or improvements provided by subcontractors or material suppliers in contract with the contractor, or subcontractors or material suppliers in contract with a subcontractor to the contractor, which class of persons shall be the beneficiaries of the payment and performance bond. The board, officer or agent shall also require that all payment and performance bonds be issued by a surety which meets the following standards:
- (a) The surety shall have the minimum surplus and capital stock or net cash assets required by R.S.17:17-6 or R.S.17:17-7, whichever is appropriate, at the time the invitation to bid is issued; and
- (b) With respect to all payment and performance bonds in the amount of \$850,000 or more, (i) if the amount of the bond is at least \$850,000 but not more than \$3.5 million, the surety shall hold a current certificate of authority, issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, that is valid in the State of New Jersey as listed annually in the United States Treasury Circular 570, except that if the surety has been operational for a period in excess of five years, the surety shall be deemed to meet the requirements of this subsubparagraph if it is rated in one of the three highest categories by an independent, nationally recognized United States rating company that determines the financial stability of insurance companies, which rating company or companies shall be determined pursuant to standards promulgated by the Commissioner of Insurance by regulation adopted pursuant to the "Administrative Procedure Act," P.L.1968, c.410 (C.52:14B-1 et seq.), and (ii) if the amount of the bond is more than \$3.5 million, then the surety shall hold a current certificate of authority, issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, that is valid in the State of New Jersey as listed annually in the United States Treasury Circular 570 and, if the surety has been operational for a period in excess of five years, shall be rated in one of the three highest categories by an independent, nationally recognized United States rating company that determines the financial stability of insurance companies, which rating company or companies shall be determined pursuant to standards promulgated by the Commissioner of Insurance by regulation adopted pursuant to the "Administrative Procedure Act," P.L.1968, c.410 (C.52:14B-1 et seq.). A surety subject to the provisions of subsubparagraph (ii) of this subparagraph which does not hold a certificate of authority issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury shall be exempt from the requirement to hold such a certificate if the surety meets an equivalent set of standards developed by the Commissioner of Insurance through regulation which at least equal, and may exceed, the general criteria required for issuance of a certificate of authority by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305. A surety company seeking such an exemption shall, not later than the 180th day following the effective date of P.L.1995, c.384, certify to the appropriate contracting unit that it meets that equivalent set of standards set forth by the commissioner as promulgated.

- (2) When such contract is to be performed at the expense of the State and is entered into by the Director of the Division of Building and Construction or State departments designated by the Director of the Division of Building and Construction, the director or the State departments may: (a) establish for that contract the amount of the bond at any percentage, not exceeding 100%, of the amount bid, based upon the director's or department's assessment of the risk presented to the State by the type of contract, and other relevant factors, and (b) waive the bond requirement of this section entirely if the contract is for a sum not exceeding \$200,000.
- (3) When such a contract is to be performed at the expense of a contracting unit or school district, the board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the contracting unit or school district may: (a) establish for that contract the amount of the bond at any percentage, not exceeding 100%, of the amount bid, based upon the board's, officer's or agent's assessment of the risk presented to the contracting unit or school district by the type of contract and other relevant factors, and (b) waive the bond requirement of this section entirely if the contract is for a sum not exceeding \$100,000.
- b. A surety's obligation shall not extend to any claim for damages based upon alleged negligence that resulted in personal injury, wrongful death, or damage to real or personal property, and no bond shall in any way be construed as a liability insurance policy. Nothing herein shall relieve the surety's obligation to guarantee the contractor's performance of all conditions of the contract, including the maintenance of liability insurance if and as required by the contract. Only the obligee named on the bond, and any subcontractor performing labor or any subcontractor or materialman providing materials for the construction, erection, alteration or repair of the public building, work or improvement for which the bond is required pursuant to this section, shall have any claim against the surety under the bond.
- c. A board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district shall not accept more than one payment and performance bond to cover a single construction contract. The board, officer or agent may accept a single bond executed by more than one surety to cover a single construction contract only if the combined underwriting limitations of all the named sureties, as set forth in the most current annual revision of United States Treasury Circular 570, or as determined by the Commissioner of Insurance pursuant to R.S.17:18-9, meet or exceed the amount of the contract to be performed.
- d. A board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district shall not accept a payment or performance bond unless there is attached thereto a Surety Disclosure Statement and Certification to which each surety executing the bond shall have subscribed. This statement and certification shall be complete in all respects and duly acknowledged according to law, and shall have substantially the following form:

#### SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION

, surety(ies)	on the attached bond, he	nereby certifies(y) t	he following:
---------------	--------------------------	-----------------------	---------------

- (1) The surety meets the applicable capital and surplus requirements of R.S.17:17-6 or R.S.17:17-7 as of the surety's most current annual filing with the New Jersey Department of Insurance.
- (2) The capital (where applicable) and surplus, as determined in accordance with the applicable laws of this State, of the surety(ies) participating in the issuance of the attached bond is (are) in the following amount(s) as of the calendar year ended December 31, ........ (most recent calendar year for which capital and surplus amounts are available), which amounts have been certified as indicated by certified public accountants (indicating separately for each surety that surety's capital and surplus amounts, together with the name and address of the firm of certified public accounts that shall have certified those amounts):

ınde follo	(3) (a) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has received a the United States Secretary of the Treasury a certificate of authority pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, the erwriting limitation established therein and the date as of which that limitation was effective is as ows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the effective date each):
imit estal	(b) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has not ived such a certificate of authority from the United States Secretary of the Treasury, the underwriting tation of that surety as established pursuant to R.S.17:18-9 as of (date on which such limitation was so blished) is as follows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the date which that limitation was established):
	(4) The amount of the bond to which this statement and certification is attached is \$
	(5) If, by virtue of one or more contracts of reinsurance, the amount of the bond indicated under (4) above exceeds the total underwriting limitation of all sureties on the bond as set forth in items a) or (3)(b) above, or both, then for each such contract of reinsurance:
eins	(a) The name and address of each such reinsurer under that contract and the amount of that surer's participation in the contract is as follows:
	; and

(b) Each surety that is party to any such contract of reinsurance certifies that each reinsurer listed under item (5)(a) satisfies the credit for reinsurance requirement established under P.L.1993, c.243 (C.17:51B-1 et seq.) and any applicable regulations in effect as of the date on which the bond to which this statement and certification is attached shall have been filed with the appropriate public agency.

#### **CERTIFICATE**

(to be completed by an authorized certifying agent
for each surety on the bond)
I
(Signature of certifying agent)
(Printed name of certifying agent)
(Title of certifying agent)

L.1951 (1st SS), c.344; amended 1979, c.408; 1989, c.316; 1991, c.454; 1995, c.38, s.2; 1995, c.384, s.1; 1996, c.81, s.2.

### 2A:44-144. Sureties on and amount of bond; condition for payment of claims; bond deposited, held for use of interested parties

2A:44-144. The bond required by this article shall be executed by the contractor with such sureties in accordance with N.J.S.2A:44-147 as shall be approved by the board, officer or agent acting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, in an amount equal to 100 per cent of the contract price. The payment bond shall be conditioned for the payment by the contractor of all indebtedness which may accrue to any person, firm or corporation designated as a "beneficiary" pursuant to N.J.S.2A:44-143, in an amount not exceeding the sum specified in the bond, on account of any labor performed or materials, provisions, provender or other supplies, or teams, fuels, oils, implements or machinery used or consumed in, upon, for or about the construction, erection, alteration or repair of the public building or public work or improvement.

The payment bond shall be deposited with and be held by the board, officer or agent acting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, for the use of any beneficiary thereof.

L.1951 (1st SS), c.344; amended 1995, c.384, s.2; 1996, c.81, s.3.

#### **EXHIBIT NO. 6**

#### LIST OF DRAWINGS

# PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

#### NON-POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES PROJECT

#### CONTRACT NO. B112

#### **Index of Drawings**

Sheet No.	No.	<u>Total</u>	<u>Title</u>
00 G-001	1		Cover Sheet
00 C-001	2		Site Plan
99 S-501	3		Structural Details
00 D-001	4		Process Legend, Abbreviations, and General Notes
00 D-002	5		Process Schedules
00 D-003	6		Process Details
01 DD-101	7		Effluent Pumping Station Lower Plan - Demolition
01 DD-301	8		Effluent Pumping Station Sections I - Demolition
01 DD-302	9		Effluent Pumping Station Sections II - Demolition
01 D-101	10		Effluent Pumping Station Lower Plan - Modifications
01 D-102	11		Effluent Pumping Station Upper Plan - Modifications
01 D-301	12		Effluent Pumping Station Sections I - Modifications
01 D-302	13		Effluent Pumping Station Sections II - Modifications
00 E-001	14		Electrical Symbols and General Notes
00 E-002	15		Electrical Details
00 E-003	16		EPS – One- Line Diagram Phase "A"
00 E-004	17		EPS – One- Line Diagram Phase "B"
00 E-005	18		EPS – One- Line Diagram - Detailed
00 E-006	19		EPS – Demolition Plan
00 E-007	20		EPS – Electrical Plan at Elev 82.00
00 E-008	21		EPS – Electrical Plan at Elev 101.00
00 E-009	22		EPS – Electrical Plan at Elev 119.17

## Index of Drawings (Continued)

00 E-010	23	Cable and Conduit Schedule
00 DI-001	24	Instrumentation Legend
00 DI-002	25	Non-Potable Water (NPW) System P&ID
00 DI-003	26	Non-Potable Water (NPW) Seal Water System P&ID
00 DI-004	27	PVSC LCP-NPW2 Exterior
00 DI-005	28	PVSC LCP-NPW2 Interior

#### EXHIBIT NO. 7

#### PROMPT PAYMENT CERTIFICATION

Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission Water Pollution Control Facilities Newark, New Jersey

Contract No. B112

Contract Name: NON POTABLE WATER PUMP RESILIENCY UPGRADES

#### PROMPT PAYMENT CERTIFICATION

I make this certification on behalf of myself as a representative of the contractor named below ("Contractor") and on behalf of the Contractor. I certify that for each application for payment submitted in connection with this project: (1) the work covered by that application for payment has been completed in accordance with the contract documents; (2) the payment requested is due; and (3) all amounts have been paid by the Contractor for work for which previous payments were issued. No application for payment will be submitted without Contractor having paid all subcontractors and suppliers their share of any funds received by Contractor pursuant to any previous application(s) for payment. I understand and acknowledge that this entire certification will be considered incorporated into every request for payment. I understand and acknowledge that if Contractor submits an application for payment without (1) having completed work in accordance with the contract documents, (2) payment requested being due, and/or (3) having paid all subcontractors and suppliers their share of any funds received by Contractor pursuant to any previous application(s) for payment, then Contractor has submitted a false claim and false certification, subjecting Contractor to liability, damages and penalties under the New Jersey False Claims Act, N.J.S.A. 2A:32C-1 et seq.

If there is some legitimate reason Contractor cannot timely pay a subcontractor or supplier, then Contractor must submit a signed certification or affidavit to the owner/government entity fully explaining the situation, when the situation arose, and when it will be resolved. A failure to submit such an explanatory certification waives any defenses Contractor may later seek to assert in connection with liability under the New Jersey False Claims Act, N.J.S.A. 2A:32C-1 et seq. or any other law, including N.J.A.C. 7:1D et seq.

I further understand and acknowledge that a false certification, whether express or implied, that (1) the work covered by an application for payment has been completed in accordance with the contract documents, (2) the payment requested is due, and/or (3) all amounts have been paid by the Contractor to subcontractors or suppliers for work for which previous payments were issued, is misleading with respect to the goods and services Contractor is providing.

I also understand and acknowledge that the requirements that (1) work has been completed in accordance with the contract documents, (2) the payment requested is due, and (3) all amounts have been paid by the Contractor for work for which previous payments were issued, are material to the State's decision to allocate State funding dollars for this contract, and also material to any local government entity's decision to retain and make payment to the contractor. I understand and acknowledge that if owner/government entity makes payment knowing of such violations, that

does not demonstrate that the requirements are not material, and does not constitute a waiver of liability under the New Jersey False Claims Act, N.J.S.A. 2A:32C-1 et seq.

To the contrary, Contractor recognizes that owner/government entity may decide to continue to pay Contractor due to contractual and/or logistical requirements or considerations.

Additionally, I understand and acknowledge that a false certification, whether express or implied, that (1) the work covered by an application for payment has been completed in accordance with the contract documents, (2) the payment requested is due, and/or (3) all amounts have been paid by the Contractor for work for which previous payments were issued, constitutes legitimate grounds for debarment pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:1D et seq.

(Signature)	(Date)

# TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR THIS PROJECT ARE NOT REPRINTED HERE DUE TO SIZE